#### BEFORE THE FLORIDA PUBLIC SERVICE COMMISSION

In Re: Request for approval of ) resale agreement between )
BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. and American Communication )
Services of Jacksonville, Inc. ) pursuant to Sections 251 and 252 ) of the Telecommunications Act of ) 1996.

) DOCKET NO. 960969-TP ) ORDER NO. PSC-96-1509-FOF-TP ) ISSUED: DECEMBER 12, 1996

The following Commissioners participated in the disposition of this matter:

SUSAN F. CLARK, Chairman
J. TERRY DEASON
JOE GARCIA
JULIA L. JOHNSON
DIANE K. KIESLING

### ORDER APPROVING INTERCONNECTION AND RESALE AGREEMENT

BY THE COMMISSION:

On August 20, 1996, BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. (BellSouth) and American Communications Service, of Jacksonville, Inc. of (ACSI) filed a request for approval of an interconnection and resale agreement. The agreement was executed on July 25, 1996, and the parties filed an amendment to their agreement on November 7, 1996. The parties are seeking approval of the agreement under the Telecommunications Act of 1996 (Act).

Both the Act and revised Chapter 364, Florida Statutes, encourage parties to enter into negotiated agreements to bring about local exchange competition as quickly as possible. If the parties reach a negotiated agreement, under 47 U.S.C. § 252(e), the agreement is to be filed with the state commission for approval. 47 U.S.C. § 252(a)(1) requires that "the agreement shall include a detailed schedule of itemized charges for interconnection and each service or network element included in the agreement." Under 47 U.S.C. § 252(e)(4), the state commission must approve or reject the agreement within 90 days after submission, or the agreement shall be deemed approved.

The agreement is a two-year agreement governing the relationship between the companies regarding interconnection, local and toll call termination, number portability, unbundling, and the resale of tariffed local exchange service, toll telecommunications

DOCUMENT NUMBER-DATE

13239 DEC 12 %

FPSC-RECORDS/REPORTING

service, Hotel and Hospital PBX services, Customer Provided Coin Telephone service, Shared Tenant Service, access to 911/E911 services, Telecommunications Relay Services, and white page directory listings and directory distribution, in states in which BellSouth operates.

We have reviewed the proposed agreement for compliance with both Florida law and with the Act, and we approve it. We will require BellSouth and ACSI to file any subsequent supplements or modifications to their agreement for our review under the provisions of 47 U.S.C. § 252(e). Although the agreement states that it is not inconsistent with 47 U.S.C. § 271 requirements, our approval of this agreement does not mean that we are confirming that BellSouth has met the 47 U.S.C. § 271 requirements. That decision will be made in a separate proceeding before the Commission.

Based on the foregoing, it is

ORDERED by the Florida Public Service Commission that the resale agreement, and the November 7, 1996, amendment to the agreement, between BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. and American Communication Services of Jacksonville, Inc. is approved. The parties shall file any subsequent supplements or modifications to their agreement for Commission review under the provisions of 47 U.S.C. § 252(e). It is further

ORDERED that this docket shall be closed.

By ORDER of the Florida Public Service Commission, this 12th day of December, 1996.

BLANCA S. BAYÓ, Director

Division of Records and Reporting

(SEAL)

MCB

### NOTICE OF FURTHER PROCEEDINGS OR JUDICIAL REVIEW

The Florida Public Service Commission is required by Section 120.59(4), Florida Statutes, to notify parties of any administrative hearing or judicial review of Commission orders that is available under Sections 120.57 or 120.68, Florida Statutes, as well as the procedures and time limits that apply. This notice should not be construed to mean all requests for an administrative hearing or judicial review will be granted or result in the relief sought.

Any party adversely affected by the Commission's final action in this matter may request: 1) reconsideration of the decision by filing a motion for reconsideration with the Director, Division of Records and Reporting, 2540 Shumard Oak Boulevard, Tallahassee, Florida 32399-0850, within fifteen (15) days of the issuance of this order in the form prescribed by Rule 25-22.060, Florida Administrative Code; or 2) judicial review by the Florida Supreme Court in the case of an electric, gas or telephone utility or the First District Court of Appeal in the case of a water and/or wastewater utility by filing a notice of appeal with the Director, Division of Records and Reporting and filing a copy of the notice of appeal and the filing fee with the appropriate court. filing must be completed within thirty (30) days after the issuance of this order, pursuant to Rule 9.110, Florida Rules of Appellate Procedure. The notice of appeal must be in the form specified in Rule 9.900 (a), Florida Rules of Appellate Procedure.

## ATTACHMENT I

CMU

@ BELLSOUTH

Bell'South Telecommunications, Inc. Suite 400 190 South Monroe Street Tellehasses: Rondo 32301-1956 904 224-7798 Fax 904 224-9073

A. M. Lemberdo Regulstory Vice President

August 20, 1996

Ms. Blanca S. Bayo
Director, Records and Reporting
Florida Public Service Commission
2540 Shumard Oak Boulevard
Betty Easley Conference Center, Rm. 110
Tallahassee, Florida 32399-0850

960969-10

Re: Approval of the Resale Agreement Negotiated by BellSouth
Telecommunications, Inc. ("BellSouth") and American Communications Service, Inc.
("ACSI") pursuant to Section 251 and 252 of the Telecommunications Act of
1996

Dear Ms. Bayo:

Pursuant to section 252(e) of the Telecommunications Act of 1996, BellSouth and ACSI are submitting to the Florida Public Service Commission their negotiated agreement for the interconnection of their networks and the unbundling of specific network elements offered by BellSouth. The agreement was negotiated with a desire to enter into an agreement consistent with all applicable federal, state and local statutes, rules and regulations in effect, including sections 251 and 252 of the Telecommunications Act of 1996. The parties were not able to reach agreement on the price of a number of the unbundled elements offered by BellSouth and thus it will be necessary for the parties to arbitrate those issues.

Pursuant to section 252(e) of the Act, the Commission is charged with approving or rejecting the negotiated agreement between BellSouth and ACSI within 90 days of its submission. The Commission may only reject such an agreement if it finds that the agreement or any portion of the agreement discriminates against a telecommunications carrier not a party to the agreement or the implementation of

4

Ms. Blanca Bayo August 20, 1996 Page 2

the agreement or any portion of the agreement is not consistent with the public interest, convenience and necessity. Both parties represent that to the best of their knowledge, neither of these reasons exist as to the agreement they have negotiated. The parties respectfully request that the Commission approve their agreement.

Thank you for your consideration.

Very truly yours,

Regulatory Vice President

Attachment

# INTERCONNECTION AGREEMENT BETWEEN ACSI AND BELLSOUTH

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

RE	CITALS AND PRINCIPLES
	OPE OF THE AGREEMENT
DE	FINITIONS
AC.	CESS TO UNBUNDLED NETWORK ELEMENTS
A.	General Requirements
B	Interconnection with Network Elements
C.	Order Processing
D.	Conversion of Exchange Service to Network Elements
E.	Service Ouality
F.	Network Information Exchange
G.	Maintenance and Trouble Resolution
H	Billing for Network Elements
1.	Addition of Network Elements
10	CAL TRAFFIC INTERCONNECTION ARRANGEMENTS
Α.	Types of Local Traffic to Be Exchanged
R	Designated Points of Interconnection
c.	Facilities for Local Interconnection
D.	Trunking and Signaling
E	Network Management
F.	Local Number Assignment
G	Cross-Connection to Other Collocators
. ^	CAL TRAFFIC EXCHANGE
A.	Exchange of Traffic
B.	Compensation
C.	Transit Traffic
_	
) - T. (-15)	ET-POINT BILLING ARRANGEMENTS
<b>A</b> .	Applicability of OBF Guidelines
B	Meet-Point Interconnection
C.	Tanffs
D.	Billing and Data Exchange
E.	Toll Free IXC Traffic
F.	MPB Billing Percentages
G.	Special Arrangements
Ю	L TRAFFIC INTERCONNECTION
	AND DESCRIPCE APPANGEMENTS

### TABLE OF CONTENTS (cont'd)

Χ.	ACCESS TO POLES, DUCTS, CONDUIT AND RIGHTS OF WAY	28
XI.	ANCILLARY SERVICES AND PLATFORM ARRANGEMENTS  A. 800 Traffic B. 911/E-911 C. Provision of Operator Services D. Transfer of Service Announcements E. Coordinated Repair Calls F. Busy Line Verification and Interrupt F.1 Description F.2 Compensation G.1 Description G.2 Compensation H. Directory Listings and Directory Distribution Access to Signaling and Signaling Databases	29 30 31 32 32 32 33 33 33 33 33
XII.	TELEPHONE NUMBER PORTABILITY ARRANGEMENTS	34
XIII	DISCONNECTION OF CUSTOMERS	38
XTV.	RESALE OF BELLSOUTH LOCAL EXCHANGE SERVICES	38
XV.	RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE PARTIES	39
XVI	NETWORK DESIGN AND MANAGEMENT	<b>4</b> 0
XVII	TERM	4 )
XVIII	IMPLEMENTATION OF AGREEMENT	41
XX.	FORCE MAJEURE	42
XXI.	LIABILITY AND INDEMNIFICATION	42
XXII.	MOST FAVORABLE PROVISIONS	
XXII.	DEFAULT	46
XXIV.	NONDISCLOSURE	46
XXV.	ARBITRATION	4-
XXVI	WAJVERS	48

### TABLE OF CONTENTS (cont'd)

XXVII.	GOVERNING LAW	48				
XXVIII.	ARM'S LENGTH NEGOTIATIONS	48				
XXIX.	NOTICES	49				
XXX.	ENTIRE AGREEMENT	49				
XXXI.	COUNTERPARTS	49				
ATTACHMENT A (Operating Subsidiaries of American Communications Services, Inc.)						
ATTACH	IMENT B (Definitions)					
ATTACH	IMENT C-1 (Collocation Rates)					
ATTACH	IMENT C-2 (Unbundled Exchange Access Loops)					
ATTACH	MENT C-3 (Loop Channelization)					
ATTACH	MENT C-4 (Unbundled Exchange Ports)					
ATTACH	MENT C-5 (Signalling Rates)					
ATTACH	MENT C-6 (LIDB Storage)					
ATTACH	IMENT C-7 (LIDB Validation)					
ATTACH	MENT C-8 (Directory Listings)					
ATTACH	MENT C-9 (911 Access)					
ATTACH	IMENT C-10 (Operator Call Processing Access Service)					
ATTACH	MENT C-11 (Directory Assistance Access Service)					
ATTACH	MENT C-12 (CMDS Hosting)					
ATTACH	MENT C-13 (Non-Sent Paid Report System)					
ATTACH	MENT D (SPNP-RCF Intenm Costs)					
ATTACH	MENT E (SPNP-DID Interim Rates)					

### TABLE OF CONTENTS (cont'd)

ATTACHMENT F (Blanket Agency Agreement)

# INTERCONNECTION AGREEMENT BETWEEN ACSI AND BELLSOUTH COMMUNICATIONS

Pursuant to this Interconnection Agreement (Agreement), American Communication Services. Inc. on behalf of its local exchange operating subsidiaries identified on Attachment A as it shall be amended from time to time (collectively "ACSI"), and BellSouth Telecommunications. Inc. (BellSouth) (collectively, "the Parties") agree to extend certain interconnection arrangements to one another within each LATA in which they both operate. This Agreement is an integrated package that reflects a balancing of interests critical to the Parties which the Parties believe is not inconsistent with Sections 251, 252 and 271 of the Telecommunications Act of 1996.

### I. RECITALS AND PRINCIPLES

WHEREAS. BellSouth is an incumbent local exchange telecommunications company (ILEC) authorized to provide telecommunications services in the states of Alabama, Flonda, Georgia, Kentucky, Louisiana, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina and Tennessee, and

WHEREAS, ACSI is a competitive local exchange telecommunications company 7 (CLEC) which is authorized or plans to become authorized to provide local telecommunications services in Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, Louisiana, Mississippi, South Carolina and Tennessee, and

WHEREAS, the interconnection and interoperability of the Parties' respective local networks is required to facilitate the introduction of local exchange service competition and fulfill the objectives of the Telecommunications Act of 1996 (Telecommunications Act); and

WHEREAS, universal connectivity and interoperability between competing telecommunications carriers is necessary for the termination of traffic on each carrier's network; and

WHEREAS, the Parties intend that BellSouth should unbundle certain basic network elements and make them available for purchase by ACSI; and

WHEREAS, the Parties agree that this Agreement shall be filed with the appropriate state commissions in compliance with Section 252 of the Telecommunications Act;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual provisions contained herein and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, ACSI and BellSouth hereby covenant and agree as follows:

### II. SCOPE OF THE AGREEMENT

This Agreement will govern the interconnection and resale arrangements between the Parties to facilitate the interconnection of their facilities and the connection of local and interexchange traffic in the states of Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, Louisiana. Mississippi, South Carolina and Tennessee. This agreement will further govern the unbundling of BellSouth network elements in the same states. The Agreement will be filed for approval of the agreed terms with state commissions in each of the states listed above. ACSI will petition for state commission arbitration of the unresolved issues referred to herein. Upon conclusion of such state commission arbitration proceedings, the Agreement will be amended to reflect the decided issues and filed for approval consistent with the terms of Section 252(e) of the Telecommunications Act.

### III. DEFINITIONS

The definitions contained in Attachment B are intended to define and govern how the terms included therein are used in this Agreement. However, except as provided herein, the inclusion or exclusion of any particular definition is not intended by either party to limit, or to define technical interface, reliability, performance or throughput parameters for the network elements that both Parties expect to interconnect and interoperate. The minimum performance, reliability, throughput and operational characteristic of elements identified herein, as well as physical and logical interface standards utilized, unless otherwise specifically provided herein, are according to generally accepted industry standards as defined by the ITU (ISO/CCITT), ANSI, or the Network Management Forum, whichever is more specific. Where standards are not yet fully defined, the Parties agree to take reasonable steps to insure that interface designs are modularized and retrofittable to any pending standard at the least cost to the interconnecting Parties.

### IV. ACCESS TO UNBUNDLED NETWORK ELEMENTS

BellSouth shall unbundle network elements used in the provision of a telecommunications service and offer them for resale to ACSI as provided hereafter. ACSI shall be entitled to request, and BellSouth shall provide, access to any such unbundled network element(s). BellSouth shall unbundle such network elements where technically feasible, and separately price and offer those elements such that ACSI will be able to lease and interconnect to whichever of these unbundled network elements ACSI requires, and combine the BellSouth-provided network elements with any facilities and services that ACSI may itself provide or obtain from other telecommunications carriers, in order to offer telecommunications services to other telecommunications carriers and end users. Such network elements shall be offered as provided hereafter.

### A. General Requirements

- A.1 The Parties hereto mutually understand and agree that the array of network elements is steadily evolving and expanding. The initial set of network elements and attendant services to be made available by BellSouth hereunder is included as Attachment C hereto. Network elements will be provided subject to the rules, terms and conditions expressed in this Article and in Attachment C. It is understood, however, and mutually agreed that either Party may add network elements to the listing contained in Attachment C as the BellSouth network changes or additional network elements are identified. It is especially acknowledged, without limitation, that the list of network elements may be expanded by either Party to include network elements identified in relevant FCC or state commission regulations or orders, or made available by BellSouth to other telecommunications carriers pursuant to other interconnection agreements. The addition or inclusion of additional network elements shall be made in accordance with subsection TV.I hereof.
- A.2 Without limitation, BellSouth agrees to provide ACSI access to all network elements identified in Attachment C hereto. Wherever technically feasible, interconnection shall be offered at the line and/or trunk side of each discrete network element. It is agreed that interconnection will be made available by BellSouth to ACSI at any technically feasible point. BellSouth must implement physical and logical interconnection points consistent with generally accepted industry standards.
- A.3 Initial pricing of network elements is included in Attachment C hereto, provided the Parties hereby agree that ACSI will petition for state commission arbitration to establish initial pricing of both nonrecurring and recurring charges applicable to the provision of unbundled loops, cross connections, loop channelization, unbundled ports, and associated facilities and services. In addition, the initial pricing may be revised by mutual agreement or at ACSI's election pursuant to Article XXII hereof.
- A.4 It is agreed that ACSI may combine network elements purchased hereunder as required to provide any local, toll or access service.

### B. Interconnection with Network Elements

- B.1 Interconnection shall be achieved via collocation arrangements ACSI shall maintain at a BellSouth wire center or other BellSouth network point.
- B 2 At ACSI's discretion, each unbundled loop or port element shall be delivered to the ACSI collocation arrangement over an individual 2-wire hand-off, in multiples of 24 over a digital DS-1 hand-off in any

combination or order ACSI may specify, in multiples of 672 over a digital DS-3 hand-off in any combination or order ACSI may specify, or through other technically feasible and economically comparable hand-off arrangements requested by ACSI. Economically comparable as used in this section refers to an economically comparable effect upon ACSI and is not meant to ensure an equivalent revenue stream or contribution level to BellSouth.

- B.3 BellSouth will permit ACSI to collocate DLC systems in conjunction with collocation arrangements ACSI maintains at a BellSouth wire center, for the purpose of interconnecting to unbundled loop elements. ACSI will have the option of purchasing BellSouth unbundled transport (at any transmission level) between placed equipment and the ACSI network.
- B.4 ACSI shall access BellSouth's unbundled loops via collocation at the BellSouth wire center where those elements exist. Each loop or port shall be delivered to ACSI's collocation by means of a cross connection.
- B.5 BellSouth shall provide ACSI access to its unbundled loops at each of BellSouth's Wire Centers. In addition, if ACSI requests one or more loops serviced by Integrated Digital Loop Carrier or Remote Switching technology deployed as a loop concentrator, BellSouth shall, where available, move the requested loop(s) to a spare, existing physical loop. If, however, no spare physical loop is available, BellSouth shall within forty-eight (48) hours of ACSI's request notify ACSI of the lack of available facilities. ACSI may then, at its discretion, make a network element request for BellSouth to provide the unbundled loop through the demultiplexing of the integrated digitized loop(s).
- B.6 Where BellSouth utilizes digital loop carrier (DLC) technology to provision the loop element of an unbundled exchange service to an end user customer who subsequently determines to assign the loop element to ACSI and receive Exchange Service from ACSI via such loop, BellSouth shall deliver such loop to ACSI on an unintegrated basis, pursuant to ACSI's chosen hand-off architecture, without a degradation of end user service or feature availability.
- B.7 Except as otherwise specified herein, all dedicated transport-based features, functions, service attributes, grades-of-service, install, maintenance, and repair intervals which apply to BellSouth's bundled local exchange service shall apply to unbundled loops.
- B.8 Except as otherwise specified herein, all switch-based features, functions, service attributes, grades-of-service, and install, maintenance, and repair intervals which apply to BellSouth's bundled local exchange service shall apply to unbundled ports.

- BellSouth will permit any customer to convert its bundled local service to an unbundled element or service and assign such unbundled element or service to ACSI, with no penalties, rollover, termination or conversion charges to ACSI or the customer, except as specifically provided in Attachment C-2 hereto or pursuant to the terms of a specific customer service agreement (unless superseded by government action).
- B.10 BellSouth will permit ACSI to collocate remote switching modules and associated equipment in conjunction with collocation arrangements ACSI maintains at a BellSouth wire center, for the purpose of interconnecting to unbundled loop or link elements.
- B.11 When available to any other telecommunications carrier or other customer, BellSouth shall provide ACSI with an appropriate on-line electronic file transfer arrangement by which ACSI may place, venify, and receive confirmation on orders for unbundled elements, and issue and track trouble-ticket and repair requests associated with unbundled elements. In the interim, batch file arrangements specified in BellSouth's current Facilities Based Carrier Operating Guide (FBOG) shall apply. BellSouth shall provide ACSI with the ability to order any defined network element using OBF or other mutually agreed upon ordering/provisioning codes.
- B.12 It is expressly agreed that interconnection will be afforded equally regardless of the transmission medium selected by the interconnector, i.e., digital or analog loops, conditioned circuits, ISDN, SONET, wherever present in BellSouth's network, so that networks and applications can evolve unencumbered by the available degree of interconnectivity.
- B.13 Wherever technically feasible, it is expressly agreed and understood that BellSouth will provide interconnection on the line side and/or trunk side of each unbundled Network Element. Where interconnection is ordered to the line side of a Network Element, interconnection shall be on a hardwired (not software driven) basis.
- B.14 The Parties shall attempt in good faith to mutually devise and implement a means to extend the unbundled loop sufficient to enable ACSI to use a collocation arrangement at one BellSouth location (e.g., tandem switch) to obtain access to the unbundled loop(s) at another such BellSouth location over BellSouth facilities.
- B.15. BellSouth shall develop a process to identify the carrier for each unbundled loop and establish automated intercompany reterral and/or call hand-off processes. In addition, BellSouth will not in any way hinder ACSI from deploying modern DLC equipment (TR303) throughout the unbundled loop/transport network.

### C. Order Processing

- C.1 ACSI shall place orders for unbundled loops (and other network elements) through completion and submission of the Service Order form specified in the FBOG. The installation time intervals which shall apply thereto are as expressed in subsection IV.D hereafter.
- C.2 Order processing for unbundled loops shall be mechanized, in a form substantially similar to that currently used for the ordering of special access services. Automated interfaces shall be provided into a centralized operations support systems database for determining service availability on loops (e.g., ISCON), confirmation of order acceptance and ongoing order status. If made available by BellSouth to any other telecommunications carrier, automated interfaces shall be provided in a centralized operations support systems database for installation scheduling, confirmation of circuit assignments and completion confirmation.
- C.3 Particular combinations of elements, hereafter referred to as combinations, identified and described by ACSI can be ordered and provisioned as combinations, and not require the enumeration of each element within that combination in each provisioning order, consistent with OBF or other mutually agreed upon procedures.
- C.4 Appropriate ordering provisioning codes will be established for each identified combination, consistent with OBF or other mutually agreed upon procedures.
- C.5 When combinations are ordered where the elements are currently interconnected and functional, those elements will remain interconnected and functional (except for the integrated SLC).
- C.6 When the open network access platform is available, BellSouth will provide ACSI with the ability to have the BellSouth end office AIN triggers initiated via an appropriate service order from ACSI.
- C.7 ACSI and BellSouth will negotiate in good faith to create a mutually acceptable standard service order/disconnect order format, consistent with OBF or other mutually agreed upon procedures.
- C.8 BellSouth shall exercise best efforts to provide ACSI with the "real time" ability to schedule installation appointments with the customer on-line and access to BellSouth's schedule availability beginning in the second calendar quarter of 1997. In the interim, BellSouth will install unbundled loops and other network elements by the Customer Desired Due Date (CDDD) where facilities permit.

- C.9 When available to any other telecommunications carrier or other customer, BellSouth shall provide "real time" response for firm order confirmation, due date availability/scheduling, dispatch required or not, identify line option availability by Local Service Office (LSO) (such as digital copper, copper analog, ISDN), completion with all service order and time and cost related fees, rejections/errors on service order data element(s), jeopardies against the due date, missed appointments, additional order charges (construction charges), order status, validate street address detail, and electronic notification of the local line options that were provisioned. This applies to all types of service orders and all network elements.
- C.10 The Parties will negociate in good faith to establish expedite and escalation procedures for ordering and provisioning, including establishment of a process for ACSI to request the expedite an order on a customer's behalf.

#### D. Conversion of Exchange Service to Network Elements

- D.1 Installation intervals must be established to ensure that service can be established via unbundled loops in an equivalent timetrame as BellSouth provides services to its own customers, as measured from the date upon which BellSouth receives the order to the date of customer delivery.
- D 2 On each unbundled network element order in a wire center, ACSI and BellSouth will agree on a cutover time at least 48 hours before that cutover time. The cutover time will be defined as a 30-minute window within which both the ACSI and BellSouth personnel will make telephone contact to complete the cutover.
- D 3 Within the appointed 30-minute cutover time, the ACSI contact will call the BellSouth contact designated to perform cross-connection work and when the BellSouth contact is reached in that interval, such work will be promptly performed.
- D.4 If the ACSI contact fails to call or is not ready within the appointed interval and if ACSI has not called to reschedule the work at least two (2) hours prior to the start of the interval, BellSouth and ACSI will reschedule the work order.
- D.5 If the BellSouth contact is not available or not ready at any time during the 30-minute interval, ACSI and BellSouth will reschedule and BellSouth will waive the non-recurring charge for the unbundled elements scheduled for that interval.

- D.6 The standard time expected from disconnection of a live Exchange Service to the connection of the unbundled element to the ACS1 collocation arrangement is 5 minutes. If BellSouth causes an Exchange Service to be out of service due solely to its failure for more than 15 minutes, BellSouth will waive the non-recurring charge for that unbundled element.
- D.7 If unusual or unexpected circumstances prolong or extend the time required to accomplish the coordinated cut-over, the Party responsible for such circumstances is responsible for the reasonable labor charges of the other Party. Delays caused by the customer are the responsibility of ACSI.
- D.8 If ACSI has ordered Service Provider Number Portability (SPNP) as part of an unbundled loop installation, BellSouth will coordinate implementation of SPNP with the loop installation.
- D 9 The conversion/installation time intervals which shall apply to unbundled loops and other network elements shall be as expressed herein.

#### E. Service Quality

- E.1 At a minimum, the service quality of leased network elements should match that of BellSouth's own elements and conform to all Bellcore and ANSI requirements applicable to the type of service being provided. In addition, BellSouth will provide maintenance services on network elements purchased by ACSI which are timely, consistent and at parity with that provided when such elements are used for its own purposes.
- E.2 Maintenance support shall be available 7 days a week, 24 hours a day Provisioning support shall be available at the same times at which BellSouth installs its own bundled local exchange services.
- E.3 Installation and service intervals shall be the same as when BellSouth provisions such network elements for use by itself, its affiliates or its own retail customers.
- E.4 In facility and power outage situations, BellSouth agrees to provide network elements leased by ACSI the same priority for maintenance and restoration as similar elements used by BellSouth for itself or its affiliates.
- E.5 The Parties agree that all interconnection arrangements and services will at a minimum be subject to technical standards which are equal to those that BellSouth affords to itself, other LECs or other telecommunications carriers. This must, at a minimum, include parity in:

- Port features
- Treatment during overflow/congestion conditions
- Equipment/interface protection
- Power redundancy
- Sufficient spare facilities to ensure provisioning, repair, performance and availability
- Mediation functions
- Standard interfaces
- Real time control over switch traffic parameters
- Real time access to integrated test functionality
- Real time access to performance monitoring and alarm data

### F. Network Information Exchange

- F.1 BellSouth shall provide ACSI with information sufficient to determine an end user's existing service and feature configurations.
- F.2 BellSouth agrees to provide ACSI with all necessary engineering information regarding all unbundled network elements and combinations thereof, including information normally provided on records such as the detailed design layout records (DLR) for unbundled loops and circuits.
- F.3 BellSouth shall provide information to ACSI on a continuing basis required to keep ACSI apprised of engineering changes associated with BellSouth's network elements and its deployment of new technologies
- F.4 BellSouth shall provide ACSI with a detailed description of the criteria and procedures used for handling facility and power outages.
- F.5 Where permitted by law, BellSouth will make available to ACSI electronic (magnetic tape and/or diskette) and hard copies of its Master Street Address Guide (MSAG), and any regular updates thereof.
- F.6 BellSouth will provide ACSI with access to a listing and description of all services and features available down to street address detail, including: Type of Class 5 switch by CLLI, line features availability by LSO, and service availability by LSO, as well as the data elements required by BellSouth to provision all such services and features.

### G. Maintenance and Trouble Resolution

G.1 BellSouth shall provide automated interfaces to ACSI for field dispatch scheduling, status of repairs and confirmation of repair completion. The mean time to repair unbundled loops shall be equivalent to the mean time to repair reported by BellSouth for its retail customers.

- G.2 Service centers shall be established by both Parties to handle service issues, escalations, resolution of billing issues and other administrative problems. Automated interfaces (such as the carrier gateway) shall be provided into a centralized customer support systems databases for access to services and features purchased by ACSI from BellSouth.
- G.3. The Parties agree to establish a real time automated industry standard electronic interface (EBI) to perform the following functions:
  - Trouble Entry
  - Obtain Trouble Report Status
  - Obtain Estimated Time To Repair (ETTR) and ILEC Ticket Number
  - Trouble Escalation
  - Network Surveillance Performance Monitoring (i.e., proactive notification of "auto detects" on network outages)
- G 4 The Parties agree to adopt a process for the efficient management of misdirected service calls.
- G.5 BellSouth will establish and staff a Maintenance Center to act as ACSI's single point of contact for all maintenance functions which will operate on a 24 hour a day, 7 days a week basis.
- G 6 All trouble shooting will be performed by BellSouth and BellSouth will be responsible for the reported trouble until turned back to ACSI
- G.7 The Parties agree to establish an escalation process for resolving maintenance troubles.
- G 8 BellSouth shall perform Mechanized Loop Tests (Quick Test) at the request of ACSI while ACSI is on line.
- G.9 BellSouth shall provide progress status reports sufficient to enable ACSI to provide end user customers with detailed information and an estimated time to repair (ETTR).
- G.10 BellSouth will close all trouble reports with ACSI. ACSI will close all trouble reports with the end user.
- G.11 BellSouth will not undertake any work at an end user's request for which ACSI would be charged without obtaining the prior approval of ACSI. This includes authorizations by ACSI if a dispatch is required to the customer premises as well as verification of actual work completed.
- G.12 All Auto/Subscriber Line Tests (ALIT/SLIT) tests performed on ACSI customers that result in a failure will be reported to ACSI.

- G.13 ACSI will coordinate dispatches to the customer premise. This includes redispatches for customer access not available.
- G.14 BellSouth will ensure that all applicable alarm systems that support ACSI customers are operational and the supporting databases are accurate so that equipment that is in alarm will be properly identified. BellSouth will respond to ACSI customer alarms consistent with how and when they respond to alarms for their own customers.
- G.15 Nondiscriminatory emergency restoration and disaster recovery plans will be developed consistent with TSR essential line procedures. The plans should outline methods for the restoration of each central office in the local network provider territory as well as contain site specific restoration alternatives which can be implemented based on the magnitude of the disaster. Each plan should incorporate at a minimum the following elements:
  - a. A BellSouth single point of contact which shall be:
    - Responsible for notification of the ACSI work center
    - Responsible for the initiation of BellSouth's restoration plan
    - Responsible for status and problem resolution during the entire restoration process
  - b. A restoration equipment dispatch plan which will establish a:
    - Documented procedure on how equipment will be dispatched to the restoration site
    - Estimated maximum time for the restoration equipment to arrive on site
  - c. Prior notification, with the option to influence the decision of any scheduled maintenance activity performed by the local supplier that may be service affecting to ACSI local customers (i.e., cable throws, power tests, etc.).

#### H. Billing for Network Elements

- H.1 BellSouth will bill all unbundled elements and associated services purchased by ACSI (either directly or by previous assignment by a customer) on no more than two (2) consolidated statements per Point of Interconnection (POI) with sufficient billing detail to enable ACSI to reasonably audit such charges.
- H.2 Invoices must be presented monthly in a Carrier Access Billing Systems (CABS) and/or Customer Record Information System (CRIS) format in order to facilitate standard industry auditing practices. ACSI and

BellSouth will agree on the flow and format of CARE records for correct provisioning and billing to IXCs.

### I. Addition of Network Elements

ACSI may request that BellSouth allow purchase and interconnection of additional Network Elements (including, without limitation, sub-loop unbundling and databases not otherwise discussed herein) at any time by making a demand in writing including a proposed revised Attachment C. BellSouth will respond in writing within thirty (30) days of receipt of such a request, and either accept or reject the service request. BellSouth may not refuse to make the requested Network Element available if its availability is required by FCC or state commission requirements, the Network Element is provided to any other telecommunications carrier, or interconnection is technically feasible and failure to obtain access to such Network Element might impair the ability of ACSI to provide telecommunications services. Pricing of such additional elements shall be provided within forty-five (45) days of receipt of the request for service, and shall be in accordance with the requirements of 47 U.S.C. § 252(d)(1). BellSouth will exercise best efforts to accomplish actual interconnection and provision of service within ninety (90) days of receipt of the service request.

### LOCAL TRAFFIC INTERCONNECTION ARRANGEMENTS

### A. Types of Local Traffic to Be Exchanged

V.

The Parties agree to provide the necessary facilities and equipment to allow for the exchange of the following types of traffic between BellSouth and ACSI.

- A.1 Local Exchange: Local traffic to be terminated on each party's local network so that customers of either party have the ability to reach customers of the other party without the use of access codes.
- A.2 Exchange Access: The offering of access to telephone exchange services or facilities-based origination and termination of intraLATA or interLATA toll services.
- A.3 DXC Transit: BellSouth shall provide intermediary network access service between ACSI and any IXC for the purpose of completing interLATA or intraLATA toll traffic.
- A.4 Other Transit Functions: The Parties shall provide intermediary tandem switching and transport services for the other Party's connection of its end user to a local end user of other CLECs, other ILECs, and wireless telecommunications providers, which are connected to such Party's network.

- A.5 Intelligent Network and Network Surveillance: BellSouth shall provide open logical interconnection points to an AIN/IN interface in their network. BellSouth must also provide access to monitoring, surveillance and other fraud control functions in its network.
- A.6 Other Services: BellSouth shall provide connection and call routing for 911, directory assistance, and operator assistance services.

### B. Designated Points of Interconnection

The Parties shall designate Points of Interconnection (POIs) on each other's networks. ACSI shall at a minimum designate a POI at each BellSouth access tandem serving the local calling area of the exchanges being served by ACSI. ACSI may designate additional POIs within a BellSouth local calling area and BellSouth will not unreasonably refuse to interconnect at each such designated POI. BellSouth may designate a POI at one or more of ACSI's local switching centers within each LATA in which ACSI is providing local service. If no ACSI local switching center is located within such LATA, the Parties will arrange a POI at a mutually agreed point within such LATA. ACSI will not unreasonably refuse to interconnect at a POI designated by BellSouth.

- B.1 Interconnection will be available at any technically feasible point that is used in the transmission of voice, data or other types of traffic.
- B2 Reciprocal connectivity shall be established at each and every BellSouth access tandem within the local calling area ACSI desires to serve for interconnection to those end offices that subtend the access tandem. At its discretion. ACSI may elect to interconnect directly at any BellSouth end offices for interconnection to end users served by that end office. Such interconnecting facilities shall conform, at a minimum, to the telecommunications industry standard of DS-1 pursuant to Bellcore Standard No. TR-NWT-00499. Signal transfer point, Signaling System 7 (SS7) connectivity is required at each interconnection point where available. BellSouth will provide out-of-band signaling using Common Channel Signaling Access Capability where technically and economically feasible, in accordance with the technical specifications set forth in the BellSouth Guidelines to Technical Publication, TR-TSV-000905. The Parties agree that their facilities shall provide the necessary on-hook, off-. hook answer and disconnect supervision, and shall hand off calling party number ID where technically feasible.
- B.3 In accordance with Section V.C hereafter, collocation arrangements will be established which are suitable for use in ACSI/BellSouth local interconnection and ACSI access to unbundled BellSouth network components. Allowable collocation equipment includes transmission and concentrating equipment.

- B.4 In accordance with Section V.D hereafter, the Parties agree to establish trunk groups such that each Party provides a reciprocal of each trunk group established by the other Party. The Parties agree to install efficient and sufficient facilities to carry traffic (1) to route calls originating on its network and terminating on the other carrier's network to its POI, and (2) to route calls originating on the other local exchange carrier's network, but terminating on its network from that carrier's POI, and will work cooperatively to ensure such. Notwithstanding the foregoing, each Party may construct its network, including the interconnecting facilities, to achieve optimum cost effectiveness and network efficiency.
- B.5 Each Party shall be responsible for routing calls to the POI for termination via the other's facilities. Each Party shall bear its own costs related to installation at the POI. ACSI may establish POIs on the BellSouth network via a negotiated expanded interconnection arrangement or via leased transport between the ACSI network and the BellSouth access tandem. BellSouth may establish POIs on the ACSI network via an expanded interconnection arrangement at the ACSI local switching center or via leased transport between an ACSI expanded interconnect arrangement and an ACSI local switching center.
- B.6 Either Party may use the POI for the interconnection of other types of services, such as toll services, subject to the applicable rates for such interconnection.
- BellSouth may not impose any restrictions on traffic types delivered to or from the POI(s). Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Parties hereto agree that no interexchange access services traffic will be exchanged as local traffic hereunder.
- B.8 Once traffic is delivered to the POI, it is the terminating carner's responsibility to terminate the traffic to its end users. Calls should be terminated using the same network, ensuring the same quality of service, as the carrier provides its own customers.
- B.9 There will no re-arrangement, reconfiguration, disconnect, or other non-recurring fees associated with the initial reconfiguration of each carner's existing traffic exchange arrangements upon execution of this agreement.
- B.10 BellSouth will absorb any applicable nonrecurring charges incurred by ACSI as a result of network redesigns/reconfigurations initiated by BellSouth to its own network.

### C Facilities for Local Interconnection

- C.1 The Parties agree that there are three appropriate methods of interconnecting facilities: (1) virtual collocation where physical collocation is not practical for technical reasons, because of space limitations or at the option of the Party requesting interconnection; (2) physical collocation; and (3) interconnection via purchase of facilities from either party by the other party. Rates and charges for collocation are set forth in Attachment C-1 hereto and applicable provisions of BellSouth's access service tariffs.
- C.2 Each Party hereto at its election shall have the sole right and discretion to specify any one of the following methods for interconnection at the POI:
  - a. a meet in a manhole or other appropriate junction point inside, near to, or just outside the wire center designated as the POI, in which case the Party requesting interconnection shall additionally have the sole right and discretion to effect such meet by leasing from a third party, fiber facilities into the POI meet junction point (i.e., virtual collocation);
  - a collocation facility which it maintains at the other Party's POI wire center (i.e., physical collocation);
  - a collocation facility maintained at the POI wire center by a third party with whom the Party requesting interconnection has contracted for such purpose; or
  - d a digital transport facility(ies) leased from the other Party hereto under the most favorable contract or tariff terms offered, where such facility(ies) extends to the POI from some second point designated by the Party requesting interconnection.

The Party requesting interconnection may, upon 60 days' advance written notice to the other Party, change from one of the interconnection methods specified above to another of the networks specified above. A mutually acceptable certified vendor for the installation of physical collocation equipment can be employed by the Party making the change to implement such changes, in which case no conversion or rollover charges will be assessed by the other party.

- C.3 Existing ACSI special access collocation arrangements with BellSouth shall be available for use by ACSI in the provision of switched services hereunder at no additional charge to ACSI.
- C.4 ACSI may at its option replace current virtual collocation arrangements at any location with physical collocation arrangements. The Parties agree

that no termination penalties or liabilities will apply to the termination of existing virtual collocation arrangements. A certified vendor for the installation of physical collocation equipment can be employed by the Party making the change to implement such a replacement, in which case no conversion, installation or non-recurring charges will be assessed by the other Party.

### D. Trunking and Signaling

- D.1 a. The Party receiving traffic for termination can elect to receive the traffic in one of two ways: (a) over separate trunks for local and non-local; or (b) on combined trunks; provided that separate trunk groups shall be utilized where the delivering party is unable to furnish an auditable percent local usage (PLU) factor to the party receiving the traffic on a quarterly basis.
  - If direct end office trunking with combined trunks is used, the Parties will work cooperatively to develop a procedure for accurately determining the amount of interLATA access traffic for proper application of switched access charges.
- D.2 Trunking shall be available to any switching center designated by either carrier: including end offices, access tandems, 911 routing switches, directory assistance/operator services switches, or any other feasible point in the network. The Parties shall have the option for either one-way or two-way trunking. Directionality in this case refers to the traffic flowing between two networks, not to the logical or physical configuration of the trunk. All trunks should be configured two-way for testing purposes only.
- D3 Trunking can be established to tandems or end offices or a combination as mutually agreed. Normally, trunking will be at the DS-1 level. On a trunk group specific basis, the Parties may agree to establish trunking at higher (e.g., DS-3) levels. Initial trunking will be established between the ACSI local switching centers and the BellSouth access tandems. The Parties will utilize direct end office trunking under the following conditions:
  - a. BellSouth tandem exhaust If a BellSouth access tandem to which ACSI is interconnected is unable to, or is forecasted to be unable to, support additional traffic loads for any period of time, the Parties will mutually agree on an end office trunking plan that will alleviate the tandem capacity shortage and ensure completion of traffic between ACSI and BellSouth subscribers.

- b. Traffic volumes The Parties shall install and retain direct end office trunking sufficient to handle actual or reasonably forecast traffic volumes, whichever is greater, between an ACSI local switching center and a BellSouth and office where traffic between such points exceeds or is forecast to exceed 125,000 minutes of local traffic per month. The Parties will install additional capacity between such points when overflow traffic between the ACSI switching center and BellSouth access tandem exceeds or is forecast to exceed 125,000 minutes of local traffic per month.
- c. Mutual agreement The Parties may install direct end office trunking upon mutual agreement in the absence of conditions (a) or (b) above and agreement will not unreasonably be withheld.
- The Parties will provide Common Channel Signaling (CCS) to one another, where and as available, at no charge, in conjunction with all POI trunk groups. The Parties will cooperate in the exchange of Transaction Capabilities Application Part (TCAP) messages to facilitate full interoperability of CCS-based features between their respective networks. including all CLASS features and functions, to the extent each carrier offers such features and functions to its own end users. All CCS : signaling parameters will be provided including calling party number (CPN), originating line information (OLI) calling party category, charge number, etc. All privacy indicators will be honored. Where available. network signaling information such as Carrier Identification Parameter (CCS platform) and CIC/OZZ information (non-CCS environment) will be provided wherever such information is needed for call routing or billing. The Parties will follow all Ordering and Billing Forum (OBF) adopted standards pertaining to CIC/OZZ codes. Where CCS is not available, in-band multi-frequency (MF) wink start E&M channel associated signaling will be provided. Such MF arrangements will require a separate trunk group between ACSI's switch and one specified BellSouth switch.
- D.5 ACSI shall establish CCS interconnection with BellSouth signal transfer points (STPs) in each LATA, either directly or via an intermediary STP provider.
- D.6 . ACSI may opt at any time to terminate to BellSouth soine or all local exchange traffic and intraLATA toll traffic originating on its network, together with switched access traffic, via Feature Group A. B. C or D Switched Access services which ACSI may otherwise purchase from BellSouth, subject to the rates, terms and conditions specified in BellSouth's applicable switched access tariffs. At no time shall ACSI be required to route outbound traffic via facilities for which a full retail or end user toll charge would be assessed when parallel FG-A, FG-B. FG-C.

- or FG-D routing, or routing via a different carrier exists which is capable of carrying and completing said traffic at more favorable rates.
- D.7 The Parties will cooperate to jointly plan for the deployment of intercompany 64 Kbps per second clear channel capability.
- D.8 Service arrangements hereunder shall be engineered to an objective, consistent P.01 or better grade of service at the peak busy hour.
- D.9 The Parties shall periodically exchange technical descriptions and trunk/traffic forecasts of their interconnection and traffic requirements in sufficient detail to assure traffic completion to and from all customers within the appropriate calling areas.
- D 10 BellSouth shall deliver intraLATA traffic originating from its subscribers and terminating to ACSI's subscribers via a trunk group using facilities leased from ACSI on mutually agreeable terms.
- D 11 BellSouth will provide interconnection to and from intelligent network, signaling, monitoring, surveillance and fraud control points.
- D.12 BellSouth shall provide and implement all mandatory industry standard SS7 parameters as well as procedures that are defined in the applicable Bellcore standards, even if today's services do not specifically require these features. These functions shall include:
  - All functions of the ISUP, TCAP, SCCP, and MTP as specified in relevant Bellcore specifications.
  - All functions of the OMAP, including MTP Routing Verification Test (MRVT) and SCCP Routing Verification Test (SRVT).
- D.13 BellSouth shall provide a signaling link which consists of a 56 kbps transmission path or other rates as defined by ANSI standards between ACSI designated Signaling Points of Interconnection (SPOIs), satisfying an appropriate requirement for physical diversity.
- D.14 The Parties shall meet or exceed SS7 performance objectives as described in Bellcore TR-905 section 7, and MTP and SCCP performance as specified by ANSI.
- D.15 Either Party shall have the option for Multi-Frequency (MF) signaling, but only when either party does not have the technical capability to provide SS7 facilities.
- D.16 Other Signaling Requirements:

- a. CIP shall be provided (CIC within the SS7 call set-up signaling protocol) at tariffed charges.
- All mandatory SS7 signaling parameters must be provided including
   Calling Party Number (CPN). All privacy indicators must be honored.
- c. The Parties must provide Signaling System 7 (SS7) to one another.

### E. Network Management

- E.1 The Parties agree to work cooperatively to install and maintain reliable interconnected telecommunications networks, including but not limited to, the exchange of appropriate information concerning network changes that affect services to the other Party, maintenance contact numbers and escalation procedures.
- E.2 The interconnection of all networks will be based upon accepted industry/national guidelines for transmission standards and traffic blocking criteria.
- E.3 The Parties will work cooperatively to apply sound network management principles by invoking appropriate network management controls (e.g., call gapping) to alleviate or prevent network congestion.
- E.4 The Parties will cooperate to determine the performance of their respective networks and will implement joint management controls to further overall service integrity.
- E.5 The Parties will jointly develop and agree on a Joint Interconnection Grooming Plan prescribing standards to ensure that traffic exchanged over the POI trunk groups experiences a consistent P.01 or better grade of service peak busy hour, and other appropriate, relevant industry-accepted quality, reliability and availability standards. Such plan shall also include mutually agreed upon standards for the configuration of segregated POI trunk groups. In addition, the plan shall also include standards and procedures for notification of trunk disconnections and discoveries of trunk disconnections. Neither Party shall be expected to maintain active status for a trunk disconnected by the other Party for an extended or indefinite period of time. The Parties will use their best collective good faith efforts to complete and agree on a Joint Interconnection Grooming Plan within 90 days following execution of this agreement.
- E.6 BellSouth will establish and adhere to industry standard intervals for the delivery of FOCs. DLRs and facilities. Such intervals need to ensure that facilities are provisioned in time frames and according to standards that meet or exceed those that BellSouth provides to itself for its own network.

and end users. Intervals should not exceed the Customer Designated Date (CDD).

- E.7 Upon request, BellSouth will provide ACSI with access to the BellSouth maintenance and trouble report systems including the following systems and/or functionality:
  - Trouble reporting/dispatch capability access must be real time
  - · Repair status/confirmation; maintenance/trouble report systems
    - Planned/unplanned outage reports (where available to any other telecommunications carner)
- E.8 Each Party has the duty to alert the other to any network events that can result or has resulted in service interruption, blocked calls, or changes in network performance, on a real time basis.
- E.9 BellSouth will adopt any multi-ILEC trouble management procedures and escalation processes developed by the NOF.
- E 10 The Parties will work cooperatively to plan and implement coordinated repair procedures for the local interconnection trunks and facilities to ensure trouble reports are resolved in a timely and appropriate manner.
- E.11 The Parties will provide each other with a trouble reporting number that is readily accessible and available 24 hours a day, 7 days a week. In addition, the Parties will provide each other test-line numbers and access to test lines.
- E 12 The quality of interconnection services should be no less than that provided by BellSouth for its own services.
- E.13 Installation and restoration of interconnection circuits by BellSouth for ACSI will be given equal priority as is given by BellSouth to similar services performed by BellSouth for any other telecommunications carrier
- E.14 The time interval for installation of POIs by BellSouth will be negotiated on an ICB basis, subject to an agreement that installation of such POI's will be completed within a target of sixty (60) calendar days.
- E.15 Completion confirmation shall be provided to ensure that all necessary translation work is completed on newly installed facilities.
- E.16 The Parties shall periodically exchange technical descriptions and forecasts of their interconnection and traffic requirements in sufficient detail to assure traffic completion to and from all customers within the appropriate calling areas.

> E.17 BellSouth will provide and update an electronic copy of their Switch Network ID Database with a complete list of features and functions by switch, i.e., NPA/NXXs, rate centers, etc.

### F. Local Number Assignment

ACSI will assign telephone numbers to its customers using at least one NXX per BellSouth tariffed local exchange metropolitan area; provided, that sufficient quantities of numbering resources are made available to ACSI.

#### G. Cross-Connection to Other Collocators

Where one Party collocates in the wire center of the other Party, the Party operating the wire center shall allow the Party collocated at the wire center to directly interconnect to any other entity which maintains a collocation facility at that same wire center. The Party operating the wire center shall enable such interconnection by effecting a cross-connection between those collocation facilities, as jointly directed by the Party collocated at the wire center and the other collocated entity. For each such cross-connection, the Party operating the wire center shall charge the otherwise applicable standard taniff or contract special access cross-connect rate to the collocated Party. No other charges shall apply for such cross-connection. ACSI reserves its right to petition for state commission arbitration of the pricing of such cross-connections.

### VI. LOCAL TRAFFIC EXCHANGE

### A. Exchange of Traffic

The Parties agree for the purpose of this Agreement only that local interconnection is defined as the delivery of local traffic to be terminated on each party's local network so that customers of either party have the ability to reach customers of the other party, without the use of any access code or delay in the processing of the call. The Parties further agree that the exchange of traffic on BellSouth's Extended Area Service (EAS) shall be considered local traffic and compensation for the termination of such traffic shall be pursuant to the terms of this section.

### B. Compensation

With the exception of the local traffic specifically identified in subsection (C) hereafter, each party agrees to terminate local traffic originated and routed to it by the other party. The Parties agree that BellSouth will track the usage for both companies for the period of the Agreement. BellSouth will provide copies of such usage reports to ACSI on a monthly basis. For purposes of this Agreement, the Parties agree that there will be no cash compensation exchanged by the parties

during the term of this Agreement unless the difference in minutes of use for terminating local traffic exceeds 2 million minutes per state on a monthly basis. In such an event, the Parties will thereafter negotiate the specifics of a traffic exchange agreement which will apply on a going-forward basis.

#### C. Transit Traffic

If either party provides intermediary tandem switching and transport services for the other party's connection of its end user to a local end user of: (1) a CLEC other than ACSI; (2) an ILEC other than BellSouth; or (3) another telecommunications company such as a wireless telecommunications service provider, the party performing the intermediary function will bill a \$0.002 per minute charge. However, BellSouth agrees that ACSI may cross-connect directly to such third Parties at the POI. In such an event, tanified cross-connection non-recurring charges will apply, and no transitting charge will apply.

### VII. MEET-POINT BILLING ARRANGEMENTS

Both Parties hereto provide interexchange access transport services to IXCs and other access service customers. Pursuant to the terms of this Agreement, ACSI will interconnect at selected BellSouth switches of its choosing for the purposes of providing certain Switched Access Services. On such occasions, a portion of the access transport service will be provided by each of the Parties hereto. This section establishes arrangements intended to enable each of the Parties hereto to serve and bill their mutual Switched Access Service customers, on an accurate and timely basis. The arrangements discussed in this section apply to the provision of both interLATA and intrallata Switched Access Services. It is understood and agreed that ACSI is not obligated to provide any of its Switched Access Service(s) through any specific access tandem switch or access tandem provider, and may at its sole discretion, with due notice to those affected, modify its serving arrangements on its own initiative.

### A. Applicability of OBF Guidelines

Meet-point billing (MPB) arrangements shall be established between the Parties to enable ACSI to provide, at its option, Switched Access Services to third Parties via specified LEC switches, in accordance with the Meet-Point Billing guidelines adopted by and contained in the Ordering and Billing Forum's MECAB and MECOD documents, except as modified herein. These arrangements are intended to be used to provide Switched Access Service that originates and/or terminates on an ACSI-provided Exchange Service, where the transport component of the Switched Access Service is routed through specified BellSouth switches.

### B. Meet-Point Interconnection

- B.1 The Parties shall establish MPB arrangements in each LATA or locality where switched services are provided by ACSI, between the correspondingly identified Rating Point/Switch pairs. BellSouth shall provide homing/subtending access tandem arrangements through the same (or a closely proximate) switching entity used for access services to BellSouth's end users. This does not foreclose the possibility that other mutually agreeable arrangements may be utilized by mutual agreement of the Parties where appropriate.
- B.2 At ACSI's discretion, interconnection for the MPB arrangement shall be established at the POI as described hereafter, at a collocation facility maintained by ACSI or an affiliate of ACSI at specified BellSouth switches, or at any point mutually agreed to by the Parties, consistent with the terms and conditions herein.
- B.3 Two-way meet point trunks which are separate from the local interconnection trunk groups will be established to enable ACSI and BellSouth to provide Exchange Access Services to IXCs via a BellSouth Central Office. No Party shall charge the other any amount for anytmeet point facilities unless one Party is ordering trunks from the other.
- B.4 Common Channel Signaling (CCS) shall be utilized in conjunction with meet-point billing arrangements to the extent such signaling is technically compatible with and economically reasonable to provide through the BellSouth switch, except that MF signaling shall be used on a separate trunk group for originating FGD access to Exchange Access Customers that uses the MF FGD signaling protocol. The Parties may establish CCIS interconnection either directly or through a third party.
- B.5 ACSI may establish CCS interconnections either directly or through a third-party. The Parties will exchange TCAP messages to facilitate full interoperability of CCIS-based features between their respective networks, including all CLASS features and functions to its own end users. The Parties will provide all CCIS signaling, Billing Number, originating line information (OLI) and any other such similar service. For terminating FGD, BellSouth will pass CPN if it receives CPN from FGD carners.
  All privacy indicators will be honored. Where available, network signaling information, such as Transit Network Selection (TNS) parameter (CCIS platform) and OZZ/CIC information (non-CCIS environment) will be provided whenever such information is needed for call routing or billing. The Parties will follow all OBF adopted standards pertaining to TNS and OZZ/CIC codes.

- B.6 All originating Toll Free Service calls for which BellSouth performs the Service Switching Point (SSP) function (e.g., performs the database query) shall be delivered by ACSI using GR-394 format over a trunk group designated for Toll Free Service. Carrier Code "0110" and Circuit Code of "08" shall be used for all such calls. In the event ACSI becomes a toll free service provider, BellSouth shall deliver traffic using the GR-394 format over a trunk group designated for Toll Free Service.
- B.7 All originating Toll Free Service calls for which ACSI performs the SSP function, if delivered to BellSouth, shall be delivered by ACSI using GR-394 format over the meet point trunk group for calls destined to IXCs, or shall be delivered by ACSI using GR-317 format over the Local Interconnection Trunk Group for calls destined to end offices that directly subtend BellSouth access tandems.
- B.8 Originating Feature Group B calls shall be delivered to BellSouth's tandem using the interLATA trunk groups.

#### C. Tariffs

ACSI and BellSouth will use their best reasonable efforts, individually and - collectively, to maintain provisions in their respective federal and state access taniffs sufficient to reflect this MPB arrangement, including appropriate MPB percentages consistent with applicable industry standard practice and in accordance with Section VII.F hereafter.

#### D. Billing and Data Exchange

- D 1 Each Party shall implement the "Multiple Bill/Multiple Tanff" option in order to bill an IXC for the portion of the jointly provided telecommunications service provided by that Party. For all traffic carned over the MPB arrangement, each Party shall only bill the rate elements identified for it in this Agreement. For transport elements subject to billing percentages, each Party shall utilize the billing percentages discussed in Section III.C preceding and Section VII.F hereafter. The actual rate values for each element shall be the rates contained in that Party's own effective federal and state access tariffs. The Parties shall utilize complementary monthly billing periods for meet-point billing.
- D.2 BellSouth may charge the IXC for use of the entrance facility, the tandem switching and the mutually agreed portion of non-interconnection transport charges. BellSouth will not include an element for the Residual Interconnection Charge (RIC) and ACSI will be entitled to bill and collect the appropriate RIC and/or any other applicable rate elements.

- D.3 Each party will provide to the other access records sufficient to enable billing to the IXCs. Records shall be provided in the Exchange Message Record format, Bellcore Standard BR 010-200-010, as amended.
- D.4 BellSouth shall provide to ACSI the billing name, billing address, and CIC of the IXCs and copies of relevant IXC Access Service Requests (ASRs), in order to comply with the MPB notification process as outlined in the MECAB document, on an electronic medium basis using the EMR format.
- D.5 BellSouth shall provide ACSI, on a daily basis, switched access detail usage data (EMR Category 1101XX records) on magnetic tape or via electronic file transfer using EMR format, for calls from IXCs that have transitted BellSouth's tandems and terminated to ACSI's switching center(s).
- D 6 ACSI shall provide BellSouth, on a monthly basis, switched access summary usage data (EMR Category 1150XX records) on magnetic tape or via electronic file transfer using EMR format, for calls to IXCs which originate at ACSI's switching center(s).
- D.7 The Parties will exchange test files to support the initial implementation of the meet point billing processes provided for in this Agreement. Exchange of test data will commence one week after AMA certification begins. These data shall be actual recorded usage records.
- D.8 Each Party shall coordinate and exchange the billing account reference (BAR) and billing account cross reference (BACR) numbers for the MPB Service. Each Party shall notify the other if the level of billing or other BAR/BACR elements change, resulting in a new BAR/BACR number.
- D.9 If access usage data is not processed and delivered by either Party and sent to the other in a timely manner and in turn such other Party is unable to bill the IXC, the delivering Party will be held liable for the amount of lost billing.
- D.10 Errors may be discovered by ACSI, the IXC or BellSouth. Both BellSouth and ACSI agree to provide the other Party with notification of any discovered errors within seven (7) business days of the discovery. In the event of a loss of data, both Parties shall cooperate to reconstruct the lost data and if such reconstruction is not possible, shall accept a reasonable estimate of the lost data based upon three (3) to twelve (12) months of prior usage data.
- D.11 The Parties shall not charge one another for the services rendered or information provided pursuant to this Section VII of this Agreement

### E. Toll Free DXC Traffic

MPB will apply for all traffic bearing the 800, 888, or any other non-geographic NPA which may be likewise designated for such traffic in the future, where the responsible party is an IXC. In those situations where the responsible party for such traffic is a LEC, full switched access rates will apply.

### F. MPB Billing Percentages

The MPB billing percentage for each ACSI Rating Point shall be calculated according to the following formulas:

In any service jointly provided by BellSouth and ACSI for which meet point billing arrangements are adopted, the meet point billing percentages shall be based on the relative distances (i.e., airline mileage) between the meet point and the two rating points as follows:

ACSI percentage = 
$$\frac{a}{(a+b)}$$
 BellSouth percentage =  $\frac{b}{(a+b)}$ 

where "a" is the airline mileage between the relevant ACSI rating point (e.g., serving switch) and the meet point and "b" is the airline mileage between the BellSouth rating point and the meet point.

#### G. Special Arrangements

- G.1 In a few instances, the involvement of yet a third provider of switched access may be needed for particular traffic. For purposes of customer billing, when three or more LECs are involved in the transmission of a particular message, the intermediate carriers will have no rating point, and the relevant mileage measurement is between the two end points.
- G.2 In the case of IXC traffic terminating to ACSI ported numbers, the Parties will, unless IXC actual minutes of use can be measured, account for access revenue on a state-by-state basis by using venfiable BellSouth/ACSI interstate and intrastate minutes of use reported on the applicable ARMIS report at the total IXC access rates applicable to BellSouth less the BellSouth/ACSI meet point access minutes at the meet point billing access rates applicable to BellSouth, with no other subtractions.
- G.3 If either Party provides intermediary functions for network access service connection between an IXC and another Party, each Party will provide their own network access services to the IXC on a meet-point basis. The meet-point billing arrangement will be through the multiple bill. Each Party will bill its own network access services rates to the IXC with the

exception of the residual interconnection charge. Each Party shall bill 50% of its residual interconnection charges in such case.

# VIII. TOLL TRAFFIC INTERCONNECTION

- A. The delivery of interexchange toll traffic by a Party to the other Party shall be reciprocal and compensation will be mutual. For terminating its toll traffic on the other Party's network, each Party will pay the other Party's tariffed terminating switched access rate, inclusive of the interconnection charge and the carrier common line rate elements of the switched access rate. The Parties agree that their terminating switched rate shall be the rate in effect when the traffic is terminated.
- B. For onginating and terminating interexchange toll traffic, each Party shall pay the other Party's tariffed switched network access service rate elements. Said rate elements shall be as set out in the Parties' respective access services tariffs as those tariffs are amended from time to time during the term of this Agreement. The appropriate charges will be determined by the routing of the call. If ACSI is the BellSouth end user's presubscribed interexchange carrier or if the BellSouth end user uses ACSI as as, interexchange carrier on a 10XXX basis. BellSouth will charge ACSI the appropriate tariff charges for originating network access services. If BellSouth is serving as the ACSI end user's presubscribed interexchange carrier or if the ACSI end user uses BellSouth as an interexchange carrier on a 10XXX basis. ACSI will charge BellSouth the appropriate BellSouth tariff charges for originating network access services.

# DI. NIMBER RESOURCE ARRANGEMENTS

- A. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to in any manner limit or otherwise adversely impact either Party's right to request and be assigned any North American Numbering Plan (NANP) number resources including, but not limited to, central office (NXX) codes pursuant to the Central Office Code Assignment Guidelines (last published by the Industry Numbering Committee (INC) as INC 95-0407-008, Revision 4/7/95, formerly ICCF 93-0729-010), or to independently, and in a technically compatible manner, establish and publish in any and all switched telecommunications industry routing and rating databases, by tariff-or otherwise, Rate Centers Rating Points, destination switching entity/office and routing/tandem information corresponding to such NXX codes.
- B. During any period under this Agreement in which it serves as the NANP administrator for its territory, BellSouth shall ensure that ACSI has nondiscriminatory access to telephone numbers for assignment to its telephone exchange service customers, and will assist ACSI in applying for NXX codes for its use in providing local exchange services. BellSouth shall provide numbering

resources pursuant to the Bellcore Guidelines Regarding Number Assignment. ACSI agrees that it will complete the NXX code application in accordance with Industry Carriers Compatibility Forum, Central Office Code Assignment Guidelines, ICCF 93-0729-010.

- C. If during the term of this Agreement BellSouth is no longer the NANP administrator, the Parties agree to comply with the guidelines, plan or rules adopted pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251(e).
- D. It shall be the responsibility of each Party to program and update its switches and network systems pursuant to the local exchange routing guide (LERG) and other switched telecommunications industry guidelines to recognize and route traffic to the other Party's assigned NXX codes using that party's preferred routing at all times. Neither Party shall impose any fees or charges whatsoever on the other Party for such activities, except as expressly defined in this Agreement.
- E. Each Party shall be responsible for notifying its customers of any changes in dialing arrangements due to NPA exhaustion. Neither party shall be obligated to adopt the specific end user dialing plan of the other.
- F. Administration and assignment of numbers will be moved to a neutral third party in the future. In the interim, while BellSouth is still administering numbering, the following will apply:
  - BellSouth will assign NXXs to ACSI on a nondiscriminatory basis and on the same basis as to itself.
  - Testing and loading of ACSI's NXXs' should be the same as BellSouth's own.
  - BellSouth shall not discriminate in the allocation of the number and types of NXXs assigned to ACSI.
  - BellSouth will load NXXs according to industry guidelines, including the terminating LATA in which the NXXs/rate centers are located.
  - BellSouth will supply ACSI with copies of its Local Calling Area Boundary Guide, including all updates thereto.

#### X. ACCESS TO POLES, DUCTS, CONDUIT AND RIGHTS OF WAY

A. BellSouth agrees to provide to ACSI, pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 224, as amended by the Telecommunications Act nondiscriminatory access to any pole, duct, conduit, and right-of-way owned or controlled by BellSouth. The Parties agree to negotiate in good faith to establish rates, terms and conditions applicable to ACSI's access to poles, ducts, conduit and rights-of-way owned and controlled by BellSouth, and modify, if necessary, existing arrangements by October 1, 1996, in a manner consistent with the requirements of the Telecommunications Act.

# XI. ANCILLARY SERVICES AND PLATFORM ARRANGEMENTS

#### A. 800 Traffic

- A.1 BellSouth agrees to compensate ACSI, pursuant to ACSI's published originating switched access charges, including the database query charge, for the origination of 800 and 888 traffic (combined "800") terminated to BellSouth.
- A.2 ACSI will provide to BellSouth the appropriate records necessary for BellSouth to bill BellSouth's intraLATA 800 customers. The records provided by ACSI will be in a standard EMR format for a fee, paud by BellSouth to ACSI, of \$0.015 per record.
- A.3 If ACSI provides 800 services to its end users during the term of this Agreement, it agrees to compensate BellSouth, pursuant to BellSouth's onginating switched access charges, including the database query charge, for the origination of 800 traffic terminated to ACSI. BellSouth agrees to provide ACSI the appropriate records for ACSI to bill its 800 customers. The records provided will be in a standard EMR format for a fee, paid by ACSI to BellSouth, of \$0.015 per record.
- A 4 If during the term of this Agreement, BellSouth is permitted to provide interLATA 800 services, BellSouth will compensate ACSI for the origination of such traffic in accordance with the above.
- A.5 If ACSI utilizes BellSouth's 800 database for query purposes only, the rates and charges shall be as set forth in the applicable BellSouth Access Services Tariff, as said tariff is amended from time to time during the term of this Agreement.
- A.6 Should ACSI require 800 access ten digit screening service from BellSouth, it shall have signaling transfer points connecting directly to 
  \*BellSouth's local or regional signaling transfer point for service control point database query information. ACSI shall utilize SS7 Signaling links, ports and usage from BellSouth's interstate access services tanff. 800 access ten digit screening service is an originating service that is provided via 800 switched access service trunk groups from BellSouth's SSP equipped end office or access tandem providing an IXC identification function and delivery of call to the IXC based on the dialed ten digit

number. The rates and charges for said services shall be as set forth in the applicable BellSouth access services tariff as said tariff is amended from time to time during the term of this Agreement.

# B. 911/E-911

- B.1 The Parties agree to interconnect with each other to provide Basic 911 and E-911 emergency calling services consistent with the terms of Attachment C-9 hereto.
- B.2 For Basic 911 service, BellSouth will provide to ACSI a list consisting of each municipality in each state that subscribes to Basic 911 service. The list will also provide, if known, the E-911 conversion date for each municipality and, for network routing purposes, a ten-digit directory number representing the appropriate emergency answering position for each municipality subscribing to 911. ACSI will arrange to accept 911 calls from its end users in municipalities that subscribe to Basic 911 service and translate the 911 call to the appropriate 10-digit directory number as stated on the list provided by BellSouth. ACSI will route that call to BellSouth at the appropriate tandem or end office. When a municipality converts to E-911 service, ACSI shall discontinue the Basic 911 procedures and begin the E-911 procedures, set forth in subsection B.4 below.
- B.3 For E-911 service, ACSI shall install a minimum of two dedicated trunks onginating form ACSI's serving wire center and terminating to the appropriate E-911 tandem. The dedicated trunks shall be, at minimum. DSO level trunks configured either as a 2 wire analog interface or as part of a digital (1.544 Mb/s) interface. Either configuration shall use CAMA type signaling with MF pulsing that will deliver automatic number identification (ANI) with the voice portion of the call. If the user interface is digital, MF pulses, as well as other AC signals, shall be encoded per the U-255 Law convention. ACSI will provide BellSouth daily updates to the E-911 database.
- B.4 If a municipality has converted to E-911 service, ACSI will forward 911 calls to the appropriate E-911 tandem, along with ANI, based upon the current E-911 end office to tandem homing arrangement as provided by BellSouth. If the E-911 tandem trunks are not available, ACSI will alternatively route the call to a designated 7-digit local number residing in the appropriate PSAP. This call will be transported over BellSouth's interoffice network and will not carry the ANI of the calling party.
- B.5 BellSouth will provide ACSI with an electronic interface from which ACSI may input and update subscriber records in the E-911 database

BellSouth shall also provide ACSI with an automated interface to access its Automatic Location Identification (ALI) database.

- BellSouth and ACSI agree that the practices and procedures contained in the E-911 Local Exchange Carrier Guide For Facility-Based Providers (LEC Carrier Guide) shall determine the appropriate procedures and practices of the Parties as to the provision of 911/E-911 Access. The LEC Carrier Guide shall at a minimum include, or BellSouth shall separately provide, 911 database update procedures and 911 trunk restoration procedures.
- B.7 If ACSI requires transport to the BellSouth 911 tandem, ACSI may, at ACSI's option, purchase such transport from BellSouth at rates set forth in either BellSouth's intrastate switched access services tariff or intrastate special access services tariff.
- B.8 BellSouth and ACSI will cooperatively arrange meetings to answer any technical questions that municipal or county coordinators may have regarding the 9-1-1/E-911 portions of this Agreement.
- B.9 Where BellSouth is responsible for maintenance of the E-911 database and can be compensated for maintaining ACSI's information by the municipality, BellSouth shall seek such compensation. BellSouth may seek compensation for its costs from ACSI only if and to the extent BellSouth is unable to obtain such compensation from the municipality.
- B.10 Nothing herein shall be construed to prevent ACSI from opting to route Basic 911 and E-911 calls to an alternative emergency call service bureau, to provide such services itself, or to route such calls directly to a Public Safety Answering Point (PSAP).

## C. Provision of Operator Services

- C.1 BellSouth will offer to ACSI Operator Call Processing Access Service BLV/BLVI Service and Directory Assistance Access Services. Rates. terms and conditions are set forth in section VI.F for BLV/BLVI Service. Attachment C-11 for Directory Assistance Access Services, and Attachment C-10 for Operator Call Processing Access Services. Each such attachment is incorporated herein by this reference.
- C.2 BellSouth also will offer to ACSI CMDS Hosting and the Non Sent Paid Report System pursuant to the terms and conditions set forth in Attachment C-12 and Attachment C-13, incorporated herein by this reference.

## D. Transfer of Service Announcements

When an end user customer changes from BellSouth to ACSI, or from ACSI to BellSouth, and does not retain its original telephone number, the Party formerly providing service to the end user will provide a transfer of service announcement on the abandoned telephone number. Each Party will provide this referral service at no charge to the other Party. This announcement will provide details on the new number to be dialed to reach this customer.

#### E. Coordinated Repair Calls

ACSI and BellSouth will employ the following procedures for handling misdirected repair calls:

- E.1 ACSI and BellSouth will educate their respective customers as to the correct telephone numbers to call in order to access their respective repair bureaus.
- E.2 To the extent the correct provider can be determined, misdirected repair calls will be referred to the proper provider of local exchange service in a courteous manner, at no charge, and the end user will be provided the correct contact telephone number. In responding to repair calls, neither Party shall make disparaging remarks about each other, nor shall they use these repair calls as the basis for internal referrals or to solicit customers to market services. Either Party shall respond with accurate information in answering customer questions.
- E.3 ACSI and BellSouth shall provide their respective repair contact numbers to one another on a reciprocal basis

#### F. Busy Line Verification and Interrupt

#### F.1 Description

- a. Each Party shall establish procedures whereby its operator bureau will coordinate with the operator bureau of the other Party in order to provide Busy Line Verification (BLV) and Busy Line Verification and Interrupt. (BLVI) services on calls between their respective end users.
- b. ACSI will route BLV and BLVI traffic to the BellSouth access tandem.

## F.2 Compensation

Each Party shall charge the other Party for BLV and BLVI at the effective rates contained in BellSouth's applicable Local Interconnection Services Taniff(s).

## G. Directory Assistance (DA)

## G.1 Description

At ACSI's request, BellSouth will:

- a. Provide to ACSI, over TOPs trunks, unbranded (or ACSI-branded, where available) directory assistance service which is comparable in every way to the directory assistance service BellSouth makes available to interexchange carriers.
- b. In conjunction with subparagraph (a) above, provide caller optional directory assistance call completion service which is comparable in every way to the directory assistance call completion service BellSouth generally makes available to its end users, to the extent BellSouth generally offers such service to its end users.
- BellSouth will provide ACSI operators on-line access to BellSouth's DA database.

#### G.2 Compensation

Initial rates, terms and conditions for DA Services shall be as provided in Attachment C-11 hereto.

## H. Directory Listings and Directory Distribution

- H.1 Subject to the execution of an agreement between BellSouth's affiliate. BellSouth Advertising and Publishing Co. (BAPCO), and ACSI in a form substantially similar to that attached as Attachment C-8. (1) ACSI's customers' primary listings shall be included in the appropriate white page (resident and business) listings or alphabetical directories, as well as the directory assistance database. (2) ACSI's business subscribers' listingr will be included in all appropriate yellow pages or classified directories, and (3) copies of directories shall be delivered to ACSI's customers; all without charge.
- H.2 BellSouth shall provide ACSI with a magnetic tape or computer disk containing the proper format to employ in submitting directory listings

Land daily updates. ACSI shall provide BellSouth with its directory listings and daily updates to those listings (including new, changed and deleted listings) in a mutually acceptable format. BellSouth shall include ACSI's customers in the directory assistance database associated with the areas in which ACSI provides exchange services within the same time frame as BellSouth includes its own customers in such databases.

H.3 BellSouth and its Affiliates will afford ACSI's directory listings information the same level of confidentiality which BellSouth affords its own directory listing information, and BellSouth shall ensure that access to ACSI's customer proprietary confidential directory information will be limited solely to those employees who immediately supervise or are directly involved in the processing and publishing of listings and directory delivery. BellSouth will not use ACSI's directory listings for the marketing of BellSouth's telecommunications services.

## I. Access to Signaling and Signaling Databases

- I.1 BellSouth will offer to ACSI use of its SS7 signaling network and signaling databases on an unbundled basis at the rates included in Attachment C-5 hereto. Signaling functionality will be available with both A-link and B-link connectivity.
- 1.2 BellSouth agrees to input NXX assigned to ACSI into the Local Exchange Routing Guide (LERG).
- I.3 BellSouth will enter ACSI line information into its Line Information Database (LIDB) pursuant to the terms and conditions contained in Attachinent C-6 hereto, incorporated herein by this reference. Entry of line information into LIDB will enable ACSI's end users to participate or not participate in alternate billing arrangements such as collect or third number billed calls.
- I.4 BellSouth will provide ACSI with access to LIDB for call and card validation purposes pursuant to an Agreement substantially in the form of Attachment C-7 hereto, as amended hereafter to include unbundled local loops.
- I.5 If ACSI utilizes BellSouth's 800 database for query purposes only applicable BellSouth tanified rates will apply.

#### XII. TELEPHONE NUMBER PORTABILITY ARRANGEMENTS

A. The Parties agree to provide interim Service Provider Number Portability (SPNP) on a reciprocal basis between their networks to enable their end user customers to utilize telephone numbers associated with an Exchange Service provided by one

Party, in conjunction with an Exchange Service provided by the other Party, upon the coordinated or simultaneous termination of the first Exchange Service and activation of the second Exchange Service. The Parties shall provide reciprocal SPNP immediately upon execution of this Agreement via remote call forwarding (RCF) or Direct Inward Dialing (DID). SPNP shall operate as follows:

- A.1 An end user customer of Party A elects to become an end user customer of Party B. The end user customer elects to utilize the original telephone number(s) corresponding to the Exchange Service(s) it previously received from Party A, in conjunction with the Exchange Service(s) it will now receive from Party B. Upon receipt of a service order assigning the number to Party B. Party A will implement an arrangement whereby all calls to the original telephone number(s) will be forwarded to a new telephone number(s) designated by Party B within the same access where the original NXX code is used. Party A will route the forwarded traffic to Party B over the appropriate trunk groups, as if the call had originated on Party A's network.
- A.2 Party B will become the customer of record for the onginal Party A telephone numbers subject to the SPNP arrangements. Party A will provide Party B a single consolidated master billing statement for all-collect, calling card, and third-number billed calls associated with those numbers, with subaccount detail by retained number. Such billing statement shall be delivered via either electronic data transfer, daily magnetic tape, or monthly magnetic tape (for which option there shall be no charge). Party A shall provide to Party B the EMR detail records associated with the calls on the master billing statement.
- A.3 Party A will cancel line-based calling cards and will, as directed by Party B, update its Line Information Database (LIDB) listings for retained numbers, subject to RCF, and restrict or cancel calling cards associated with those forwarded numbers, as directed by Party B, subject to execution of an LIDB storage agreement in substantially the form attached hereto.
- A.4 Within two (2) business days of receiving notification from the end user customer, Party B shall notify Party A of the customer's termination of service with Party B, and shall further notify Party A as to that customer's instructions regarding its telephone number(s). Party A will reinstate service to that customer, cancel the SPNP arrangements for that customer's telephone number(s), or redirect the SPNP arrangement pursuant to the customer's instructions at that time.

- B. SPNP-RCF is a telecommunications service whereby a call dialed to an SPNP-RCF equipped telephone number, is automatically forwarded to an assigned seven or ten digit telephone number within the local calling area as defined in Section A3 of the BellSouth General Subscriber Service Tariff. The forwarded-to number is specified by ACSI or BellSouth, as appropriate. Where technologically feasible, the forwarding party will provide identification of the originating telephone number, via SS7 signaling, to the receiving party. Neither party guarantees, however, identification of the originating telephone number to the SPNP-RCF end user. SPNP-RCF provides a single call path for the forwarding of no more than one simultaneous call to the receiving party's specified forwarded-to number. Additional call paths for the forwarding of multiple simultaneous calls are available on a per path basis and are in addition to the rate for SPNP-RCF service.
- C. The Parties shall provide RCF arrangements to each other at identical monthly rates. Recurring charges shall not exceed the actual cost of providing the service. There shall be no SPNP-RCF non-recurring charges. Until otherwise verified by reliable cost studies, actual cost for recurring charges are as stipulated in Attachinent D hereto. The Parties agree that Article XXII of this Agreement shall apply to the rates, terms and conditions for SPNP-RCF arrangements.
- SPNP-DID service provides trunk side access to end office switches for direct inward dialing to the other Party's premises equipment from the telecommunications network to lines associated with the other Party's switching equipment and must be provided on all trunks in a group arranged for inward service. A SPNP-DID trunk termination, provided with SS7 signaling only. applies for each trunk voice grade equivalent. In addition, direct facilities are required from the end office where a ported number resides to the end office serving the ported end user customer. Transport mileage will be calculated as the airline distance between the end office where the number is ported and the POI using the V&H coordinate method. SPNP-DID must be established with a minimum configuration of two channels and one unassigned telephone number per switch, per arrangement for control purposes. Transport facilities arranged for SPNP-DID may not be mixed with any other type of trunk group, with no outgoing calls placed over said facilities. SPNP-DID will be provided only where such facilities are available and where the switching equipment of the ordering party is properly equipped. Where SPNP-DID service is required from more than one wire center or from separate trunk groups within the same wire center, such service provided from each wire center or each trunk group within the same wire center shall be considered a separate service. Only customer dialed sent paid calls will be completed to the first number of a SPNP-DID number group, however, there are no restrictions on calls completed to other numbers of a SPNP-DID number group.
- E. The Parties hereby agree to negotiate in good faith to establish the recurring and non-recurring charges, if any, for SPNP-DID. For this purpose, BellSouth shall

provide ACSI with its relevant cost studies, subject to applicable non-disclosure obligations. The Parties agree that Article XXII of this Agreement shall apply to the rates, terms and conditions of SPNP-DID arrangements. Until such permanent charges are established, the Parties agree that the rates contained in Attachment E hereof (hereinafter the "Interim SPNP-DID Rates") will apply.

- F. Each Party is responsible for obtaining authorization from the end user for the handling of the disconnection of the end user's service, the provision of new local service and the provision of SPNP services. Each Party is responsible for coordinating the provision of service with the other to assure that its switch is capable of accepting SPNP ported traffic. Each Party is responsible for providing equipment and facilities that are compatible with the other's service parameters, interfaces, equipment and facilities and is required to provide sufficient terminating facilities and services at the terminating end of an SPNP call to adequately handle all traffic to that location and is solely responsible to ensure that its facilities, equipment and services do not interfere with or impair any facility, equipment, or service of the other Party or any of its end users.
- G. Each Party is responsible for providing an appropriate intercept announcement service for any telephone numbers subscribed to SPNP services for which it is not presently providing local exchange service or terminating to an end user. Where either Party chooses to disconnect or terminate any SPNP service, that Party is responsible for designating the preferred standard type of announcement to be provided.
- H. Each Party will be the other's Party's single point of contact for all repair calls on behalf of each Party's end user. Each Party reserves the right to contact the other Party's customers, if deemed necessary, for maintenance purposes.
- The Parties will migrate from RCF or DID to Permanent Number Portability (PNP) as soon as practically possible, without interruption of service (to the degree possible) to their respective customers.
- J. Under either an SPNP or PNP arrangement, ACSI and BellSouth will implement a process to coordinate Telephone Numbers Portability (TNP) cut-overs with Unbundled loop conversions (as described in Section IV of this Agreement).
- K. The quality of service of calls to ported numbers should be identical to the quality of service of the calls to non-ported numbers.
- L. If the FCC or a state commission issues regulations pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 251 to require number portability in a manner or at rates different than that provided pursuant to this subsection, the Parties agree to revise this Agreement as necessary to fully comply with those requirements.

## XIII. DISCONNECTION OF CUSTOMERS

- BellSouth shall accept any requests from ACSI to disconnect the service of an existing BellSouth end user, except for BellSouth public and semipublic telephone service which service is subject to effective contracts with location providers. BellSouth will not require end user confirmation prior to disconnecting the end user's service. BellSouth will accept a request directly from an end user for conversion of the end user's service from ACSI to BellSouth or will accept a request from another CLEC for conversion of the SPNP service associated with an end user's service charge from ACSI to the CLEC. BellSouth will notify ACSI that such a request has been processed. This Article shall be subject to Section 258(a) and (b) of the Telecommunications Act which prohibits illegal changes of carrier selections and assesses liability for such changes, and any change of service verification procedures which may be promulgated by the FCC. ACSI and BellSouth shall each execute a blanket letter of authorization for each state substantially in the form attached as Attachment F hereto with respect to customer disconnections. The Parties shall each be entitled to adopt their own internal processes for verification of customer authorization of disconnection of service; provided, however, that such processes shall comply with applicable state and federal law and until superseded shall be deemed adequate for purposes of this Agreement if such processes comply with FCC guidelines applicable to-Presubscribed Interexchange Carriers (PIC) changes.
- B. If either Party determines that an unauthorized change in local service provider has occurred, such Party shall reestablish service with the appropriate local service provider as requested by the end user and will assess the other Party an Unauthorized Change Charge of \$19.41 per line. The appropriate nonrecurring charges to reestablish the customer's service with the appropriate local service provider will also be assessed to the other Party because of the unauthorized change. These charges shall be adjusted if such Party provides satisfactory proof of authorization.
- C. If BellSouth accepts an order placed by itself or another CLEC (or local reseller) to disconnect the SPNP to an ACSI end user. BellSouth shall notify ACSI of the change within three (3) days thereof.

# XIV. RESALE OF BELLSOUTH LOCAL EXCHANGE SERVICES

BellSouth hereby agrees that ACSI may at any time during the term of this Agreement elect to resell BellSouth's local exchange services under the terms and conditions of any local services resale agreement reached between BellSouth and any other telecommunications carrier. ACSI may select any such resale agreement at any time prior to the expiration of this Agreement.

## XV. RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE PARTIES

- A. BellSouth and ACSI agree to treat each other fairly, non-discriminatorily, and equally for all items included in this Agreement or related to the support of items included in this Agreement.
- B. ACSI and BellSouth will work cooperatively to minimize fraud associated with third-number billed calls, calling card calls, or any other services related to this Agreement. The Parties fraud minimization procedures are to be cost effective and implemented so as not to unduly burden or harm one Party as compared to the other.
- C. ACSI and BellSouth agree to promptly exchange all necessary records for the proper billing of all traffic.
- D. ACSI and BellSouth will review engineering requirements on a quarterly basis and establish forecasts for trunk utilization, POI trunks, MPB arrangements, E-911, EISCC facility requirements, quantities of DNCF, loops and other services provided under this Agreement. New trunk groups will be implemented as dictated by engineering requirements for both BellSouth and ACSI. BellSouth and ACSI are required to provide each other the proper call information (e.g., originated call party number and destination call party number) to enable each company to bill in a complete and timely manner.
- E. The Parties will cooperate by exchanging technical information in order to identify and explore potential solutions to enable ACSI to establish unique rate centers, or to assign a single NXX code across multiple rate centers.
- F. ACSI and BellSouth will work jointly and cooperatively in developing and implementing common manual and/or electronic interfaces (including, for example, data elements, data format, and data transmission) from which to place service orders and trouble reports involving the provision of loops, DNCF, directory assistance, directory listings, E-911, and other services included in this Agreement. To the extent reasonable, ACSI and BellSouth will utilize the standards established by industry fora, such as OBF.
- G. BellSouth will support ACSI requests related to central office (NXX) code administration and assignments in an effective and timely manner. ACSI and BellSouth will comply with code administration requirements as prescribed by the FCC, the state commissions, and accepted industry guidelines.
- H. BellSouth shall not impose a cross-connect fee on ACSI where ACSI accesses 911 or E-911, reciprocal traffic exchange trunks, and network platform services, through a collocation arrangement at the BellSouth Wire Center.

- Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, it is mutually understood and agreed that both Parties hereto reserve the right to establish each of the following, consistent with generally accepted industry standards.
  - 1. Rate centers (location and area within)
  - 2. Points of interchange (including meet points)
  - 3. Switching entity designation and supporting data (including inbound route choice)
    - a. end office
    - b. homing/homed to tandem
  - 4. Association of routing point(s) with end offices. POIs. etc.
  - 5. Published rate center and locality designations.

## XVI. NETWORK DESIGN AND MANAGEMENT

- A. The Parties agree to work cooperatively to install and maintain reliable interconnected telecommunications networks, including but not limited to, maintenance contact numbers and escalation procedures. BellSouth agrees to provide public notice of changes in the information necessary for the transmission and routing of services using its local exchange facilities or networks, as well as of any other changes that would affect the interoperability of those facilities and networks.
- B. The interconnection of all networks will be based upon accepted industry national guidelines for transmission standards and traffic blocking criteria.
- C. The Parties will work cooperatively to apply sound network management principles by invoking appropriate network management controls to alleviate or prevent network congestion.
- D. For network expansion, the Parties agree to review engineering requirements on a quarterly basis and establish forecasts for trunk utilization. New trunk groups will be added as reasonably warranted.
- E. ACSI and BellSouth will exchange appropriate information (e.g., maintenance contact numbers, network information, information required to comply with law enforcement and other security agencies of the Government) to achieve desired reliability. In addition, ACSI and BellSouth will cooperatively plan and implement coordinated repair procedures to ensure customer trouble reports are resolved in a timely and appropriate manner.

## XVII. TERM

- A. The term of this Agreement shall be two years, beginning September 1, 1996.
- B. The Parties agree that by no later than September 1, 1997, they shall commence negotiations with regard to the terms, conditions and prices of local interconnection to be effective beginning September 1, 1998.
- C If, within 90 days of commencing the negotiation referred to in Section XVII.B above, the Parties are unable to satisfactorily negotiate new local interconnection terms, conditions and prices, either Party may petition the state commission to establish appropriate local interconnection arrangements pursuant to 47 U.S.C. 252. The Parties agree that, in such event, they shall encourage the Commission to issue its order regarding the appropriate local interconnection arrangements no later than July 1, 1998. The Parties further agree that in the event the Commission does not issue its order prior to July 1, 1998 or if the Parties continue beyond September 1, 1998 to negotiate the local interconnection arrangements without Commission intervention, the terms, conditions and prices ultimately ordered by the Commission, or .. negonated by the Parties, will be effective retreactive to September 1, 1998. Until the revised local interconnection arrangements become effective, the Parties shall continue to exchange traffic pursuant to the terms and conditions of this Agreement.
- D The Parties agree that (1) if the FCC or a state commission or other state or local body having jurisdiction over the subject matter of this Agreement finds that the terms of this Agreement are inconsistent in one or more material respects with any of its or their respective decisions, rules or regulations promulgated, or (2) if an FCC or state commission order or requirement has the effect of preempting any term of this Agreement, then in the event of the occurrence of (1) or (2) the Parties shall immediately commence good faith negotiations to conform this Agreement with any such decision, rule, regulation or preemption. The revised agreement shall have an effective date that coincides with the effective date of the original FCC or state commission action giving rise to such negotiations. The Parties agree that the rates, terms and conditions of any new agreement shall not be applied retroactively to any period prior to such effective date.

## XVIII. IMPLEMENTATION OF AGREEMENT

The Parties agree that within 30 days of the execution of this Agreement they will adopt a schedule for the implementation of this Agreement. The schedule shall state with specificity, ordering, testing, and full operational time frames. The

implementation shall be attached to this Agreement as an addendum and specifically incorporated herein by this reference.

## XIX. UNIVERSAL SERVICE

The Parties acknowledge that BellSouth will guarantee the provision of universal service as the carrier-of-last-resort throughout its territory in Flonda until January 1, 1998 without contribution from ACSI.

#### XX. FORCE MAJEURE

Neither Party shall be responsible for delays or failures in performance resulting from acts or occurrences beyond the reasonable control of such Party, regardless of whether such delays or failures in performance were foreseen or foreseeable as of the date of this Agreement including, without limitation: fire, explosion, power failure, acts of God. war. revolution, civil commotion, or acts of public enemies; any law, order, regulation, ordinance or requirement of any government or legal body, or labor unrest, including, without limitation, strikes, slowdowns, picketing or boycotts; or delays caused by the other Party or by other service or equipment vendors; or any othercircumstances beyond the Party's reasonable control. In such event the Party affected shall, upon giving prompt notice to the other Party, be excused from such performance on a day-today basis to the extent of such interference (and the other Party shall likewise be excused from performance of its obligations on a day-for-day basis to the extent such Party's obligations relate to the performance so interfered with). The affected Party shall use its best efforts to avoid or remove the cause of nonperformance and both Parties shall proceed to perform with dispatch once the causes are removed or cease.

## XXI. LIABILITY AND INDEMNIFICATION

## A. Liability Cap.

1. With respect to any claim or suit, whether based in contract, tort or any other theory of legal liability, by ACSI, any ACSI customer or by any other person or entity, for damages associated with any of the services provided by BellSouth pursuant to or in connection with this Agreement, including but not limited to the installation, provision, preemption, termination, maintenance, repair or restoration of service, and subject to the provisions of the remainder of this Article, BellSouth's liability shall be limited to an amount equal to the proportionate charge for the service provided pursuant to this Agreement for the period during which the service was affected. Notwithstanding the foregoing, claims for damages by ACSI, any ACSI customer or any other person or entity resulting from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of

BellSouth and claims for damages by ACSI resulting from the failure of BellSouth to honor in one or more material respects any one or more of the material provisions of this Agreement shall not be subject to such limitation of liability.

- 2. With respect to any claim or suit, whether based in contract, tort or any other theory of legal liability, by BellSouth, any BellSouth customer or by any other person or entity, for damages associated with any of the services provided by ACSI pursuant to or in connection with this Agreement, including but not limited to the installation, provision, preemption, termination, maintenance, repair or restoration of service, and subject to the provisions of the remainder of this Article, ACSI's liability shall be limited to an amount equal to the proportionate charge for the service provided pursuant to this Agreement for the period during which the service was affected. Notwithstanding the foregoing, claims for damages by BellSouth, any BellSouth customer or any other person or entity resulting from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of ACSI and claims for damages by BellSouth resulting from the failure of ACSI to honor in one or more material respects any one or more of the material provisions of this Agreement shall not be subject to such limitation of liability.
- B. Neither Party shall be liable for any act or omission of any other telecommunications company to the extent such other telecommunications company provides a portion of a service.
- C. Neither Party shall be liable for damages to the other Party's terminal location. POI or the other Party's customers' premises resulting form the furnishing of a service, including but not limited to the installation and removal of equipment and associated wiring, except to the extent the damage is caused by such Party's gross negligence or willful misconduct.
- D. Notwithstanding subsection A, the Party providing services under this Agreement, its affiliates and its parent company shall be indemnified, defended and held harmless by the Party receiving such services against any claim, loss or damage arising from the receiving Party's use of the services provided under this Agreement, involving: (1) claims for libel, slander, invasion of privacy or copyright infringement arising from the content of the receiving Party's own communications; (2) any claim, loss or damage claimed by the receiving Party's customer(s) arising from such customer's use of any service, including 911/E-911, that the customer has obtained from the receiving Party and that the receiving Party has obtained from the supplying Party under this Agreement; or (3) all other claims arising out of an act or omission of the receiving Party in the course of using services provided pursuant to this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, to the extent that a claim, loss or damage is caused by the gross negligence or willful misconduct of a supplying Party, the receiving Party shall.

have no obligation to indemnify, defined and hold harmless the supplying Party hereunder.

- E. Neither Party guarantees or makes any warranty with respect to its services when used in an explosive atmosphere. Notwithstanding subsection A, each Party shall be indemnified, defended and held harmless by the other Party or the other Party's customer from any and all claims by any person relating to the other Party or the other Party's customer's use of services so provided.
- F. No license under patents (other than the limited license to use in the course of using a service provided pursuant to this Agreement) is granted by one Party to the other or shall be implied or arise by estoppel, with respect to any service offered pursuant to this Agreement. Notwithstanding subsection A, the Party providing a service pursuant to this Agreement will defend the Party receiving such service against claims of patent infringement arising solely from the use by the receiving Party of such service and will indemnify the receiving Party for any damages awarded based solely on such claims. Such indemnification shall not, however, extend to claims for patent infringement to the extent the alleged infringement results from:
  - Modification of the service by someone other than the providing Party and/or its subcontractors, where there would be no such infringement or violation in the absence of such modification; or
  - The combination, operation or use of the service with any product, data or apparatus not provided by the providing Party and/or its subcontractors, where there would be no such infringement or violation in the absence of such combination, operation or use.
- Promptly after receipt of notice of any claim or the commencement of any action for which a Party may seek indemnification pursuant to this Article XXI, such Party (Indemnified Party) shall promptly give written notice to the other Party (the Indemnifying Party) of such claim or action, but the failure to so notify the Indemnifying Party shall not relieve the Indemnifying Party of any liability it may have to the Indemnified Party except to the extent the Indemnifying Party has actually been prejudiced thereby. The Indemnifying Party shall be obligated to assume the defense of such claim, at its own expense. The Indemnified Party shall cooperate with the Indemnifying Party's reasonable requests for assistance or Information relating to such claim, at the Indemnifying Party's expense. The Indemnified Party shall have the right to participate in the investigation and defense of such claim or action, with separate counsel chosen and paid for by the Indemnified Party.

## XXII. MOST FAVORABLE PROVISIONS

- A. If as a result of any proceeding before any Court, Commission, or the FCC, any voluntary agreement or arbitration proceeding pursuant to the Act, or pursuant to any applicable federal or state law, BellSouth becomes obligated to provide interconnection, number portability, unbundled access to network elements or any other services related to interconnection, whether or not presently covered by this Agreement, to another telecommunications carrier operating within a state within the BellSouth territory at rates or on terms and conditions more favorable to such carrier than the comparable provisions of this Agreement, then ACSI shall be entitled to add such network elements and services, or substitute such more favorable rates, terms or conditions for the relevant provisions of this Agreement, which shall apply to the same states as such other carrier and such substituted rates, terms or conditions shall be deemed to have been effective under this Agreement as of the effective date thereof to such other carrier.
- B If the more favorable provision is a result of the action of an appropriate regulatory agency or judicial body, whether commenced before or after the effective date of this Agreement, the Parties agree to incorporate such order in this Agreement as of its effective date. In the event BellSouth files and receives approval for a taniff offering to provide any substantive service of this Agreement in a way different than that provided for herein, the Parties agree that the Companies shall be eligible for subscription to said service at the rates, terms and conditions contained in tariffs as of the effective date of the taniff.
- C. In the event that BellSouth provides interconnection and/or temporary number portability arrangements via tanff or has or enters into an interconnection and or temporary number portability agreement with another entity. BellSouth will permit ACSI an opportunity to inspect such tanff or agreement and, upon ACSI's request. BellSouth will immediately offer ACSI an agreement on the same material terms with effect from the date BellSouth first made such tanff effective or entered into such arrangement and for the remainder of the term of this Agreement. The other items covered by this Agreement and not covered by such tanff or agreement shall remain unaffected and as to such items this Agreement shall remain in effect.
- D. In the event that BellSouth is required by an FCC or a state commission decision or order to provide any one or more terms of interconnection or other matters covered by this Agreement that individually differ from any one or more corresponding terms of this Agreement, ACSI may elect to amend this Agreement to reflect all of such differing terms (but not less than all) contained in such decision or order, with effect from the date ACSI makes such election. The other items covered by this Agreement and not covered by such decision or order shall remain unaffected and as to such items this Agreement shall remain in effect.

## XXIII. DEFAULT

If either Party defaults in the payment of any amount due hereunder, or if either Party violates any other provision of this Agreement, and such default or violation shall continue for thirty (30) days after written notice thereof, the other Party may terminate this Agreement forthwith by written instrument. The failure of either Party to enforce any of the provisions of this Agreement or the waiver thereof in any instance shall not be construed as a general waiver or relinquishment of its part of any such provision, but the same shall, nevertheless, be and remain in full force and effect.

## XXIV. NONDISCLOSURE

- A. All information, including but not limited to specifications, microfilm, photocopies, magnetic disks, magnetic tapes, drawings, sketches, inodels, samples, tools, technical information, data, employee records, maps, financial reports, and market data. (i) furnished by one Party to the other Party dealing with customer specific, facility specific, or usage specific information, other than customer information communicated for the purpose of publication or directory database inclusion, or (ii) in written, graphic, electromagnetic, or other tangible form and marked at the time of delivery as "Confidential" or "Propnetary," or (iii) communicated orally and declared to the receiving Party at the time of delivery, or by written notice given to the receiving Party within ten (10) days after delivery, to be "Confidential" or "Proprietary" (collectively referred to as "Propnetary Information"), shall remain the property of the disclosing Party.
- B. Upon request by the disclosing Party, the receiving Party shall return all tangible copies of Propnetary Information, whether written, graphic or otherwise, except that the receiving Party may retain one copy for archival purposes.
- C. Each Party shall keep all of the other Party's Proprietary Information confidential and shall use the other Party's Proprietary Information only for performing the covenants contained in the Agreement. Neither Party shall use the other Party's Proprietary Information for any other purpose except upon such terms and conditions as may be agreed upon between the Parties in writing.
- D. Unless otherwise agreed, the obligations of confidentiality and non-use set forth in this Agreement do not apply to such Proprietary Information as:
  - was at the time of receipt already known to the receiving Party free of any
    obligation to keep it confidential evidenced by written-records prepared prior
    to delivery by the disclosing Party; or
  - is or becomes publicly known through no wrongful act of the receiving Party: or

- is rightfully received from a third person having no direct or indirect secrecy or confidentiality obligation to the disclosing Party with respect to such information; or
- 4. is independently developed by an employee, agent, or contractor of the receiving Party which individual is not involved in any manner with the provision of services pursuant to the Agreement and does not have any direct or indirect access to the Proprietary Information; or
- is disclosed to a third person by the disclosing Party without similar restrictions on such third person's rights; or
- 6. is approved for release by written authorization of the disclosing Party; or
- 7 is required to be made public by the receiving Party pursuant to applicable law or regulation provided that the receiving Party shall give sufficient notice of the requirement to the disclosing Party to enable the disclosing Party to seek protective orders.
- E Effective Date. Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, the Propnetary Information provisions of this Agreement shall apply to all information furnished by either Party to the other in furtherance of the purpose of this Agreement, even if furnished before the date of this Agreement. The obligation to that information as confidential shall survive the termination of this Agreement.

#### XXV. ARBITRATION

- Any controversy or claim arising out of, or relating to, this Contract or the breach thereof shall be settled by arbitration, in accordance with the rules then obtaining, of the American Arbitration Association, and judgment upon the award rendered may by entered in any court having jurisdiction of the controversy or claim. As an express condition precedent to any legal or equitable action or proceeding in the event of disputes or controversies as to the amount of loss or damage arising out of this Contract, such disputes or controversies shall first be submitted to the arbitration of two persons, one chosen by each Party, who shall jointly select a third person. Provided, however, that nothing contained herein shall preclude either Party from filing any complaint or other request for action or relief with the FCC or the appropriate state commission, including any appeals thereof. The Party which does not prevail shall pay all reasonable costs of the arbitration or other formal complaint proceeding, including reasonable attorney's fees and other legal expenses of the prevailing Party.
- B. Nothing herein shall preclude ACSI from seeking state commission arbitration, pursuant to Section 252 of the Telecommunications Act, of issues upon which the

Parties hereto were unable to reach agreement during the negotiations hereof. The Parties acknowledge that they were unable to reach agreement on the rates applicable to unbundled local loops, associated cross connections, local loop multiplexing and switch ports, and that these issues will be submitted for resolution by the state commissions through arbitration. BellSouth hereby waives any right to contest ACSI's ability to seek state commission and/or FCC review of such unresolved issues.

## XXVI. WAIVERS

Any failure by either Party to insist upon the strict performance by the other Party of any of the provisions of this Agreement shall not be deemed a waiver of any of the provisions of this Agreement, and each Party, notwithstanding such failure, shall have the right thereafter to insist upon the specific performance of any and all of the provisions of this Agreement.

## XXVII. GOVERNING LAW

This Agreement shall be governed by, construed and enforced in accordance with, applicable federal law and the laws of the State in which the arrangements are implemented.

## XXVIII. ARM'S LENGTH NEGOTIATIONS

This Agreement was executed after arm's length negotiations between the undersigned Parties and reflects the conclusion of the undersigned that this Agreement is in the best interests of all Parties.

## XXIX. NOTICES

Any notices required by or concerning this Agreement shall be sent via facsimile and overnight courier to the Parties at the addresses shown below:

Riley M. Murphy
Executive Vice President & General Counsel
American Communications Services, Inc.
131 National Business Parkway, Suite 100
Annapolis Junction, Maryland 20701

Richard Dender
Account Manager
BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.
South E4E1
3535 Collonnade Parkway
Birmingham, Alabama 35243

Each Party shall inform the other of any changes in the above addresses.

## XXX. ENTIRE AGREEMENT

This Agreement and its Attachments, incorporated herein by this reference, sets forth the entire understanding and supersedes prior agreements between the Parties relating to the subject matter contained herein and merges all prior discussions between them, and neither Party shall be bound by any definition, condition, provision, representation, warranty, covenant or promise other than as expressly stated in this Agreement or as is contemporaneously or subsequently set forth in writing and executed by a duly authorized officer or representative of the Party to be bound thereby.

## XXXI. COUNTERPARTS

This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, each of which when executed and delivered shall be deemed an original and all such counterparts shall constitute one and the same instrument. Signatures transmitted by the Parties by facsimile shall have the same effect as original signatures as of the date transmitted by the executing Party.

B +02

IN WITNESS WRIERBOF, the Parties have been caused this Agreement to be executed by their respective duly authorized appreciatives.

WIRESON COMMUNICATION SERVED NC BELEGUES TROUGHS NO

Name Title Vice President Name Title

Der July 25, 1996 Der July 25, 1996

2-86×

60

Page 50 07-25-98 01:399H 7002 025

321 617 4277

POCE . 82

## ATTACHMENT A

# OPERATING SUBSIDIARIES OF AMERICAN COMMUNICATIONS SERVICES, INC.

ACSI of Mobile, Inc.

ACSI of Mongomery, Inc.

ACSI of Birmingham. Inc.

ACSI of Charleston, Inc.

ACSI of Columbia, Inc.

ACSI of Columbus, Inc.

ACSI of Grænville, Inc.

ACSI of Spartanburg, Inc.

ACSI of Chartanooga, Inc.

ACSI of Louisville, Inc.

ACSI of Lexington, Inc.

ACSI of Jackson, Inc.

ACSI of Baton Rouge, Inc.

## ATTACHMENT B

#### DEFINITIONS

- 1. "Access Service Request" or "ASR" means an industry standard form used by the Parties to add, establish, change or disconnect trunks for the purposes of interconnection.
- 2. "Advanced Intelligent Network" or "AIN" means a network switching and architecture concept that centralizes intelligence in databases and application processors internal to the network rather than in central office switching systems. AIN enables the network to complete interactions (or actions) regarding routing, signaling and information quickly and accurately. The AIN concept permits intelligent database systems and application processors to be either centralized or distributed throughout one network.
- 3. "Advanced Intelligent Network Features" or "AIN/IN Features" refers to the replacement or enhancement of electronic switching and electronic network hardware and software functions via the use of distributed network based processors and Common Channel Interoffice Signaling (CCIS/SS7). For example, SCPs and STCs are part of the advanced intelligent network. AIN also features a "service creation environment" which permits the end user or reseller to create, and modify, in near real time, their own network routing instructions for calls to their facilities, treating, in effect a user customized virtual network.
- 4. "Affiliate" means a person that (directly or indirectly) owns or controls, is owned or controlled by, or is under common ownership or control with, another person. For purposes of this paragraph, the term "own" means to own an equity interest (or equivalent thereof) or more than 10 percent.
- 5 "American National Standards Institute" or "ANSI" is a private, non-profit organization representing more than 1,300 corporations, 30 government agencies, 20 institutions and 250 trade, labor, consumer, technical and professional organizations which sets voluntary standards for the United States (U.S.). ANSI has established an Information Infrastructure Standards Panel. ANSI is appointed by the U.S. State Department as a representative of the U.S. to the ITU's International Standards Organization.
- "Automated Report Management Information System" or "ARMIS" means the most current ARMIS 4308 report issued by the FCC.
- 7. "Automatic Number Identification" or "ANI" is a telecommunications carrier signaling parameter that identifies, through industry standard network interfaces and formats (either SS7/CCIS (preferred), or in band signalling (predecessor technology), the billing number of the calling party. This functionality is also known and referred to as "Calling Party Number" or "CPN." This term is not to be limited by "Called Party Identification" service, another product that is frequently required by call centers.
- 8. "Bell Communications Research" or "BellCore" means an organization owned jointly by the RBOC that conducts research and development projects for them.

- 9. "Busy Line Verification/BLVI Traffic" or "BLV/BLVI Call" refers to an operator call in which the end user inquires as to the busy status of, or requests an interruption of, a call on an Exchange Service.
- 10. "Calling Party Number" or "CPN" means a common channel signalling parameter which refers to the number transmitted through the network identifying the calling party.
- 11. "Carrier Identification Code" or "CIC" means a three or four digit number assigned to an IXC that identifies that carrier's traffic.
- 12. "Central Office Switch," "Central Office" or "CO" refers to either a means a Switching entity or the physical location (site) which houses a traditional central office switch and its peripherals within the public switched telecommunications network, including but not limited to:
- a. "End Office Switches" which are Class 5 switches from which End User Telecommunications Services are directly connected and offered.
- b. "Tandem Office Switches" which are Class 4 switches which are used to connect and switch trunk circuits between and among Central Office Switches.
- c. "Remote Switching Module" or "RSM" refers to a Central Office architecture element that permits the Central Office switch the ability to extend either line or trunk side interfaces, with all typical service features and functions to a cabinet which is physically remote from the home CO site, and where stand alone capability may or may not be implemented. RSMs are sometimes also referred to as "switches" in the BellSouth infrastructure inventory discussions and to that extent may be used as interchangeable terms.
- d. "Central Office Switches" may be employed as combination End Office and Tandem Office Switches (combination Class 5/Class 4).
- 13. "Central Office Equipment" refers to the traditional Central Office Switch itself and all of the peripheral electronics (network elements) that supply network-based processing functions other than "transport." Network elements which provide "Transport" are generally referred to as "Outside Plant" equipment or electronics.
- 14. "Centralized Message Distribution System" or "CMDS" means the billing record and clearing house transport systems that incumbent LECs use to exchange out-collects, in-collects and Carrier Access Billing System ("CABS") records.
- 15. "CLASS Features" refers to features and functions (products) which become available on the "line side" of the Central Office through the use of common channel signalling system seven (CCIS/SS7.) CLASS features include, but are not necessarily limited to: Automatic Call Back, Call Trace, Caller ID and Related Blocking Features, Distinctive Ringing/Call Waiting, Selective Call Forward, and Selective Call Rejection. See also: "Software-based network elements and services."

- "Commission" means the appropriate regulatory agency in each of BellSouth's nine state regions, Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, Louisiana, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina, and Tennessee.
- 17. "Common Channel (Interoffice) Signaling" or "CCIS" means a method of digitally transmitting call set-up and network control data over separate physical or virtual connections from those which normally carry the actual call user connections. This technology supersedes "in-band signaling. The current industry standard for common carrier network signaling is called Signaling System 7.
- "Cross Connect" refers to the equipment physical or logical "meet point" between network elements.
- a. For example, within a wire center, it is a connection between line termination blocks on the two sides of a distribution frame or between individual line terminations on the same side of the frame. Cross connections are made to route traffic from one group of lines to another specific group of lines on the distribution frame, or to route traffic from one individual line to another specific line on the distribution frame.
- b. A piece of manual, electromechanical or electronic apparatus designed to make and rearrange the cross connections among the lines that terminate on a distribution frame. Crossconnect devices are employed where rearrangement of transmission circuits occur infrequently.
- 19. "Customer Local Area Signalling Services" or "CLASS" means features available to end users based on availability of CCIS, including, without limitation, Automatic Callback, Call Trace, Caller ID and related blocking. Distinctive Ringing, Call Waiting, Selective Call Forward and Selective Call Rejection.
- 20. "DID" or "Direct Inward Dialing" is a feature which allows callers on the public switched network to directly dial a specific PBX or Centrex extension telephone.
- 21. "Directory Number Call Forwarding" or "DNCF" is one form of Interim Number Portability ("ISPNP") which is provided through call routing and call forwarding capabilities. DNCF will forward calls dialed to an original telephone number to a new telephone number on a multi-path basis. DNCF is not limited to listed directory numbers.
- 22. "Digital Loop Carrier" or "DLC" consists of electronic equipment which uses one or more digital facilities, usually DS-1s, to provide voice grade analog or ISDN telecommunication services. Service is multiplexed at a remote location, transmitted over connecting digital facilities and demultiplexed, usually at a switching location. It can be concentrating or non-concentrating. "Integrated Digital Loop Carrier" is the same as Digital Loop Carrier, except it is not demultiplexed, but instead the DS-1 facilities are directly connected into compatible digital equipment.

- 23. "Digital Service Level 0" or "DS-0" means a signal rate of 64 kilobits per second.
- 24. "Digital Service Level 1" or "DS-1" is an industry standard telecommunications transport channel which can support a digital signaling rate of 1.544 Mbps (Mega Bits Per Second) at industry standard performance levels. Unless identified and priced as "fractional," this channel is assumed to be fully available.
- 25. "Digital Service Level 3" or "DS-3" is an industry standard telecommunications transport channel which can support a digital signal rate of 44.736 Mbps (Mega Bits Per Second) at industry standard performance levels. Unless identified and priced as "fractional," this channel is assumed to be fully available.
- 26. "DSX" or "Digital and Access Cross-connect System ("DACS") is a cross-connection product (including a mounting bay/panel) used for termination of equipment and facilities operating at digital rates.
- 27. "Electronic Data Interchange," "Electronic File Transfer" or "EFT" is a process which utilizes an electronic format and protocol to send/receive digital data business documents between different companies' computers over phone lines. There are several generally accepted industry standards for EFT, pending acceptance of a single common standard.
- 28. "Exchange Access" means the offering of access to telephone exchange services or facilities for the purpose of the origination or termination of telephone toll services.
- 29. "Exchange Message Record" or "EMR" is a term used to refer to the current standard used for exchange of telecommunications message information among Local Exchange Carners for billable, non-billable, sample, settlement and study data. EMR format is currently contained in BR-010-200-010 CRIS Exchange Message Record, a Bellcore document which has traditionally defined Bell standards for exchange message records.
- 30. "Exchange Service" is a traditional marketing term used to refer to a service offered to end users which provides the end user with a telephonic connection to, and a unique local telephone number address on, the public switched telecommunications network, and which enables such end user to generally place calls to, or receive calls from, other stations on the public switch telecommunications network. Exchange Services include, but are not limited to, basic residence and business line service, PBX trunk line service, pay telephone stations, pay phone line service. Centrex and Centrex-like line services, AIN, and ISDN line/trunk services. Exchange Service does not traditionally include Private Line, Toll, Switched and Special Access (digital channel) services, which have traditionally been separately billed and regulated, although today these services are frequently formed from and bundled within common transport and network elements.
- "Feature Group A" or "FGA" means FGA interexchange access as defined in BellSouth's FCC Tariff No. 1.

- 32. "Feature Group B" or "FGB" means FGB interexchange access as defined in BellSouth's FCC Tanff No. 1.
- 33. "Feature Group D" or "FGD" means FGD interexchange access as defined in BellSouth's FCC Tariff No. 1.
- 34. "Interconnection" means the connection between network elements that enable the formation of network systems. The objective of interconnection is to provide transport and transparent interoperation among separate pieces of equipment, transmission facilities. etc., within, between or among networks. The architecture of interconnection may include several industry standard, or regulatory structured methods including, but not limited to, collocation arrangements ("physical" and "virtual" collocation) arrangements via industry standard interface arrangements.
- 35. "Interconnection Point," "Point of Interconnection" or "POI" includes all points where ACSI is entitled to interconnect with BellSouth under the terms of this Agreement, including, without limitation, points on the line side and trunk side of each Network Element.
- 36. "Intereschange Carrier" or "IXC" traditionally means a provider of stand-alone intereschange telecommunications services. Under the new Act, the term IXC may be interpreted to embrace any competitive intermediary telecommunications carrier providing switched (and/or private line) services between switching entities operated by local exchange service providers (BOC-LEC, Independent-LEC, Competitive-LEC, Wireless-LEC). IXC connectivity is typically an access services arrangement. The use of this term does not preclude the provider from also offening bundled telecommunications services.
- 37. "Integrated Services Digital Network" or "ISDN" refers to a switched network service that provides end-to-end digital connectivity for the simultaneous transmission of voice, data, video or multimedia services. Basic Rate Interface-ISDN (BRI-ISDN) provides for digital transmission of two 64 Kbps bearer channels and one 16 Kbps data channel (2B + D). Primary Rate Interface-ISDN (PRI-ISDN) provides for digital transmission of twenty-three (23) 64 Kbps bearer channels and one (1) 16 Kbps data channel (23B + D). Unless identified and priced as "fractional" both BRI and PRI ISDN circuits are assumed to be fully available.
- 38. "Interim Number Portability" or "INP" refers to the temporary means by which BellSouth allows customers to retain their existing telephone numbers when changing from one local exchange carrier to another. This service provides transparent delivery of Telephone Number Portability ("TNP") capabilities, from a customer standpoint in terms of call completion, and from a carrier standpoint in terms of compensation, through the use of call routing, forwarding, and addressing capabilities. The interim nature of these arrangements result from the fact that their performance and cost cannot meet or sustain end-user customer or co-carrier expectations. Standards for permanent number portability will be set by regulatory stricture, and both Parties agree to implementation of permanent number portability at the earliest possible point in time.

- 39. "InterLATA Service" means telecommunications between a point located in one LATA and a point located outside such area.
- 40. "Intermediary function" means the delivery of local traffic from a local exchange carner other than BellSouth; an ALEC other than ACSI; another telecommunications company such as a wireless telecommunications provider through the network of BellSouth or ACSI to an end user of BellSouth or ACSI.
- 41. "IntraLATA Service" means telecommunications between a point located in one LATA and a point located in the same LATA.
- 42. "International Telecommunications Union" or "ITU" is a United Nations organization which comprises the organization previously known as the CCITT. Open Standards Interconnection (OSI) standards are established by the ITU. Telecommunications Management Network (TMN) standards are a subset of the OSI model. The American National Standards Institute (ANSI) is appointed by the State Department as a U.S. representative to the ITU's ISO.
- 43. "Line Side" refers to local loop interface ports of an end office switch that are programmed to treat the circuit as a local line connected to an ordinary telephone station set.
- 44. "Link" or "Loop" are synonyms for a communications channel or circuit on the line side or the trunk side of the common carner switching element. This term has been used as a marketing term to refer to an element of "Exchange Service" whereby BellSouth provides transport between the Minimum Point of Entry (MPOE) at an end user premise and the BellSouth wire center from which the transport is extended. The communications channel, circuit or group of channels or circuits which are segmented from a transmission medium that extends from BellSouth's Central office or wire center's Main Distribution Frame. DSX-panel, or functionally comparable piece of equipment, to a demarcation point or connector block in/at a customer's premises. "Links" are communications channels or circuits, which may be provided as 2-wire or 4-wire copper pairs, as radio frequencies or as a channel on a high-capacity feeder/distribution facility so long as all industry standard interface, performance, price, privacy, reliability and other operational characteristics are functionally transparent and are equal to or better than that of dedicated copper pairs. Examples of communications channels or circuits that are "links" or "loops" include, but are not limited to:
- 45. "Basic Voice Grade Line/Link/Circuit" is a basic voice grade line which is a two wire circuit or equivalent voice frequency channel for the transmission of analog signals with an approximate bandwidth of 300 to 3000 Hz (3 Khz analog or 56 Kbps digital (POTS grade, capable of transmitting voice or analog data transmissions up to 28.8 BPS with current generation modems). In addition, Basic Links must meet all RELRA and USF requirements for "basic telephone service" imposed by State and Federal regulatory authorities. Digital signaling, transmission performance and reliability characteristics for basic "link" circuits are a matter of industry standard, having an expected measured loss or gain of approximately +/-6dB, and a signal to noise ratio that does not exceed (fill-in) and capable of supporting fully functional connections for up to 2 miles from the nearest electronic network element. Within the 300 to 3000 Hz range, "Basic Links" will support all

standard signalling arrangements including repeat loop start, loop reverse battery, or ground start seizure and disconnect in one direction (toward the end office switch), and repeat ringing in the other direction (toward the end user).

- a. "ISDN link/loop/circuit" is an ISDN link which provides a 2-wire ISDN digital circuit connection that will support digital transmission of two 64 Kbps clear channels and one 16 Kbps data channel (2B+D), suitable for provision of BRI-ISDN service. ISDN links shall be provisioned by least cost planning methodologies sufficient to insure industry standard interface, performance, price, reliability and operational characteristics are functionally transparent and are equal to or better than dedicated copper pairs. All things being equal, "Broadband ISDN" is preferred to CO-based ISDN circuits. Unless specifically identified and priced as "fractional" these circuits are assumed to be fully available.
- b. "4-Wire DS-1 Digital Grade Links" will support full duplex transmission of isochronous senal data at 1.544 Mbps, and provide the equivalent of 24 voice grade channels. Unless specifically identified and priced as "fractional" these circuits are assumed to be fully available.
- 46 "Local Exchange Carrier" or "LEC" means any carrier that provides local common carrier telecommunications services to business and/or residential subscribers within a given LATA and interconnects to other carriers for the provision of alternative telecommunications products or services, including, but not limited to toll, special access, and private line services. This includes the Parties to this Agreement. The term "Incumbent-LEC" or "I-LEC" is sometimes used to refer to the dominant LEC for a particular locality (such as BellSouth). Such Incumbent-LECs include both Bell Operating Companies ("BOCs") and non-BOC LECs, which are often referred to as "Independent-LECs." By contrast, new entrants into the local exchange market are sometimes referred to as "Competitive LECs" or "CLECs," or sometimes as "Alternative LECs" or "ALECs."
- 47. "Local Exchange Routing Guide" or "LERG" means a BellCore Reference customanily used to identify NPA-NXX routing and homing information, as well as network element and equipment designations.
- 48. "Local Traffic" means telephone calls that originate in one exchange and terminate in either the same exchange, or a corresponding Extended Area Service ("EAS") exchange. The terms Exchange, and EAS exchanges are defined and specified in Section A3. of BellSouth's General Subscriber Service Tariff.
- 49. "Local Interconnection" means (1) the delivery of local traffic to be terminated on each Party's local network so that end users of either Party have the ability to reach end users of the other Party without the use of any access code or substantial delay in the processing of the call; (2) the LEC unbundled network features, functions, and capabilities set forth in this Agreement: and 3) Service Provider Number Portability sometimes referred to as temporary telephone number portability to be implemented pursuant to the terms of this Agreement.

- 50. "Local Interconnection Trunks/Trunk Groups" means equipment and facilities that provide for the termination of Local Traffic and intraLATA traffic.
- 51. "Local Access and Transport Area" or "LATA" means one of 161 contiguous geographic areas established pursuant to the AT&T Content Decree to define the permitted operating regions of the RBOCs prior to the enactment of the Telecommunications Act of 1996.
- 52. "Long Run Incremental Cost" or "LRIC" refers to the costs a company would incur (or save) if it increases (or decreases) the level of production of an existing service or group of services. These costs consist of the costs associated with adjusting future production capacity and reflect forward-looking technology and operations methods.
- 53. "MECAB" refers to the Multiple Exchange Carrier Access Billing (MECAB) document prepared by the Billing Committee of the Ordering and Billing Forum (OBF), which functions under the auspices of the Carrier Liaison Committee of the Alliance for Telecommunications Industry Solutions (ATIS). The MECAB document published by Bellcore as Special Report SR-BDS-000983, contains the recommended guidelines for the billing of an access service provided by two or more LECS (including a LEC and a C-LEC), or by one LEC in two or more states within a single LATA.
- 54: "MECOD" refers to the Multiple Exchange Carriers Ordering and Design (MECOD) Guidelines for Access Services—Industry Support Interface, a document developed by the Ordering Provisioning Committee under the auspicer of the Ordering and Billing Forum (OBF), which functions under the auspices of the Carrier Liuson committee of the Alliance for Telecommunications Industry Solutions (ATIS). The MECOD document, published by Bellcore as Special Report, SR STS-002643, establishes methods for processing orders for access service which is to be provided by two or more LECs.
- 55. "Meet-Point Billing" or "MPB" refers to a mutual compensation arrangement whereby two LECs provide the transport element of a switched access service to one of the LEC's end office switches, with each LEC receiving an appropriate share of the transport element revenues as defined by law, regulatory requirements, this agreement or, where permissible, effective access tanffs. MPB concepts are also incorporated in some LEC-toll (intraLATA) mutual compensation arrangements.
- 56. "Multiple Bill/Multiple Tariff method" means the meet-point billing method where each LEC (or C-LEC) prepares and renders its own meet point bill to the IXC in accordance with its own tanff for that portion of the jointly provided switched Access Service which the LEC (or C-LEC) provides. Bellcore's MECAB document refers to this method as "Multiple Bill/Single Tariff."
- 57. "Mutual Traffic Exchange" means that the sole compensation to a Party for termination of specified categories of traffic shall be the reciprocal services provided by the other Party. Each Party shall bill its own customers for such categories of traffic and retain all revenues resulting therefrom.

- 58. "North American Numbering Plan" or "NANP" is the system of telephone numbering employed in the United States, Canada, and certain Caribbean countries.
- 59. "Network Element" means any facility or equipment used by BellSouth in the provision of Exchange Services, and all features, functions and capabilities that are provided by means of such facility or equipment, including numbering systems, databases, signaling systems, and information sufficient for billing and collection or used in the transmission, routing or other provision of a telecommunications service.
- 60. "Network Management Forum" is a consortium of 160 U.S. and international carriers and global alliances, including SITA, Unisource and others. Their objective is to determine specific interoperability needs, so that manufacturers of network management equipment will have the detailed technical specification needed to develop interoperable standards. For the purposes of this Agreement, both Parties agree to accept the NMF standards and solutions for OAM&P interconnections.
- 61. "Numbering Plan Area" or "NPA" is also sometimes referred to as an area code. This is the three digit indicator which is defined by the "A," "B," and "C" digits of each "digit" telephone number within the North American Numbering Plan ("NANP"). Each NPA contains 800 Possible NXX Codes. At present, there are two general categories of NPA, "Geographic NPAS" and "Non-Geographic NPAS." A "Geographic NPA" is associated with a defined geographic area, and all telephone numbers bearing such NPA are associated with services provided within that Geographic area. In some locations, and ultimately with number portability, more than one area code will be associated with many geographic areas. A "Non-Geographic NPA," also known as a "Service Access Code" (SAC Code) is typically associated with a specialized telecommunications service which may be provided across multiple geographic NPA areas: 500, 800, 900, 700, and 888 are examples of Non-Geographic NPAS.
- 62. "NXX." "NXX Code," "Central Office Code" or "CO Code" is defined by the "D."
  "E." and "F" digits of a 10-digit telephone number within the North American Numbering Plan.
  Each NXX Code contains 10,000 station numbers. Historically, entire NXX code blocks have been assigned to specific individual local exchange end office switches, because, in general, this approach did not conflict with geographic numbering except as the CO approached number exhaustion. Where there are multiple COs in the same geographic area, this assignment method must change. With the advent of end-user telephone number portability, the usual one-on-one association on an NXX with an end office switching entity will be severed.
- 63. "OAM&P" or "Operations, Administration, Maintenance and Provisioning Functions" are those automated and manual functions which insure quality of service and least cost planning, management and operations for telecommunications service providers. These functions, have traditionally been addressed through the user of operations support, decision support and administrative support systems, and are now generally in the process of being integrated under client-server and mainframe network management platforms such as HP's OpenView, IBM's NetView and SUN's vanous network management product sets.

- 64. "OZZ Codes" define FGD call paths through a LEC's access Tandem Office Switch.
- 65. "Percent of Interstate Usage" or "PIU" means a factor to be applied to terminating access services minutes of use to obtain those minutes that should be rated as interstate access services minutes of use. The numerator includes all interstate "nonintermediary" minutes of use, including interstate minutes of use that are forwarded due to service provider number portability less any interstate minutes of use for Terminating Party Pays services, such as 800 Services. The denominator includes all "nonintermediary", local, interstate, intrastate, toll and access minutes of use adjusted for service provider number portability less all minutes attributable to terminating party pays services.
- 66. "Percent Local Usage" or "PLU" means a factor to be applied to intrastate terminating minutes of use. The numerator shall include all "nonintermediary" local minutes of use adjusted for those minutes of use that only apply local due to Service Provider Number Portability. The denominator is the total intrastate minutes of use including local, intrastate toll, and access, adjusted for Service Provider Number Portability less intrastate terminating party pays minutes of use.
- 67. "Permanent Number Portability" means the use of a database solution to provide fully transparent TNP for all customers and all providers without limitation.
- 68. "Port" and "Slot" are terms used to describe physical interfaces and traffic carriage capacity of some network elements. One "port" is needed for each connection capable of carrying one message into or out of the network element to other network elements. One "slot" is needed within each network element for each message to be handled simultaneously with other messages. Port categories include, but are not limited to:
- a. "2-wire analog line port" is a line side switch connection employed to provide basic residential and business type analog telephone services.
- b. "2-wire ISDN digital line port" is a set of Basic Rate Interface (BRI) line side switch connections which actually consists of multiple paths or interfaces to the switching network (2B+D). It is employed to provide residential and business type digital telephone services. The port connections may or may not be the same Central Office switch (network element) that provides analog services. When ISDN is provisioned as "broadband" ISDN through current generation digital switches the cost causation is totally different than when the digital service is provisioned as a set of CO port attachments.
- c. "2-wire analog DID trunk port" is a direct inward dialing (DID) trunk side switch connection employed to provide incoming trunk-side services. Each port provisioned permits one simultaneous connection to the customer premises equipment.
- d. "4-wire DS-1 digital DID trunk port" is a direct inward dialing (DID) trunk side switch connection which is time division multiplexed to provide the equivalent of 24 analog incoming trunk type DID trunk ports.

ATTACHMENT B
Page 10

- e. "4-wire DS-1 digital CBWT trunk port" is a trunk side switch connection which is time division multiplexed to provide the equivalent of 24 analog incoming trunk ports which may be programmed as DID, CBWT, TTE, or dedicated private trunk circuits.
- f. "4-wire ISDN digital DS-1 trunk port" is a Primary Rate Interface (PRI) trunk side switch connection which is time division multiplexed to provide the equivalent of 23 digital one or two-way trunk ports and one signalling trunk port (23 B+D), where the B channels can be programmed as digital DID, CBWT, TIE, Private Line or Special Access trunk circuits. The port connections may or may not be the same Central Office switch (network element) that provides analog services.
- 69. "Rate Center" currently refers to a specific geographic point, designated by latitude and longitude, a corresponding V and H coordinate pair, and an associated geographic area which has heretofore been defined by the incumbent LEC industry to be associated with switched message telecommunications services (MTS). Rate centers, sometimes also known as exchange areas, often determine the regions within which particular classes, features, and pricing for exchange services are uniformly administered. Each NPA-NXX code combination is associated with a single rate center, although any one such code may only service a fraction of the rate center area when the rate center areas circumscribes multiple serving wire centers. Where retail MTS services contain a distance sensitive rate element, the valuation of that element utilizes the calculated distance between the V and H coordinate pairs of the originating and terminating rate centers.
- 70. "Rating Point" means the vertical and horizontal coordinates associated with a particular telephone number for rating purposes.
- The Routing Point "traditionally refers to a location which a LEC or CLEC has designated on its own network as the homing (routing) point for traffic inbound to Telecommunications Services provided by the LEC or CLEC which bear a certain NPA-NXX designation. The Routing Point is employed to calculate mileage measurements for the distance-sensitive transport element charges of Switched Access Services. At present, Bellcore Practice BR 795-100-100, places the Routing Point at either an "End Office" location, or a "LEC Consortium Point of Interconnection." According to that same Bellcore Practice, examples of the latter shall be designated by a common language location identifier (CLLI) code with (x)KD in positions 9, 10, 11, where (x) may be any alphanument A-Z or 0-9. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to preclude either Party hereto from establishing its own Routing Points.
- 72. "Service Control Point" or "SCP" is network element of the common channel signaling network to which informational requests for service handling, such as routing, are directed and processed. The SCP is a real-time processor with a database system that, based on a query from a Service Switching Point ("SSP"), performs software-based common carrier, subscriber or application-specific service logic, and then sends instructions back to the SSP on how to continue call processing.

- 73. "Signal Transfer Point" or "STP" is a network element (presently a packet switch) that routes signaling messages among Service Switching Points (SSPs), Service Control Points (SCPs), Signaling Points (SPs) and other network elements in order to set up calls and to query databases for digital telecommunications services using CCIS/SS7 and software-based common carrier telecommunications services.
- 74. "Switched Access Detail Usage Data" shall mean a category 1101XX record as defined in the EMR Belicore Practice BR 010-200-010.
- 75. "Switched Access Summary Usage Data" shall mean a category 1150XX record as defined in the EMR Belicore Practice BR 010-200-010.
- 76. "Switched Access Service" means the offering of facilities for the purpose of the origination or termination of traffic to or from telecommunications services offered in a given area Switched Access Services include: Feature Group A, Feature Group B, Feature Group D, 800 access, and 900 access.
- 77. "Synchronous Optical Network" or "SONET" is a set of optical interface standards that allow optical transmission at rates from 51.4 Mbps to 13.22 Gbps. Synchronous optical network standard is an ultra-high-speed, fiber-optic transmission standard developed by Bellcore for large-scale, fiber-based digital transmission networks that use equipment form many different manufacturers. It is the first telecom industry agreement on standardized interfaces between fiber optic transmission systems and is well on the way to becoming an international standard. Because all SONET-compatible devices speak a common language, network administrators will gain networkwide use of advanced operation and maintenance systems, regardless of who made individual network components. The SONET standard is built around a 51.84 Mbps basic communications channel that is multiplexed upward. SONET line-rate standards now include network bandwidths up to 2.488 Gbps, a rate equivalent to 48 basic SONET communications channels. SONET network standards incorporate present-day 1.544 Mbps DS-1 service and 44.6 Mbps DS-3 service as subsets of the 51.84 Mbps SONET basic channel. SONET will eventually become the primary avenue for transporting broadband ISDN services. Major network equipment manufacturers are introducing network products claiming conformity to the SONET standard.
- 78. "Telecommunications" means the transmission, between or among points specified by the user, of information of the user's choosing, without change in the form or content of the information as sent or received.
- 79. "Telecommunications Act of 1996" or "Act" means Public Law 104-104 of the United States Congress effective February 8, 1996. The Act amended the Communications Act of 1934 (47, U.S.C. Section 1 et seq.).
  - 80. "Telecommunications Carrier" means any provider of telecommunications services.

- 81. "Telecommunications Service" means the offering of telecommunications for a fee directly to the public, to such classes of users as to be effectively available to the public, or to telecommunications carriers, regardless of the facilities used.
- 82. "Telephone Number Portability" or "TNP" is the means by which BellSouth allows customers to retain their existing telephone numbers when changing from one local exchange carrier to another. This service provides transparent delivery of telephone number capabilities, from a customer standpoint in terms of call completion, and from a carrier standpoint in terms of compensation, through the use of call routing, forwarding, and addressing capabilities. Permanent number portability standards will be set by regulatory action, and both Parties agree to implementation of permanent number portability at the earliest possible point in time. The performance and cost of permanent number portability meets end-user customer or co-carrier expectations on a sustainable basis. (See also Interim Number Portability and Permanent Number Portability.)
- 83. "Total Service Long Run Incremental Cost" or "TSLRIC" is the total additional cost incurred by a telecommunications services provider to produce the entire quantity of a service, group of services, or basic network functions, given that the telecommunications services provider already provides all its other services. TSLRIC is based on the least cost, most efficient technology that is capable of being implemented at the time the decision to provide the service is made.
- 84. "Toll Free Service" means service provided with any dialing sequence that invokes toll-free (i.e., 800-like) service processing. Toll Free Service includes calls to the Toll Free Service 800'888 NPA SAC codes.
- 85. "Transit Calls" or "Intermediary Function" means intraLATA calls (local and toll) sent between the Parties originating from or terminating to an end user of a third-party LEC. CLEC, wireless provider, or other carrier or calls sent between the Parties destined for or originating from an IXC.
- 86. "Trunk Side" refers to a central office switch connection that is capable of, and has been programmed to treat the circuit as connecting to another switching entity. Trunk side connections offer those transmission and signaling features appropriate for the connection of switching elements, and cannot be used for the direct connection of ordinary telephone station sets. Incoming telecommunications services from the trunk to the line-side and for trunk-side-to-trunk side connections within any switching element should experience no less than a P.001 blocking probability in the average peak busy hour of the year, and should meet or exceed this level at all other times. This is a means to ensure that end-to-end blocking, which is cumulative, does not exceed a consistent P.02 for all call types in a multi-carrier network.
- 87. "Wire Center" denotes a building or space within a building which serves as an aggregation point on a given carrier's network, where transmission facilities and circuits are connected or switched. Wire Center can also denote a building in which one or more central offices, used for the provision of telecommunications services are located. The Parties hereby agree

that interconnection will be available at any wire center which meets any or all legislative, judicial and regulatory eligibility standards for interconnection. Interconnection services and access to these interconnections shall not unreasonably by withheld by either Party on any grounds.

88. "Undefined Terms." The Parties acknowledge that terms may appear in this Agreement which are not defined and agree that any such terms shall be construed in accordance with their customary usage in the telecommunications industry as of the effective date of this Agreement.

#### ATTACHMENT C-1

#### Unbundled Products and Services and New Services

Service:

Virtual Collocation

Description:

 Virtual Expanded Interconnection Service (VEIS) provides for location interconnection in collocator-provided/BellSouth leased fiber optic facilities to BellSouth's switched and special access services, and local interconnection facilities.

State(s):

All

Rates. Terms and Conditions:

In all states, the rates, terms and conditions will be applied as set forth in Section 20 of BellSouth Telecommunication's Inc.'s Interstate Access Service Tariff, F.C.C. No. 1.

Service

Physical Collocation

Description:

Per FCC - (10/19/92 FCC Order, para 39)

Physical Collocation is whereby "the interconnection party pays for LEC central office space in which to locate the equipment necessary to terminate its transmission links, and has physical access to the LEC central office to install.

maintain, and repair this equipment."

State(s):

All

Rates. Terms and Conditions:

In all states, the rates and availability will be as provided in the "rates for

Physical Interconnection" tables which follow.

# ATTACHMENT C-I (cont'd)

#### · RATES FOR PHYSICAL INTERCONNECTION

Rate Element	Application/Description	Type of Charge	Rate		
Application Fee	Applies per arrangement per location	Nonvicumny	Tanff Rates (same as virtual)		
Space Preparation Fee	Applies for survey and design of space, covers shared huilding modification costs	Nonneumng	ICB - See Niste 1 Will not be less than \$1800 - not to exceed \$8500 unless HVAC or power plant update. It so, rates to be ICB.		
Space Construction Fee	Covers materials and construction of optional dage in 100 square that increments	Nonneumny	\$29,744 00 See Note 2		
Cable Installation Fee	Applies per entrurce cable	Nonneumny	Tanfi Rate (same as virtual)		
Floor Space	Per square toor, its Zone A and Zone B offices, respectively	Monthly Recurring	\$7.50/\$6 75 See Note 3		
Power	Per ampere haved on manufacturer's specifications	Monthly Recurring	\$5 14 per ampere		
Cable Support Structure	Applies per entrance cable	Monthly Recurring	\$13 35 per Jahle		
POT Bay	Optional Point of Termination buy, rate is per DS1/DS3 cross- connect, respectively	Monthly Recurring	\$1 20/\$5 00 Sec Note 4		
Cross-Connects	Per DS1/DS3, respectively	Monthly Recurring	\$8 00 \$72 48		
Security Excort	First and additional half hour increments, per tanff rate in Basic time (B). Overtime (O), and Premium time (P)	As Required	\$41 00/25.00 B \$48.00/\$30 00 O \$55 00/\$35.00 P		

Note 1: Will be determined at the time of the application hased on huilding and space mealthcation requirements for shared space at the requested CO.

Note 2: Applies only to collection who wish to purchase a steel-gauge cage enclosure. Carrier may also pay \$330.00 per square font for the first 100 square feat and \$242.00 for each additional 100 square feat in the same CO in lieu of space preparation and construction feet. This option does not apply where HVAC, power plant or both upgrade is required.

Note 3 See attached list for Zone A office as of May 1996. This list will be amended monthly

Note 4 Applies when collocator does not supply their own POT hay

# ATTACHMENT C-1 (cont'd)

	A Offices - as of May 199	•	EX = Exempt trom Physics
STATE	CITY	OFFICE	CLLI STATUS
AL	Birmingham	Main & Toll	BRHMALMA EX
	Montgomery	Main & Toll	MTGMALMT
	Mohile	Azie	MOBLALAZ
FL	Boca Raton	Bncs Texts	BCKTFLBT
	Fort Lauxierdale	Main Relief	FTLDFLMR
		Cypress	FTLDFLCY
		Plantation	FTLDFLPL
	Jacksonville Beach	Main	JCBHFLMA
	Jacksomille	Arington	JCVLFLAR
		Bastwood	JCVLFLBW
		Clay Street	KVLFLCL
		Southpoint	JCVLFUT EX
		Normandy	JCVLFLNO
		Riverside	JCVLFLRV
		San Jone	JCVLFLSJ EX
		San Marco	JCVLFLSM
		Westconnett	JCVLFLWC
		Mandann Avenues	MNDRFLAN EX
		Mandann Lonetto	MNDRFLLO
	Lake Mary	Lake Mary	LKMRFLMA EX
	Miami	Grande	MIAMFLGR
		Palmetto	MIAMFLPL
		Alhambra	MIAMFLAE
		Benhore	MIAMFLBA
		Metro	MIAMFLME
	Melhoume	Main	MLBRFLMA
	Offendo	Maymolia	ORLDFLMA
		Azales Park	ORLDFLAP
		Sand Lake	ORLDFLSL
		Pinacastle	ORLDFLPC
		Pinchills	ORLDFLPH
	West Palm Beach	Annex (Main Annex)	WPBHFLAN
GA	Athens	Athens	ATHNGAMA
	Arlanta	Countand St	ATLNGACS

# ATTACHMENT C-1 (cont'd)

		Poschtree PI	ATLNGAPP	
	•	Buckhead	ATLNGABU	
		East Print	ATLNGAEP	
		Toco Hills	ATLNGATH	
		Sandy Springs	ATLNGASS	
	Lihum	Lilhum	LLBNGAMA	
	Smyrma	Privat Farty	SMYRGAPF	
		Smyma Main	SMYRGAMA	
	Tucker	Tucker Main	TUKRGAMA	ΕX
	Roswell	Rowell Main	RSWLGAMA	
	Norcross	Nonemo Main	NRCRGAMA	
	Manetta	Manetta Main	MRRTGAMA	
	Durwoody	Durwoody Main	DNWDGAMA	
	Alpharetta	Alphaneta Main	ALPRGAMA	
	Columbus	Columbus Main	CLMBGAMT	-
KY	Louisville	Armony Place	LSVLKYAP	EX
		Westpoor Rd	LSVLKYWE	EX
		Boschmont .	LSVLKYBE	9 99
		Bardstown Road	LSVLKYBR	EX
		Fern Creek	LSVLKYFC	
		JTown	LSVLKYJT	
		Matthews	LSVLKYSM	
		Third Street	LSVLKYTS	
LA	New Orleans	Main	NWORLAMA	
	Baton Rouge	Main	BTRGLAMA	
MS	Hatteshurg	Hattie-bury Main	HTBGMSMA	
	Jackson	Cap Pearl	JCSNMSCP	
	Vicksburg	Victoring	VCBGMSMA	
NC	Cary	Central .	NARYNCCE	
	Chapel Hill	Rovernay	CPHLNCRO	
	Charions	Cakhwell	CHRLNCCA	7
		South Boulevard	CHRLNCBO	
		Denta	CHRLNCDE	
		Envin	CHRLNCER	
		Lake Print	CHRLNCLP	
		Reid	CHRLNCRE	EX
		Sharon Amity	CHRLNCSH	

# ATTACHMENT C-1 (cont'd)

		University	CHRLINCUN	EX
	Greenshoro	Eugene St	GNBONCEU	
	Rainigh	Mogran	RLGHNCMO	
		New Hope	RLGHNCHO	
	Salisbury	Maun	SLBRNCMA	
	Winston Salem	Fifth Street	WNSLNCFI	
	Asheville	O'Henry	AHVLNCOH	
sc	Charleston	Dial & Toll	CHTNSCDT	
	Columbia	Senate St	CLMASCSN	EX
		St. Andrews	CLMASCSA	
	Greenville	DAT	GNVLSCDT	
		Whindruff Road	GNVLSCWR	EX
	Sperienhurg	Main	SPBGSCMA	
N	Knoxville	Main	KNVLTNMA	
	Memphus	Bartlett	MMPHTNBA	
		Chickson	MMPHTNCT	
		Eastland	MMPHTNEL	
		Germaniown	MMPHTNCT	
		Main	MMPHTNMA	EX
		Outville	MMPHTNOA	
		Southland	MMPHT\SL	
	Sadwille	Main & Toll	NSVLTNMT	
		Airport	NSVLTNAP	
		Brentwrood	NSVLTNBW	
		Cnew Hall	NSVLTNCH	
		Donelson	NSVLTNDO	
		Ingleunnal	NSVLTNIN	
		Shammulair	NSVLTNST	
		University	NSVLTNUN	

#### ATTACHMENT C-2

#### Unbundled Products and Services and New Services

Service:

Unbundled Exchange Access Loop

Description:

Provides the connection from the serving central office to a subscriber's premises and is rated on a distance sensitive basis. It is engineered to meet the same parameters as a residence or business exchange access line.

BellSouth shall allow ACSI to access the following Loop types (in addition to those Loops available under applicable tariffs) unbundled from local switching and local transport in accordance with the terms and conditions set forth herein:

- "2-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loops" or "Analog 2W" which support analog transmission of 300-2000 Hz, repeat loop start, loop reverse battery, or ground start seizure and disconnect in one direction (toward the End Office Switch), and repeat ringing in the other direction (toward the Customer). Analog 2W include Loops sufficient for the provision of PBX trunks, pay telephone lines and electronic key system lines. Both "pure copper" and "Unintegrated Digital Loop Carrier" (ULDC) systems shall be made available.
- "4-Wire Analog Voice Grade Loops" or "Analog 4W" which support transmission of voice grade signals using separate transmit and receive paths and terminate in a 4-wire electrical interface. Both "pure copper" and "Unintegrated Digital Loop Carrier" (ULDC) systems shall be made available
- "2-Wire ISDN Digital Grade Links" or "BRI ISDN" which support digital transmission of two 64 kbps bearer channels and one 16 kbps data channel. BRI IDSN is a 2B+D Basic Rate Interface-Integrated Services Digital Network (BRI-ISDN) Loop which will meet national ISDN standards.
- "2-Wire ADSL-Compatible Loop" or "ADSL 2W" is a transmission path which facilitates the transmission of up to a 6 Mbps digital signal downstream (toward the Customer) and up to a 640 kbps digital signal upstream (away form the Customer) while simultaneously carrying an analog voice signal. An ADSL-2W is provided over a 2-Wire non-loaded twisted copper pair provisioned using revised resistance design guidelines and meeting ANSI Standard T1.413-1995-007R2. An ADSL-2W terminates in a 2-wire electrical interface at the Customer premises and at the BellSouth Central Office frame.
- "2-Wire HDSL-Compatible Loop" or "HDSL 2W" is a transmission path which facilitates the transmission of a 768 kbps digital signal over a 2-Wire non-loaded twisted copper pair meeting the specifications in ANSI T1E1 Committee Technical Report Number 28. HDSL compatible Loops are

# ATTACHMENT C-2 (cont'd)

available only where existing copper facilities can meet TIEI Technical Report Number 28 specifications.

"4-Wire HDSL-compatible Loop" or "HDSL 4W" is a transmission path which facilitates the transmission of a 1.544 Mbps digital signal over two 2-Wire non-loaded twisted copper pairs meeting the specifications in ANSI T1E1 Committee Technical Report Number 28. HDSL compatible Loops are available only where existing copper facilities can meet the specifications.

"Integrated Digital Loop Carrier" or "Integrated DLC" is the same as Digital Loop Carrier, except it is not demultiplexed, but instead the DS-1 facilities are directly connected into compatible digital equipment.

Rate(s):

The Parties hereby agree to submit the issue of rate structure and rate levels to state commission arbitration.

Spie	ALE PER INC			FEIRLE			Co IL. I		
Rate Elements	Monthly	N. manum. Final	The Charges	M. withly	N-van-um Fire	ALU!	Monthly	FIN	AUG"
L'inhundled Exchange Acress Litop	sx xx	sxx xx	sxx xx	sx xx	sxx xx	sxx xx	sx xx	sxx xx	sxx xx
Unbundled Exchange Access IOC									
· Fued	SX XX	SXX XX	N/A	SX XX	SXX XX	N/A	SXX X	SXX XX	> A
- 1-8 MJes	SX XX	N.A	N-A	SX XX	N/A	N/A	SX XX	N.A	\ A
. 9-25 Muss	SX XX	N.A	N-A	SX XX	N/A	N/A	SX XX	N-A	<b>\</b> \ \
- Over 25 Miles	SX XX	N'A	N A	SX XX	N/A	N'A	SX XX	> A	× 4

# ATTACHMENT C-2 (cont'd)

State (1)	Kentucky			Liveans			Маният			
Rate Elements	Moguly	Noneum First	of Curbo	Monthly	None of	AM'I	Morehly	Fox	AN'I	
Unhundled Exchange Acress Loop	sx.xx	sxx xx	sxx xx	sx xx	SXX XX	sxx xx	sx xx	sxx xx	sxx xx	
Unhundled Exchange Acress IOC										
· Fued	SX XX	SXX XX	N/A	SX.XX	SXX XX	N/A	SX.XX	SXX XX	N:A	
· I-S Males	SX.XX	N/A	N/A	SX.XX	N/A	N/A	SX.XX	N/A	N'A	
- 9-25 Miles	SX.XX	N/A	N/A	SX XX	N/A	N/A	SX XX	N/A	N/A	
- Over 25 Males	SX XX	N/A	N/A	SX.XX	N/A	N/A	SX XX	N/A	N/A	

States	N Caroli	na .		S Cambr			Tonasa:		
Rate Elements	Manchity	Fini	og Change.	Monuniy	Fire P	re Charges Add'l	Morethly	FIN:	re Charges Add I
Unbundled Exchange Access Litop	sx xx	sxx xx	SXX XX	sx xx	sxx xx	sxx xx	sx xx	SXX XX	sxx xx
Unhundled Exchange Acress IOC									
· Fued	SX XX	SXX XX	N/A	. SX XX	SXX XX	N/A	SX XX	SXX XX	NA
- 1-8 Mus	SX XX	N-A	N.A	SX XX	N.A	N/A	SX XX	N.A	NM
. 4-25 Mus	SX XX	1 A	N/A	SX.XX	N/A	N/A	SX XX	N-A	NIA
- Over 25 Mules	SX XX	NA	N'A	SX XX	N/A	N/A	SX XX	N.A	N/A

#### ATTACHMENT C-3

# Unbundled Products and Services and New Services

Service:

Channelization System for Unbundled Exchange Access Loops

Description:

This new rate element provides the multiplexing function for Unbundled Exchange Access Loops. It can convert up to 96 voice grade loops to DS1 level for connection with the ACSI's point of interface. The multiplexing can be done on a concentrated basis (delivers at 2 DS1 level to customer premise) or on a non-concentrated basis (delivers at 4 DSI level to customer premise) at the option of the customer.

In addition to the following rates elements, 1.544 Mbps local channel and/or interoffice channel facilities may be required as set forth in E7 of BellSouth Telecommunication's Inc.'s Intrastate Access Service Tariff for non-collocated ACSIs.

Rates

The Parties hereby agree to submit the issue of rate structure and rate levels to state commission arbitration.

Sue	Alabama			Florida			Curgiu		
Rate Elements	Monthly	Fire	ALL!	Morehiy	Fine	The Charger	Morenty	FIN.	ALC:
Unbundled Loop Chancestation System (DS) to VG. Per System	sx xx	sxx xx	N/A	sx xx	sxx xx	N'A		svv vx	
Centra. Office Channe: Interface (curcus specific plug-in equipment): I per curcus	sx xx	sx xx	sx xx	sx vx	sx xx	sx xx	** **	54 44	** XX

Suic ,	Kensucky		5	Louisans			Mississippi		
Rate Elements	Monthly	First	ALL!	Monthly	Fire	ALL!	Моници	Fini	ALL:
Unhundled Lump Channelization System (DS) in VG: Per System	sx xx	sxx xx	N/A	sx xx	sxx.xx	N/A	SX XX	SXX XX	
Cerural Office Channel Interface (curcus specific plug-in equipment), 1 per curcus	sx xx	sx xx	sx xx	sx xx	six.xx	sx xx	SX XX	54.4A	N/A

States)	N Caroli	~		& Cambr			Tennessee		
Rate Elements	Monthly North writing Char First Add		Aud'i	Monthly	November Charges		Monthly	FIN AN	
Unnunded Loop Channelization System (DS) in VG: Per System	sx vx	sxx xx	N/A	sx xx	sxx xx	N/A	SX XX		```
Central Office Channel Interface (cureus specific plug-in equipment). I per cureut	sx xx	sx xx	sx xx	sx xx	sx xx	sx xx	SXXX	\$\ YX	sv vx

# VI LYGHWENT CY

Unbundled Products and Services and New Services

Service: Unbudded Exchange Page

Description: An orchinge port is the capability derived from the canonal office switch hardware and software required to permit and users to transmit or receive information over BellSouth's public switched network. It provides service embling and network features and functionality such as translations, a telephone number, switching, suncername, supervision and truth-true capability.

In addition, a BellSouth provided port with outgoing network access also provides access to other services such as operator services, long distance services, are. It may also be combined with other services available in BellSouth's Intractor Access. Service Turists as technically feasible.

When an Unbundled Port is connected to BellSouth provided collocated loops, cross-connection rate elements are required as set furth in Section 20 of BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.'s Intereste Access Tariff, PCC No. 1.

G Charles to he had called door to	7914	Ī	DOLE and and adding LCA	C OLIS MAN	0-10 -10	-	Lagrange Marie	Patron 71	Hank		
		***			188	8	p:	388		I	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1
						I			1		
						100					7
					88		88	20	•	-	
				I							
				**			220				

ATTACENDENT C-4 (cod'd)

	C C Common Marine Land LCN  S D. Marine Marine Land LCN  C D. Marine Marine Land LCN  LCN  S D. Marine Marine LAN  C D. Marine Marine LAN  C D. Marine Marine LAN  S D. Marine Marine LAN  C D. Marine Marine  C D. Marine  C	
		5
11	REPERENTE FARE   PERENEFERENCE	*
		-
	88 2888	
	tittt tittitit	
	## ### F	

#### ATTACHMENT C-4 (cont'd)

#### Special Service Requirements:

- Switching functionalities in the port element include dialtone, screening, recognition of service request, recognition of call-specific information, digit analysis, routing, testing, recordings, signal generation, call completion or handoff, SSP functionality and tables. PIC tables, trunk tables, class of service tables, billing record generation, and AIN tables.
- ACSI's purchase of the port element for a specific switch avails to it all the features and functionality on that switch.
- ACSI can interconnect loops from any source to the line port(s) that it purchases on the same terms/conditions/intervals as loops provided by BellSouth.
- ACSI can use the port element to provide any local exchange service, including switched access services.
- Optional functionality to support CLASS/Customer Calling features will be included with the port element. No additional charges will apply.
- 6 Functionality to craft Centrex offerings (call transfer, special dialing, etc.) will be available as part of the port element.

#### ATTACHMENT C-5

# Unbundled Products and Services and New Services

Service:

Signaling

Description:

Provides for connection to and utilization of BellSouth's Signaling System 7

network for both call serup and non-call serup purposes.

State(s):

All

#### Rate(s):

Rate Elements	Monthly Rate	Recurring Rate	Non- Recurring	Applied Per
CCS" Signaling Connection	\$155 00		The said	Số Kon milits
CCS? Signating Termination	\$355 00	-	\$510.00	STP Port
CCS7 Signatury Usage"	-	\$0.0000023	_	Call Set Up Mag
	-	\$0 000050	-	T-Can My
CCS" Signaling Usage Surroyate"	\$395 00	_	-	56 Km Builds
		1	-	The second second

<sup>&</sup>quot;Where signaling usage measurement capability exists CCS? Signaling Usage will be billed on a per signaling message basis. Where measurement capability does not exist. CCS? Signaling Usage will be billed on a per 56 Kpbs facility basis.

#### ATTACHMENT C-6

#### Unbundled Products and Services and New Services

Service:

Line Information Database (LIDB)-Storage Agreement

Description:

The LIDB Storage Agreement provides the terms and conditions for inclusion in BellSouth's LIDB of billing number information associated with BellSouth exchange lines used for Local Exchange Companies' resale of local exchange service or Service Provider Number Portability arrangements requested Local Exchange Companies' on behalf of the Local Exchange company's end user or for ACSI NXX's stored in BellSouth's LIDB. BellSouth will store in its database, the relevant billing number information and will provide responses to on-line, call-by-call queries to this information for purposes of Billed Number Screening, Calling Card Validation and Fraud Control.

Each time an ACSI's data is used BellSouth will compensate ACSI at a rate of 40% of BellSouth's LIDB Validation rate per query as displayed in

Attachment C-13 following.

State(s):

All

Rate(s):

No Charge

# LINE INFORMATION DATA BASE (LIDB) STORAGE AGREEMENT FOR RESOLD LOCAL EXCHANGE LINES. AND SERVICE PROVIDER NUMBER PORTABILITY ARRANGEMENTS

This agreement, effective as of	_, 1996, is entered into by and between BellSouth
Telecommunications, Inc. ("BST"), a Georgia corp. Company").	

WHEREAS, in consideration of the mutual covenants, agreements and obligations set forth below, the parties hereby agree as follows:

#### I SCOPE

This Agreement sets forth the terms and conditions for inclusion in BST's Line Information Data Base (LIDB) of billing number information associated with Local Exchange Company's provision (or resale) of local exchange service or Service Provider Number Portability (SPNP) arrangements requested by Local Exchange Company on behalf of Local Exchange Company's end user BST will store in its data base the relevant billing number information, and BST will provide responses to on-line, call-by-call quenes to this information for purposes specified below.

#### LIDB is accessed for:

- Billed Number Screening
- Calling Card Validation for Calling Cards issued by BellSouth
- Fraud Control

#### II DEFINITIONS

- 2.0 Billing number a number used by BST for the purpose of identifying an account liable for charges. This number may be a line or a special billing number.
- 2.02. Line number a ten digit number assigned by BST that identifies a telephone line associated with a resold local exchange service, or with a SPNP management.
- 2.03. Special billing number a ten digit number that identifies a billing account established by BST in connection with a resold local exchange service or with a SPNP arrangement.
  - 2.04. Calling Card number a billing number plus PIN number assigned by BST.
- 2.05. PIN number a four digit security code assigned by BST which is added to a billing number to compose a fourteen digit calling card number.
- 2.06. Toll billing exception indicator associated with a billing number to indicate that it is considered invalid for billing of collect calls or third number calls or both, by the Local Exchange Company.
- 2.07. Billed Number Screening refers to the activity of determining whether a toll billing exception indicator is present for a particular billing number.

- 2.08. Calling Card Validation refers to the activity of determining whether a particular calling card number exists as stated or otherwise provided by a caller.
- 2.09. Billing number information information about billing number or Calling Card number as assigned by BST and toll billing exception indicator provided to BST by the Local Exchange Company.

#### III. RESPONSIBILITIES OF PARTIES

- 3.01. BST include billing number information associated with resold exchange lines or SPNP arrangements in its LIDB. The Local Exchange Company will request any toll billing exceptions via the Local Service Request (LSR) form used to order resold exchange lines, or the SPNP service request form used to order SPNP arrangements.
- 3.02. Under normal operating conditions, BST shall include the billing number information in its LIDB upon completion of the service order establishing either the resold local exchange service or the SPNP arrangement, provided that BST shall not be held responsible for any delay or failure in performance to the extent such delay or failure is caused by circumstances or conditions beyond BST's reasonable control. BST will store in its LIDB an unlimited volume of the working telephone numbers associated with either the resold local exchange lines or the SPNP arrangements. For resold local exchange lines or for SPNP arrangements, BST will issue line-based calling cards only in the name of Local Exchange Company. BST will not issue line-based calling cards in the name of Local Exchange Company's individual end users. In the event that Local Exchange Company wants to include calling card numbers assigned by the Local Exchange Company in the BST LIDB, a separate agreement is required.
- 3.03 BST will provide responses to on-line, call-by-call queries to the stored information for the specific purposes listed in the next paragraph.
- 3.04. BST is authorized to use the billing number information to perform the following functions for authorized users on an on-line basis:
- (a) Validate a 14 digit Calling Card number where the first 10 digits are a line number or special billing number assigned by BST, and where the last four digits (PIN) are a security code assigned by BST.
- (b) Determine whether the Local Exchange Company has identified the billing number as one which should not be billed for collect or third number calls, or both.
- 3.05. BST will provide seven days per week, 24 hours per day, fraud control and detection services. These services include, but are not limited to, such features as sorting Calling Card Fraud detection according to domestic or international calls in order to assist the pinpointing of possible theft or fraudulent use of Calling Card numbers; monitoring bill-to-third number and collect calls made to numbers in BST's LIDB, provided such information is included in the LIDB query, and establishing Account Specific Thresholds, at BST's sole discretion, when necessary. Local Exchange Company understands and agrees BST will administer all data stored in the LIDB, including the data provided by

Local Exchange Company pursuant to this Agreement, in the same manner as BST's data for BST's end user customers. BST shall not be responsible to Local Exchange Company for any lost revenue which may result from BST's administration of the LIDB pursuant to its established practices and procedures as they exist and as they may be changed by BST in its sole discretion from time to time.

- 3.06. Local Exchange Company understands that BST currently has in effect numerous billing and collection cents with various interexchange carriers and billing clearing houses. Local Exchange Company further understands that these billing and collection customers of BST query BST's LIDB to determine whether to accept various billing options from end users. Additionally, Local Exchange Company understands that presently BST has no method to differentiate between BST's own billing and line data in the LIDB and such data which it includes in the LIDB on Local Exchange Company's behalf pursuant to this Agreement. Therefore, until such time as BST can and does implement in its LIDB and its supporting systems the means to differentiate Local Exchange Company's data from BST's data and the parties to this Agreement execute appropriate amendments hereto, the following terms and conditions shall apply:
- (a) The Local Exchange Company agrees that it will accept responsibility for telecommunications services billed by BST for its billing and collection customers for Local Exchange Customer's end user accounts which are resident in LIDB pursuant to this Agreement Local Exchange Company authorizes BST to place such charges on Local Exchange Company's bill from BST and agrees that it shall pay all such charges. Charges for which Local Exchange Company hereby takes responsibility include, but are not limited to, collect and third number calls.
- (b) Charges for such services shall appear on a separate BST bill page identified with the name of the entity for which BST is billing the charge.
- (c) Local Exchange Company shall have the responsibility to render a billing statement to its end users for these charges, but Local Exchange Company's obligation to pay BST for the charges billed shall be independent of whether Local Exchange Company is able or not to collect from Local Exchange Company's end users.
- (d) BST shall not become involved in any disputes between Local Exchange Company and the entities for which BST performs billing and collection. BellSouth will not issue adjustments for charges billed on behalf of an entity to Local Exchange Company. It shall be the responsibility of the Local Exchange Company and the other entity to negotiate and arrange for any appropriate adjustments.

#### IV. COMPLIANCE

Unless expressly authorized in writing by the Local Exchange Company, all billing number information provided pursuant to this Agreement shall be used for no purposes other than those set forth in this Agreement.

#### V TERMS

#### VI. FEES FOR SERVICE AND TAXES

- 6.01. The Local Exchange Company will not be charged a fee for storage services provided by BST to the Local Exchange Company, as described in Section I of this Agreement.
- 6.02. Sales, use and all other taxes (excluding taxes on BST's income) determined by BST or any taxing authority to be due to any federal, state or local taxing jurisdiction with respect to the provision of the service set forth herein will be paid by the Local Exchange Company. The Local Exchange Company shall have the right to have BST contest with the imposing jurisdiction, the Local Exchange Company's expense, any such taxes that the Local Exchange Company deems are improperly levied.

#### VII INDEMNIFICATION

To the extent not prohibited by law, each Party will indemnify the other and hold the other harmless against any loss, cost, claim, injury, or liability relating to or arising out of negligence or willful misconduct by the indemnifying Party or its agents or contractors in connection with the indemnifying Party's provision of services, provided, however, that any indemnity for any loss, cost, claim, injury or liability arising out of or relating to errors or omissions in the provision of services under this Agreement shall be limited as otherwise specified in this Agreement. The indemnifying Party under this Section agrees to defend any suit brought against the other Party for any such loss, cost, claim, injury or liability. The indemnified Party agrees to notify the other Party promptly, in writing, of any written claims, lawsuits, or demands for which the other Party is responsible under this Section and to cooperate in every reasonable way to facilitate defense or settlement of claims. The indemnifying Party shall not be liable under this Section for settlement by the indemnified Party of any claim, lawsuits, or demand unless the defense of the claim, lawsuit, or demand has been tendered to it in writing and the indemnifying Party has unreasonably failed to assume such defense.

#### VIII LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

Neither Party shall be liable to the other Party for any lost profits or revenues or for any indirect, incidental or consequential damages incurred by the other Party arising from this Agreement or the services formed or not performed hereunder, regardless of the cause of such loss or damage.

#### IX. MISCELLANEOUS

9.01. It is understood and agreed to by the parties that BST may provide similar services to other companies.

- 9.02. All terms, conditions and operations under this Agreement shall be performed in accordance with, and subject to, all applicable local, state or federal legal and regulatory taniffs, rulings, and other requirements of the federal courts, the U.S. Department of Justice and state and federal regulatory agencies. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to cause either Party to violate any such legal or regulatory requirement and either Party's obligation to perform shall be subject to all such requirements.
- 9.03. The Local Exchange Company agrees to submit to BST all advertising, sales promotion, press releases, and other publicity matters relating to this Agreement wherein BST's corporate or trade names, logos, trademarks or service mark or those of BST's affiliated companies are mentioned or language from which the connection of said names or trademarks therewith may be inferred or implied; and the Local Exchange Company further agrees not to publish or use advertising, sales promotions, press releases, or publicity matters without BST's prior written approval.
- 9.04. This Agreement constitutes the entire agreement between the Local Exchange Company and BST which supersedes all prior agreements or contracts, oral or written representations, statements, negotiations, understandings, proposals and understandings with respect to the subject matter hereof.
- 9.05. Except as expressly provided in this Agreement, if any part of this Agreement is held or construed to be invalid or unenforceable, the validity of any other Section of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect to the extent permissible or appropriate in furtherance of the intent of this Agreement.
- 9.06. Neither Party shall be held liable for any delay or failure in performance of any part of this Agreement for any cause beyond its control and without its fault or negligence, such as acts of God, acts of civil or military authority, government regulations, embargoes, epidemics, war, terrorist acts, nots, insurrections, fires, explosions, earthquakes, nuclear accidents, floods, power blackouts, volcanic action, other major environmental disturbances, unusually severe weather conditions, inability to secure products or services of other persons or transportation facilities, or acts or omissions of transportation common carners.
- 9.07. This Agreement shall be deemed to be a contract made under the laws of the State of Georgia, and the construction, interpretation and performance of this Agreement and all transactions hereunder shall be governed by the domestic law of such State.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Agreement to be executed by their fully authorized officers.

# BELLSOUTH TELECOMMUNICATIONS. INC.

D	
Ву:	 
Title:	 
Date:	 
Address:	

- 9.02. All terms, conditions and operations under this Agreemers shall be performed in accordance with, and subject to, all applicable local, state or federal legal and regulatory teriffs, rulings, and other requirements of the federal courts, the U.S. Department of Assoice and state and federal regulatory agencies. Nothing in this Agreement shall be construed to cause either Party to violate any such legal or regulatory requirement and either Party's obligation to perform shall be subject to all such requirements.
- 9.03. The Local Exchange Company agrees to submit to BST all advertising, sales promotion, press releases, and other publicity matters relating to this Agreement wherein BST's corporate or trade names, logos, trademarks or service mark or those of BST's affiliated companies are mentioned or language from which the connection of said names or trademarks therewith may be inferred or implied; and the Local Exchange Company further agrees not to publish or use advertising, sales promotions, press releases, or publicity matters without BST's prior written approval.
- 9.04 This Agreement constitutes the emire agreement between the Local Exchange Company and BST which supersedes all prior agreements or contracts, oral or written representations, statements, negociations, understandings, proposals and understandings with respect to the subject matter hereof.
- 9.05. Except as expressly provided in this Agreement, if any part of this Agreement is held or construed to be invalid or unenforceable, the validity of any other Section of this Agreement shall remain in full force and effect to the extent permissible or appropriate in furtherance of the intent of this Agreement.
- 9.06. Neither Party shall be held liable for any delay or failure in performance of any part of this Agreement for any cause beyond its control and without its fault or negligence, such as acts of God, acts of civil or military authority, government regulations, embargoes, epidemics, war, terrorist acts, nots, insurrections, fires, explosions, earthquakes, nuclear accidents, floods, power blackrouts, volcance action, other major environmental disturbances, unusually severe weather conditions, inability to secure products or services of other persons or transportation facilities, or acts or omissions of transportation common carriers.
- 9.07. This Agreement shall be deemed to be a contract made under the laws of the State of Georgia, and the construction, interpretation and performance of this Agreement and all transactions bereunder shall be governed by the domestic law of such State.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Agreement to be executed by their fully authorized officers.

BELLSOUTH TELECOMMUNICATIONS, INC
M. Tankle
Title: Movager
Detr. July 28, 1996
Address: 29 L 69 Revisionth Center 675 West Peachtra Breat, W.E. Atlanta, Georgia 20275

4

97/23/88 PAGE 96

ACSI. LECAL

.

AMERICAN CONORDINGATIONS SERVICES, INC.

The Executive Vice Regident

ŧ

Dest July 28 1004 Addres: 121 Motional Business Prov. Suite 100 Annapolis Junction, ND 20701

. . . . . . . 4

301 617 4277

07-25-98 81 38FM F083 825

96

101 617 4277

POTE RA

E-DER

# ATTACHMENT C-7

# Unbundled Products and Services and New Services

Service:

Line Information Database Access Service (LIDB) - Validation

Description:

Provides a customer the ability to receive validation of billing information through query of data stored in BellSouth's LIDB data base. See below for

additional information.

State(s):

All

Rate Elements	Description	Monthly	Non- Recurring
LIDB Common Transport	Provides for transport of the customer's query from the LIDB Location (RSTP) to the data have (SCP). This charge will apply each time the customer requests and receives validation of a BellSouth calling card or requests and receives the status of a billed number associated with a LEC line stored in the BellSouth LIDB.	\$0 00030	-
LIDB Validation	Privides for query of data resident in BellSouth's LIDB. This rate will apply each time a customer requests and receives validation of LEC calling card or requests and receives the status of a hilled number associated with a LEC line stoned in BellSouth's LIDB.	\$0.03800	-
Onguating Point Code Establishment or Change	Provides for the establishment or change of a customer requested Originating Point Code. This change will apply each time the customer establishes or changes a point code destination identifying one of his locations or a location of one of his end users.		\$91.00
CCS7 Signaling Connections	Rates, terms and conditions for CCS7 Signaling Connections are as set forth in Section E6.8 of BellSouth Telecommunication's Inc.'s Intrastate Access Services Tanifi.		

#### ATTACHMENT C-8

#### Unbundled Products and Services and New Services

Service:

Subscriber Listing Information

Description:

Subscriber primary listing information provided at no charge and in an acceptable format will be published at no charge as standard directory listings in an alphabetical directory published by or for BellSouth at no charge to each ACSI end user customer.

States(s):

All

Rate(s):

- (1) No charge for ACSI customer primary listings.
- (2) Additional listings and optional listings may be provided by BellSouth at rates set forth in BellSouth's intrastate General Subscriber Services Tariffs.

Special

Requirements:

ACSI agrees to execute a directory listing agreement with BAPCO in a form consistent in all inaterial respects with the sample listing agreement attached hereto.

#### **AGREEMENT**

In consideration of the mutual promises contained herein, BellSouth Advertising & Publishing Corporation, a Georgia corporation ("BAPCO") and American Communications Services. Inc. and the affiliates thereof included in Attachment A (collectively "ACSI") agree as follows:

1. <u>RECITALS</u>. BAPCO is the publisher of alphabetical and classified directories for certain communities in the southeastern region of the U.S. (the "Directories"). ACSI provides, or intends to provide, local exchange telephone service in communities in which BAPCO publishes Directories. BAPCO and ACSI hereby establish the terms by which BAPCO will include listings of ACSI subscribers in such Directories and by which BAPCO will provide such Directories to ACSI subscribers.

#### ACSI OBLIGATIONS. ACSI agrees as follows:

- (a) Carmer shall provide to BAPCO, or its designee, at ACSI's expense and at no charge, listing information concerning its subscribers (designating any who do not desire published listings), consisting of customer name, address, telephone number and all other information reasonably requested by BAPCO for BAPCO's use in publishing Directories of whatever type and format. Such subscriber listing information shall be provided in the format and on the schedule set forth herein, or as otherwise mutually agreed between the parties from time to time.
  - (b) ACSI shall provide directory delivery information to BAPCO for all subscribers.
- (c) ACSI shall advise BAPCO promptly of any directory-related inquiries, requests or complaints which it may receive from ACSI subscribers and shall provide reasonable cooperation to BAPCO in response to or resolution of the same.
- (d) ACSI shall respond promptly regarding corrections or quenes raised by BAPCO to process listing changes requested by subscribers.

#### BAPCO OBLIGATIONS. BAPCO agrees as follows:

- (a) BAPCO shall include one standard listing for each ACSI subscriber per hunting group in BAPCO's appropriate local alphabetical Directory as published periodically by BAPCO unless nonlisted or nonpublished status is designated by subscribers at no charge to ACSI or the listing ACSI subscribers. Such listings shall be interfiled with the listings of other local exchange telephone company subscribers and otherwise published in the manner of such other listings according to BAPCO's generally applicable publishing policies and standards, and in a manner consistent with the treatment of listings by subscribers of BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. The parties hereto agree to cooperate with each other in establishing formats for submission, timelines, lead times and content of listing information.
- (b) BAPCO shall publish additional listings, foreign listings and other alphabetical Directory listings of ACSI subscribers upon their request consistent with BAPCO's generally applicable policies in BAPCO's alphabetical Directories at BAPCO's prevailing rates, terms and conditions. BAPCO shall in no event charge ACSI subscribers more for such services than is charged to subscribers of BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. for similar services.

- (c) BAPCO will distribute regularly published alphabetical and classified Directones to local ACSI subscribers in accordance with BAPCO's prevailing practices, including delivery following Directory publication and upon establishment of new ACSI service, if a current Directory for that geographic area has not previously been provided. Such deliveries may include separate advertising materials accompanying the Directories.
- (d) BAPCO will include ACSI information in the customer guide pages of its alphabetical Directories for communities where ACSI provides local exchange telephone service at the time of publication in accordance with BAPCO's prevailing standards for the same. ACSI will provide information requested by BAPCO for such purpose on a timely basis. BAPCO agrees to negotiate in good faith with ACSI to provide additional customer guide space, including a separate customer guide page for ACSI.
- (e) BAPCO shall make available at no charge to ACSI or its subscribers one listing for ACSI business customers per hunting group in one appropriate heading in BAPCO's appropriate local classified directory as published periodically by BAPCO. Such listings shall be published according to BAPCO's generally applicable publishing policies and standards, and in a manner no less favorable than treatment afforded to subscribers to BellSouth Telecommunications. Inc. services.
- (f) BAPCO agrees to solicit, accept and publish directory advertising from business subscribers for ACSI in communities for which BAPCO publishes classified Directones in the same manner and upon substantially the same terms as it solicits, accepts and publishes advertising from advertisers who are not ACSI subscribers.
- (g) BAPCO will deal with subscribers of ACSI on the same basis and in the identical manner that it deals with subscribers of BellSouth Telecommunications. Inc. respecting inclusion in and delivery of white and yellow page directories (including both hard copy and electronic format directories). BAPCO specifically agrees to include primary listings for ACSI subscribers in such directories at no charge to ACSI, and at no charge to ACSI's listing subscribers other than such charge as would normally be applied to BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. subscribers.
- (h) Respecting inclusion in and delivery of yellow page directories. BAPCO will not discriminate against subscribers of ACSI. With respect to inclusion of listings by ACSI subscribers. BAPCO will use the same criteria in determining whether to publish advertisements and listings in its yellow page directories as it uses for all other customers and potential customers, including customers of BellSouth Telecommunications. Inc. BAPCO will work cooperatively with ACSI to ensure that yellow page advertisements by customers who switch their local service from BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. to ACSI are maintained without interruption.
- 4. <u>PUBLISHING POLICIES</u>. BAPCO shall maintain full authority over its publishing schedules, policies, standards, and practices and over the scope and publishing schedules of its Directories.

#### 5. LIABILITY AND INDEMNITY.

(a) Each party agrees to defend, indemnify and hold harmless the other from all damages, claims, suits, loses or expenses, including without limitation costs and attorneys fees, to the extent of such party's relative fault, arising out of or result from any error, omission or act of such party hereunder. Each party shall notify in writing the other promptly of any claimed error or omission affecting this paragraph and of any claim or suit arising hereunder or relating to this Agreement and shall provide reasonable and timely cooperation in its resolution of the same.

Without wavier of any rights hereunder, the indemnified party may at its expense undertake it sown defense in any such claim or suit.

- 6. TERM. This Agreement shall be effective on the date of the last signature hereto for a term of two (2) years and shall relate to Directories published by BAPCO during such period.

  Thereafter, it shall continue in effect unless terminated by either party upon sixty days' prior written notice.
- 7. <u>ASSIGNMENT</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon any successors or assigns of the parties during its Term.
- 8. <u>RELATIONSHIP OF THE PARTIES</u>. This Agreement does not create any joint venture, partnership or employment relationship between the parties or their employees, and the relationship between the parties shall be that of an independent contractor. There shall be no intended third party beneficiaries to this Agreement.

#### NONDISCLOSURE

- (a) During the term of this Agreement it may be necessary for the parties to provide each other with certain information ("Information") considered to be private or proprietary. The recipient shall protect such Information from distribution, disclosure or dissemination to anyone except its employees or contractors with a need to know such Information in conjunction herewith, except as otherwise authorized in writing. All such Information shall be in writing or other tangible form and clearly marked with a confidential or proprietary legend. Information conveyed orally shall be designed as propnetary or confidential at the time of such oral conveyance and shall be reduced to writing within forty-five (45) days.
- (b) The parties will not have an obligation to protect any portion of Information which:
  (1) is made publicly available lawfully by a nonparty to this Agreement; (2) is lawfully obtained from any source other than the providing party; (3) is previously known without an obligation to keep it confidential. (4) is released by the providing party in writing; or (5) commencing two (2) years after the termination date of this Agreement if such Information is not a trade secret under applicable law.
- (c) Each party will make copies of the Information only as necessary for its use under the terms hereof, and each copy will be marked with the same proprietary notices as appear on the onginals. Each party agrees to use the Information solely in support of this Agreement and for no other purpose.
- 10. FORCE MAJEURE. Neither party shall be responsible to the other for any delay or failure to perform hereunder to the extent caused by fire, flood, explosion, war, strike, embargo, governmental requirements, civic or military authority, act of God, or other similar cause beyond its reasonable control. Each party shall use best efforts to notify the other promptly of any such delay or failure and shall provide reasonable cooperation to ameliorate the effects thereof.

#### 11. REPRESENTATIVES AND NOTICES.

(a) Each party shall name one or more representatives for contacts between the parties which shall be authorized to act on its behalf. Such representatives may be changed from time to time upon written notice to the other party.

(b) Notices required by law or under this Agreement shall be given in writing by hand delivery, certified or registered mail, or by facsimile followed by certified or registered mail, addressed to the named representatives of the parties with copies to:

If to BAPCO:

Director-LEC/BST Interface
BellSouth Advertising & Publishing Corporation
Room 270
59 Executive Park South
Atlanta, GA 30329

With Copy to:

Associate General Counsel
BellSouth Advertising & Publishing Corporation
Room 430
59 Executive Park South
Atlanta, GA 30329

If to ACSI

Riley M. Murphy
Executive Vice President and General Counse:
American Communications Services, Inc.
131 National Business Parkway, Suite 100
Annapolis Junction, MD 20701

MISCELLANEOUS This Agreement represents the entire Agreement between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes any previous oral or written communications, representations, understandings, or agreements with respect thereto. It may be executed in counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an onginal. All prior and contemporaneous written or oral agreements, representations, warranties, statements, negotiations, and or understandings by and between the parties, whether express or implied, are superseded and there are no representations or warranties, either oral or written, express or implied, not herein contained. This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the state of Georgia.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have executed this Agreement by their duly authorized representatives in one or more counterparts, each of which shall constitute an original, on the dates set forth below.

BELLSOUTH ADVERTISING & PUBLISHING CORPORATION	AMERICAN COMMUNICATIONS SERVICES. INC.
Ву:	_ Ву:
Title	Title:
Date	Date:

484 529 7839

10 23 96 11.86 2404 962 4984

BAPCO-CSU-EDGTES

€ 002

With Copy to:

Vice President and General Counsel

Bell South Advertising & Publishing Corporation

Room 430

59 Executive Park South Atlanta, GA 30329

If to CARRIER:

Vice President - Network Services and Administration

141 National Business Parkway

Suite 120

Annapolis Junction, MA 20701

MISCELLANEOUS. This Agreement represents the entire Agreement between the parties with respect to the subject matter hereof and supersedes any previous oral or written communications, representations, understandings, or agreements with respect thereto. It may be executed in counterparts, each of which shall be doesned an original. All prior and contemporaneous written or oral agreements, representations, warranties, statements, negotiations, and /or understandings by and between the parties, whether express or implied, are superseded, and there are no representations or warranties, either oral or written, express or implied, not herein contained. This Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the state of Georgia.

Di WITNESS WHEREOF, the perdes have executed this Agreement by their duly authorized representatives in one or more counterparts, each of which shall constitute an original, on the dates set forth below.

BELLSOUTH ADVERTISING &
PUBLISHING CORPORATION

Ву

Trile Dieb - IR Stope

Date July 198

AMERICAN COMMUNICATIONS

SERVICES, INC.:

True: 1) Les Pour de 1 - Six Ad

Des: 81196

MPROVED AS TO PROME

Service Courses

O Vilatabel sprometomal in

103"

10-23-06 :2 00PM POOZ 043

#### ATTACHMENT C-9

#### Unbundled Products and Services and New Services

Service:

Access to 911 Service

Description: Provides a universal, easy-to-remember number which is recognized nationally as the appropriate number to call in an emergency.

> Additionally, ACSI must provide a minimum of two dedicated trunk groups originating from ACSI's serving wire center and terminating to the appropriate 911 tandem. These facilities, consisting of a Switched Local Channel from ACSI's point of interface to its serving wire center and Switched Dedicated Transport to the 911 tandem, may be purchased from BellSouth at the Switched Dedicated Transport rates set forth in Section E6 of BellSouth Telecommunications Inc.'s Intrastate Access Service Tariffs.

State(s).

All

Rate(s)

Will be billed to appropriate municipality.

#### Special Service Requirements:

- BellSouth shall provide interconnection to a 911 selective routing switch to route calls from ACSI network to correct the Public Safety Answering Point (PSAP).
- BellSouth shall identify any special default arrangements and routing arrangements to complete overflow.
- BellSouth shall specify any requirements for emergency backup numbers in case 3 of massive trunk failures.
- BellSouth shall provide priority restoral of trunk or network outages on the same terms conditions it provides itself (and without the imposition of TSP).
- The Parties agree to develop a mutual aid agreement to assist with disaster 5 recovery.
- BellSouth shall implement a process to identify and correct errors to the ALI 6. database to ensure that the accuracy of data stored by new entrants is no less than its own data.
- BellSouth shall provide reasonable advance notification of any pending tandem 7. moves, and scheduled maintenance outages which could affect the provision of 911 service.
- BellSouth shall establish a process for the management of NPA splits as well as 8 NXX splits sufficient to ensure that the provision of 911 services to ACSI is not adversely affected.

#### ATTACHMENT C-10

Unbundled Products and Services and New Services

Service:

Operator Call Processing Access Service

Description:

Provides Operator and Automated call handling. This includes processing and verification of alternate billing information for collect, calling card, and billing to a third number. Operator Call Processing Access Service also provides dialing instructions, and other operator assistance the customer may desire.

Rate Elements	Scate(s)	Monthly Recurring	Applied Per
Operator Provided Call Handling	All	\$1.17	Per Work Minute
Cali Completion Access Termination Charge This charge will be applicable per call attempt and is in addition to the Operator Provided Call Handling charge listed above.	Alahama Florida Georgia Kennacky Louisiana Mississippi S. Carolina Tennessee	\$0.06 \$0.06 \$0.06 \$0.06 \$0.06 \$0.06 \$0.08 \$0.12	Per Call Attempt Per Call Attempt
Fully Automated Call Handling	All	\$0.15	Per Attempt

Operator Services Transport

Operator Services transport rates terms and conditions are as set torth in E6 of BellS with Telecommunication's. Inc.'s Intrastate Access Service Tanff.

#### ATTACHMENT C-11

#### Unbundled Products and Services and New Services

Service:

Directory Assistance Access Service (Number Services)

Description:

In order to provide customers of the co-carriers access to ubiquitous directory assistance services, whereby they can gain information on all assigned numbers regardless of the exchange service provider, methods and procedures need to be developed to 1) incorporate BellSouth and ACSI customer data into each other's directory assistance databases: 2) provide access to each other database(s) for their customers; 3) to buy and sell companies of each others directory assistance and use.

State(s):

All.

#### Rate(s):

Rus Drumm	Dec reption	-	Name
Director Australia Call Completion Actes Service	Given a suice weighten mainter at the respect of an Acute submitter send sair. But's with will permate or attempt to provide them the DA Operator South all completes in the number required.	~	ber mi
Cali C vignetism Assess Ternumenn Charge	This charge will be applicable per completed call and is in addition to the DACC Acces Service charge lated above.	Aleksini Florida Georgia Kertha ky Lanuare Minanagyo S Candina Tellikona	50 06 50 06 50 06 50 06 50 06 50 06 50 04 50 04
humber Semiles Unercept Allem Semile	hunder Schools beerige Access retention into incommunical numbers to the proper number or numbers. This charge will be applied per utercare query.	4	<b>\$ 30</b>
Direct in Acceptance Service Case	Race, series and a visitable will be applied as an Even in EP 1 That Govern and as an even in EP 53 EV ALL FL. KY LA MS NO SC TN of BellSouth Telecommunication's Inc. is between Access Service Tenff		
Dinasing Transport	Rates, terms and constants will be applied to set high in E9 1.7 hr. Govern and as not high in E9.5.3 for AL. FL. KY, LA. MS. NC. SC. TN of Belli-sub-Telecommunications's like is introduce Access Service Thrift.		
Directory Associated Insert ornaction	Rases, server and averages up with he applied as we simb in EV 1.7 Six Georgia and as we simb as EV 5.3 Six AL. FL. ICY, LA. MS. NC. SC TN in BellS-sigh Teles-intermediates in Services. Service Tenff		
Directory Ausslance Desphase	Rates, terms and comiss to will be applied as us both in AJR 1 of Bottle with Tolocomorphisms in the 's General Submother Submother Tentif		
Direct Auseus to DA Service	Rates, samp and considerate will be applied to set 6 oth in Section 9.3 of BotSmath Tolor representations in the 's Increase Access Service Toriff FCC No. 3.		

### Special Service Requirements:

 DA Service hereunder provides the ability to make ACSI's data available to anyone calling BellSouth's DA, and BellSouth's data available to anyone calling ACSI's DA.

#### ATTACHMENT C-11 (cont'd)

- BellSouth shall store proprietary customer information provided by ACSI in its AA
  database; such information shall be able to be identified by source provider in order to
  provide the necessary protection of proprietary information.
- DA Service includes the ability to complete intraLATA, 555 and 411 calls utilizing components of BellSouth's DA network.
- ACSI may resell BellSouth DA either as part of a bundled ACSI service or independently.
- ACSI shall be able to buy the components or any combination of components, that comprise the DA Service and package them as required, including:
  - Unbundled Directory Platform (includes operators, switch and LAN)
  - Unbundled Directory Assistance Database Access Service ("DADAS")
  - Unbundled Director: Assistance Database Service ("DADS")

DADAS and DADS will be offered pursuant to the terms of the applicable BellSouth Local Interconnection Services Tanff.

- There will be no charge for BellSouth storage of ACSI customer information in the Directory Assistance Database.
- The end-to-end interval for updating database must be the same as provided to BellSouth's end users.
- BellSouth will provide ACSI with an interface into BellSouth's database for updating and inquines.
- Quality standards shall be equivalent to that provided by BellSouth to its own customers.
- Speed-to-answer times will be equivalent to that provided by BellSouth to its own customers.

# ATTACHMENT C-11 (cont'd)

#### Special Service Requirements (cont'd):

- 11. Dialing parity will be provided, including no unreasonable dialing delays.
- BellSouth will incorporate ACSI customer data in its DA database via the ordering process specified in its Facilities-Based Ordering Guide ("FBOG").
- BellSouth's DA database shall be updated and maintained with ACSI data for customers who:
  - Disconnect
  - Change carrier
  - Install
  - "Change" orders
  - Are Non-Published
  - Are Non-Listed
  - Are Non-Published Non-Listed
- 14 Each carrier shall bill its own end-users.
- 15. BellSouth invoices to ACSI for DA Services shall be in a CABS format.
- 16 The Parties agree to develop reasonable intercompany procedures to correct errors which are identified in the DA database.

## ATTACHMENT C-12

### Unbundled Products and Services and New Services

Service:

Centralized Message Distribution System-Hosting (CMDS-Hosting)

Description:

CMDS - Hosting is the Bellcore administered national system used to exchange Message Record (EMR) formatted message data among host companies.

All intraLATA and local messages originated and billed in the BellSouth Region involving BellSouth CMDS hosted companies will be processed through the Non-Send Paid Report System (NSPRS) described in the attached agreement and Attachment C-13 hereto. BellSouth agrees to provide CMDS/RAO hosting and NSPRS services for ACSI, subject to the terms of this Attachment and Attachment C-14, and subject to execution of a services agreement substantially in the form

attached hereto.

State(s)

All

Rate Elements	Description	Monthly
Message Distribution	Message Distribution is routing determination and subsequent delivery of message data from one company to another. Also included is the interface function with CMDS, where appropriate. This charge is applied on a per message basis.	\$0.004
Data Transmission	This charge is applied on a per message basis.	\$0 001

## CONTRACT PROVISIONS FOR RAO HOSTING AND NSPRS

## SECTION 1. SCOPE OF AGREEMENT

1.01 This Agreement shall apply to the services of Revenue Accounting Office (RAO) Hosting and the Non-Sent Paid Report System (NSPRS) as provided by BellSouth to ACSI. The terms and conditions for the provisions of these services are outlined in the Exhibits to this Agreement.

#### SECTION 2. DEFINITIONS

- 2.01 A. <u>Centralized Message Distribution System</u> is the BellCore administered national system, based in Kansas City, Missouri, used to exchange Message Record (EMR) formatted data among host companies.
  - B. Compensation is the amount of money due from BellSouth to ACSI or from ACSI to BellSouth for services and or facilities provided under this Agreement.
  - Exchange Message Record is the nationally administered standard format for the exchange of data among Exchange Carriers within the telecommunications industry.
  - D. <u>Intercompany Settlements (ICS)</u> is the revenue associated with charges billed by a company other than the company in whose service are such charges were incurred. ICS on a national level includes third number and credit card calls. ICS within the BeilSouth region includes third number, credit card and collect calls.
  - E <u>Message Distribution</u> is routing determination and subsequent delivery of message data from one company to another. Also included is the interface function with CMDS, where appropriate.
  - F Non-Sent Paid Report System (NSPRS) is the system that calculates ICS amounts due from one company to another in the state of Florida.
  - G Revenue Accounting Office (RAO) Status Company is a local exchange company alternate local exchange company that has been assigned a unique RAO code. Message data exchanged among RAO status companies is grouped (i.e., packed) according to From/To/Bill RAO combinations.

## SECTION 3. RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE PARTIES

- 3.01 RAO Hosting and NSPRS services provided to ACSI by BellSouth will be in accordance with the methods and practices regularly adopted and applied by BellSouth to its own operations during the term of this Agreement, including such revisions as may be made from time to time by BellSouth.
- 3.02 ACSI shall furnish all relevant information required by BellSouth for the provision of RAO Hosting and NSPRS.

#### SECTION 4. COMPENSATION ARRANGEMENTS

or sPAGEnt 48 or fat sos est 4277

ACSI LEGAL

--- BLTSCEELENAUS

2005

9004

4.01 Applicable compensation amounts will be billed by BallSouth to ACSI on a monthly basis in acres. Amounts does from one Party to the other (suchaing adjustments) are popular within thirty (30) days of monips of the billing summers.

# SECTION 5. ASSOCIATED EXHIBITS

- 5.01 Listed below are the exhibits associated with this Agreement.
  - Public A Missage Distribution Service (RAO Bosting)
  - Exhibit B Intercompany Seniements (NSPES)
- 5.02 Prom time to time by written agreement of the parties, new Exhibits may be substituted for the attached Exhibits, experienting and canceling the Exhibits then in effect.

## SECTION 6. TERM OF AGRESMENT

6.01 This agreement is effective \_\_\_\_\_ and will consinue in force until terminated, with or without came, by thirty (30) days' prior notice is writing from either Party to the other. This Agmenters may be amended from time to time upon written agreement of the parties.

Because day of \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 1996.

WITNESS:

ACSI

WITNESS

1-11×

Executive Vice Probident

BELLSOUTH TELECOMMUNICATIONS, INC.

0 0

- 2 -

301 617 4277

D7-25-98 01:397M 7004 825

///

Exhibit A

### SECTION 1. SCOPE OF EXHIBIT

- 1.01 This exhibit specifies the terms and conditions, including compensation, under which BellSouth shall provide message distribution service to ACSI. As described herein, message distribution service includes the following:
  - Message Forwarding to Intraregion LEC/ALEC function of receiving an ALEC message and forwarding the message to another LEC/ALEC in the BellSouth region.
  - Message Forwarding to CMDS function of receiving an ALEC message and forwarding that message on to CMDS.
  - Message Forwarding from CMDS function of receiving a message from CMDS and forwarding that message to ACSI.

## SECTION 2. RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE PARTIES

- An ALEC that is CMDS hosted by BellSouth must have its own unique RAO code.

  Requests for establishment of RAO status where BellSouth is the selected CMDS—
  interfacing host, require written notification from ACSI to BellSouth at least six (6) weeks prior to the proposed effective date. The proposed effective date will be mutually agreed upon between the parties with consideration given to time necessary for the completion of required BellCore functions. BellSouth will request the assignment of an RAO code from its connecting contractor, currently BellCore, on behalf of ACSI and will coordinate all associated conversion activities.
- 2.02 BellSouth will receive messages from ACSI that are to be processed by BellSouth, another LEC/ALEC in the BellSouth region or a LEC outside the BellSouth region.
- 2.03 BellSouth will perform invoice sequence checking, standard EMR format editing, and balancing of message data with the EMR trailer record counts on all data received from ACSI.
- 2.04 All data received from ACSI that is to be processed or billed by another LEC/ALEC within the BellSouth region will be distributed to that LEC/ALEC in accordance with the agreement(s) which may be in effect between BellSouth and the involved LEC/ALEC.
- 2.05 All data received from ACSI that is to be placed on the CMDS network for distribution outside the BellSouth region will be handled in accordance with the agreement(s) which may be in effect between BellSouth and its connecting contractor (currently BellCore).
- 2.06 BellSouth will receive messages from the CMDS network that are destined to be processed by ACSI and will forward them to ACSI on a daily basis.
- 2.07 Transmission of message data between BellSouth and ACSI will be via electronic data transmission.

- 2.08 All messages and related data exchanged between BellSouth and ACSI will be formatted in accordance with accepted industry standards for EMR formatted records and packed between appropriate EMR header and trailer records, also in accordance with accepted industry standards.
- 2.09 ACSI will ensure that the recorded message detail necessary to recreate files provided to BellSouth will be maintained for back-up purposes for a period of three (3) calendar months beyond the related message dates.
- 2.10 Should it become necessary for ACSI to send data to BellSouth more than sixty (60) days past the message date(s), that ALEC will notify BellSouth in advance of the transmission of the data. If there will be impacts outside the BellSouth region, BellSouth will work with its connecting contractor and ACSI to notify all affected parties.
- 2.11 In the event that data to be exchanged between the two parties should become lost or destroyed, both parties will work together to determine the source of the problem. Once the cause of the problem has been jointly determined and the responsible Party (BellSouth or ACSI) identified and agreed to, the company responsible for creating the data (BellSouth or ACSI) will make every effort to have the affected data restored and retransmitted. If the data cannot be retrieved, the responsible Party will be liable to the other Party for any resulting lost revenue. Lost revenue may be a combination of revenues that could not be billed to the end users and associated access revenues. Both parties will work together to estimate the revenue amount based upon historical data through a method mutually agreed upon. The resulting estimated revenue loss will be paid by the responsible Party to the other Party within three (3) calendar months of the date of problem resolution, or as mutually agreed upon by the parties.
- Should an error be detected by the EMR format edits performed by BellSouth on data received from ACSI, the entire pack containing the affected data will not be processed by BellSouth. BellSouth will notify ACSI of the error condition. ACSI will correct the error(s) and will resend the entire pack to BellSouth for processing. In the event that an out-of-sequence condition occurs on subsequent packs, ACSI will resend these packs to BellSouth after the pack containing the error has been successfully reprocessed by BellSouth.
- 2.13 In association with message distribution service, BellSouth will provide ACSI with associated intercompany settlements reports (national and regional) as appropriate.
- 2.14 In no case shall either Party be liable to the other for any direct or consequential damages incurred as a result of the obligations set out in this agreement.

#### SECTION 3. COMPENSATION

3 01 For message distribution service provided by BellSouth for ACSI, BellSouth shall receive the following as compensation:

Rate Per Message \$0.004

3.02 For data transmission associated with message distribution service, BellSouth shall receive the following as compensation:

## Rate Per Message \$0.001

- 3.03 Data circuits (private line or dial-up) will be required between BellSouth and ACSI for the purpose of data transmission. Where a dedicated line is required. ACSI will be responsible for ordering the circuit, overseeing its installation and coordinating the installation with BellSouth. ACSI will also be responsible for any charges associated with this line. Equipment required on the BellSouth end to attach the line to the mainframe computer and to transmit successfully ongoing will be negotiated on a case by case basis. Where a dial-up facility is required, dial circuits will be installed in the BellSouth data center by BellSouth and the associated charges assessed to ACSI. Additionally, all message toll charges associated with the use of the dial circuit by ACSI will be the responsibility of ACSI. Associated equipment on the BellSouth end, including a modern, will be negotiated on a case by case basis between the parties.
- 3 04 All equipment, including moderns and software, that is required on ACSI end for the purpose of data transmission will be the responsibility of ACSI.

Exhibit B

#### SECTION 1. SCOPE OF EXHIBIT

1.01 This Exhibit specifies the terms and conditions, including compensation, under which BellSouth and ACSI will compensate each other for Intercompany Settlements (ICS) messages.

#### SECTION 2. RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE PARTIES

- 2.01 BellSouth will remit to ACSI the revenue, less a billing charge, for IntraLATA ICS messages. Local ICS messages, and charges for other services when related messages and or services are provided by ACSI and billed to:
  - 1) a BellSouth customer.
  - another company within the BellSouth region (excluding Florida) associated with the exchange of message data with BellSouth (excluding CIID and 891 messages).
  - another company within the conterminous United States that utilizes CMDS directly or indirectly and settles with BellSouth directly or indirectly through the Credit Card and Third Number Settlement System (CATS) administered by BellCore.
  - 4) another company utilizing the non-conterminous RAO codes associated with AT&T's Transport and Tracking Intercompany System settlements with BellSouth.
- 2.02 These other services include, but are not limited to:
  - Manume Mobile Radiotelephone Services radio link charges as set forth in the FCC's Manume Mobile Radiotelephone Services taniff.
  - Aviation Radiotelephone Service radio link charges as set forth in the FCC's Aviation Radiotelephone Service tariff.
  - Public Land Mobile Radiotelephone Transient-Unit Non-Toll Service [changes] as approved by the authorized state regulatory commission (or municipal regulatory authority).
  - 4) Non-Toll Service Charges billed to a calling card or to a third number as filed with and approved by the authorized state regulatory commission (or municipal regulatory authority).
  - Directory Assistance Call Charges to a calling card or to a third number as approved by the authorized regulatory commission.

- 2.03 ACSI will bill, collect and remit to BellSouth the charges for intraLATA and/or local ICS messages and other services as described above where such messages and/or services are provided by:
  - 1) BellSouth.
  - another company with the BellSouth region (excluding Florida) associated with the exchange of message data with BellSouth (excluding CIID and 891 messages).
  - another company within the conterminous United States that utilizes CMDS directly or indirectly and settles with BellSouth directly or indirectly through the Credit Card and Third Number Settlement System (CATS).
- 2.04 For ICS revenues involving ACSI and other non-BellSouth LECs/ALECs within the state. BellSouth will provide ACSI with monthly reports summarizing the ICS revenues for messages that originated with ACSI and were billed by each of the other Flonda LECs/ALECs and those messages that originated with each of the other Flonda LECs/ALECs and were billed by ACSI.

### SECTION 3. COMPENSATION

3.01 The following compensation shall be retained by the billing company for the billing of ICS messages and services:

		Rate Per Message
1)	Calls originated and billed in Florida or originated and billed in North Carolina	\$0.066
	and billed in North Carolina	30 000
2)	Calls originated in any of the states within BellSouth	
	region and billed in that same state	<b>\$</b> 0 05
3)	Calls onginated in a state within BellSouth's region and	
	billed in another state or originated in another state and	A Company
	billed in a state within BellSouth's region	\$0.05
4)	Calls originated in a state within BellSouth's region and	
	billed outside the conteminous United States	<b>\$</b> 0.16

#### ATTACHMENT C-13

Unbundled Products and Services and New Services

Service:

Non-Sent Paid Report System (NSPRS)

Description:

NSPRS includes: (1) a mechanized report system that provides to the BellSouth CMDS hosted companies within the BellSouth Region information regarding Non-Sent Paid message and revenue occurring on calls originated and billed within the Bellsouth region; (2) distribution of Bellcore produced Credit Card and Third Number System (CATS) reports and administration of associated elements; (3) distribution of Bellcore produced non-conterminous CATS reports and administration of associated settlements. Subject to the terms hereof and execution of a services agreement substantially in the form attached to Attachment C-12. BellSouth agrees to provide NSPRS services for ACSI.

State(s)

All

Rate Elements	Billing and Collections Fee Retained by Billing Co.	Applied Per
NSPRS — intrastate FL and NC	\$0.066	message
NSPRS — intrastate all other BellSouth states	\$0.05	message
NSPRS — CATS	\$0.05	inessage
NSPRS — non-conterminous	\$0.16	message

## ATTACHMENT D

# SERVICE PROVIDER NUMBER PORTABILITY-REMOTE (RCF)

## INTERIM COSTS

	Monthly Rate	Nonrecurring Charge
Per Number Ported		
- Resident/6 paths	\$1.15	-
- Business/10 paths	\$2.25	-
Each Additional Path	\$0.50	-
Per Order, per end user location	_	None

### ATTACHMENT E

Service:

Service Provider Number Portability-Direct Inward Dailed (DID)\*

Description:

Service Provider Number Portability (SPNP) is an interim service arrangement provided by BellSouth to ALECs whereby an end user, who switches subscription to local exchange service form BellSouth to an ALEC is permitted to retain use of the existing BellSouth assigned telephone number provided that the end user remains at the same location.

SPNP-DID provides trunk side access to BellSouth end office switched for direct inward dialing to ALEC premises from the telecommunications network directly to lines associated with ALEC switching equipment.

Intenm Rates

Faint Suich Alehema M-mehly N.m Morthly AITHAN ATTIO MANNAN N. 47 ATUM Rate Elements Raiumny F. .. Raumny Fir Resumos Per Raumn Fir Per Number Ported Business 50 01 an \$1 00 mut 50 01 \$1 00 ach m.h Per Number Ported-Residence \$0 0! \$1 00 mch 50 01 \$1 00 an \$25 00 end user 525 00 and over P. Onw. -La:31-10 \$ : 70 00 truit -mit SPAPIDID Trunk Tenninsion \$13 00 \$160 00 Lrunk-unk \$15 00 Inuna (TV:1 S80 00 trunk-sun 586 00 | Ining -415 \$866 97 LC-FIN SACE 9" LC.FIN DS. Las Channel \$133 81 LC \$133 8: LC 5486 83 LC-AUT 5486 83 LC-AN'I DS: Dackated Transport\*\* 523 50 \$16 75 per inde INT INIE \$100 49 bc term 590 00 559 75 5100 49 L. tenn be wan

<sup>&</sup>quot;Rates are displayed at the DS1-1 544 Mhys level. For rates and changes applicable to other arrangement levels rotter to Section. E6 of BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc.'s Intrastice Assess Tariff.

<sup>&</sup>quot;"May not be required if the ALEC is onlineated at the joined number and office

ATTACHMENT E (CONE J)

Susiers)	Georgia Kentucky							
Raiz Elemenu	Monthly Recurring	Apple	Non- Recurrence	Arrival	Morehly Resurrence	Applied Re	Non- Recurrence	Apples
Per Number Ported-Business Per Number Ported-Residence	\$0.01 \$0.01	10.00	\$1.00 \$1.00	14580.00	\$0 01 \$0 01	each each	\$1 00 \$1 00	
Per Order	=	=	223 00	and user	_	_	\$25 00	and user
SPNP-DID Trunk Termination	\$14 00	trunk		trunk-ins trunk-sub	\$13 00	trunk		
DS: Lical Channel	\$133 81	LC	Company of the last of the las	LC-Fine	\$133 81	LC	\$866 97	LC-FN:
	-	-	5486 83	LC-AN'I	-	-	5486 83	LC-ALL'I
DS: Dedicated Transport	\$⊇ 50 \$90 00	per inite is, tenn	\$100 49	Esc term	523 50 590 00	per mile for term	5100 49	_ b. km

State :	Lwan				MANDARY			
Rate Elements	Monthly Recurring	Appless) For	Non- Resumny	Applied For	Monthly Recurrent	Appless Per	N. es-	Righted
Per Number ronad-Business	\$0.01	each .	\$1.00	each	\$0.01	esut)	\$1 00	-
Per Number Ported-Residence	\$0 0:	ext:	\$1 00	<b>each</b>	\$0.01	<b>a</b> ch	\$1 00	es.h
Per Order	_	-	525 00	and user	_	_	\$25 00	end user
	-	-	-	חישובירה		-	72	- Naistr
SPNP-DID Trunk Termination	\$13 00	trunk	\$170 00	trunk-ing	\$13 00	trunk .	\$150 00	trunk-ink
			586 00	Literate-sub-			580 00	Irunk-ur
DS: Local Channel	\$133 81	LC	\$866 97	LC-Fin	\$133.81	rc	S844 0-	LC-Fire
	-	-	5486 83	Market Control	_	_		LC-AU
DS: Dedicated Transport	\$16 75	per mile	_	_	S22 50	per inde		
	\$59 75	be tenn	\$100 49	be term	\$90 00	Si tenn	\$100 49	De lenn

## ATTACHMENT E (cont'd)

Sussi	North South Carolina Camina							
Rate Elementa	Monthly Recurreng	Applied For	Non- Recurring	Applied For	Monthly Recurrence	Applied Per	Non- Recurren;	Applied For
Per Number Ported-Business	SXXX	each	SXXX	each	\$0.01	each	\$1 00	
Per Number Ported-Residence	SXXX	<b>a</b> ch	SXXX	mich	\$0 01	each	\$1 00	each
Per Order	-	_	SXXX	and wer	_	_	\$25 00	and wet
	-	-	-	incation	-	-	-	location
SPNP-DID Trunk Termunation	sxxx	trunk	Dec comments	Unit-me	\$13 00	<b>Livink</b>		trunk-me
DS: Local Channel	sxxx	LC		LC-Fire	\$133 81	10	5866 97	LC-Fire
DJ. 000 C.200	-	=		LC-Add'I	-	-		LCANT
DS. Dedicated Transport	SXXX	per mule for term	sxxx	- be term	523 50 590 00	per mile	5100 49	- Du lette

Sare	Tenneuer			distant.
Raie Elementa	Monthly Recurring	Applied For	Non- Recurring	Applied For
Per Number Ported-Business	\$0.01	each	\$1 00	esch.
Per Number Ported-Residence	\$0.01	<b>e</b> ch	\$1 00	<b>e</b> ch
Per Order	-		525 00	end user
	-	-	-	incatun
SP-P-DID Trunk Termination	\$13 00	Urunk	\$164 00	trunk-und
			\$\$3 00	נישות - ישר
DS: Lival Channe:	\$133 81	LC	\$866 97	LC-Fint
	-	-	5486 E3	LC-ALL
DS: Desirated Transport	\$22 50	per mule	-	-
	\$90 00	Sc term	\$100 49	6c 1000

#### ATTACHMENT F

#### BLANKET AGENCY AGREEMENT LETTER

I am an official of American Communications Services, Inc. ("ACSI") and am authorized to commit my company to the conditions stated herein:

- ACSI will not submit any requests or inquiries for Resale or Facility Based local service provisioning under Blanket Agency Agreement procedures to BellSouth for which it does not have proper authorization from the End User upon whose behalf service is offered.
- ACSI will instruct its End Users to deal directly with ACSI on all inquiries
  concerning the Local Service. This may include, but is not limited to, billing, repair, directory
  listings, and number portability.
- ACSI is authorized to release all information regarding the End User's local service to BellSouth.
- 4. In the event that an End User successfully challenges action taken by BellSouth as a result of the above mentioned service request, ACSI will indemnify and hold harmless BellSouth for any reasonable damages or losses, resulting from ACSI's preparation and submission of service requests for which it did not have proper End User authorization.
- 5. In the event that an End User successfully challenges billing which resulted from local service requests submitted to BellSouth by ACSI under this Blanket Agency Agreement, then ACSI will indemnify and hold harmless BellSouth for any reasonable damages, losses, and costs, if any, ansing from BellSouth provisioning and maintenance of the End User's local service due to errors in the ordering of said service by ACSI.
- 6. In the event that an End User disputes actions taken by ACSI as a result of a submission by ACSI of a service request for disconnection or termination of a previously submitted local service request for which it did not have proper End User authorization, then ACSI will indemnify and hold harmless BellSouth for any reasonable damages, losses, and costs, if any, resulting from said dispute.
- 7. This Agreement shall continue in effect unless cancelled by prior written notice by ACSI or BellSouth thirty (30) days' prior to the effective date of cancellation. Cancellation shall not release or limit any matters occurring prior to the cancellation of this Blanket Agency Agreement.

rc.		1
13	2000	1

## @ BELLSOUTH

BetTSouth Telecommunications, Inc. Fps 904 222-9840 Sura 400 904 222-1201 190 South Monroe Street

Mancy M. Sims Director - Requistory Relations

October 30, 1996

Tallahassee Flonds 22301

Mrs. Blanca S. Bayo Director, Division of Records and Reporting Florida Public Service Commission 2540 Shumard Oak Boulevard Tallahassee, Florida 32399

RE: Docket No. 960969-TP; Request for Approval of Resale Agreement Negotiated by BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. and American Communications Services, Inc.

Dear Mrs. Bayo:

Enclosed is BellSouth's response to the Florida Public Service Commission Staff's request for additional information regarding the above-stated agreement. In the interest of time, BellSouth has already provided a copy of this information to American Communications Services, Inc..

Thank you for your attention to this matter.

Mnesty. Somo

Director / Regulatory Relations

Enclosures

cc: All Parties of Record

## interconnection Agreement between ACSI and BellSouth Telecommunications, Inc. Effective July 25, 1996

## Response to Florida Commission's Request for Additional Information - Docket 960969-TP Dated October 22, 1996

No.	Reference	Request	Response
1.	V D(6)	Switched Access Rates	E6. Access Service Tariff
2.	V. G	Standard tariff or contract special access cross connect rate to collocated party	E6. Access Service Tariff
3.	VI. C	Tariffed cross-connection non- recurring charges	E20. Access Service Tariff
4	VII D(2)	Charge to IXC for main entrance facility, the tandem switching and the mutually agreed portion of non-interconnection transport charges	E6. Access Service Tariff
5	VII. E	MPB Billing percentages - full switched access rates	E6. Access Service Tariff
6	VII. G(2)	IXC traffic terminating to ACSI's ported numbers	E6. Access Service Tariff
7	VII G(3)	Meet-Point Billing	E6. Access Service Tariff
8	VIII. A	Terminating Switched access rate	E6. Access Service Tariff
9.	VIII. B	Tariffed switched network access service rate elements	E6. Access Service Tariff
10.	XI. A(1)	Originating switched access charges, database query charge for origination of 800 and 888 traffic terminated to BellSouth	E6. Access Service Tariff
11.	XI. A(4)	Clarify - interLATA 800 service	The same terms and conditions set forth in XI.A(3) of the agreement apply to ACSI if BellSouth enters the interLATA market during the term of this agreement
12.	XI. A(5)	800 database query rates	E6. Access Service Tariff
13	XI. A(6)	800 ten-digit screening service	E6. Access Service Tariff
14.	XI. B(7)	Transport to 911 tandem - BellSouth's intrastate switched access services tariff or	E6. Access Service Tariff E7. Access Service Tariff

		intrastate special access services tariff	
14	XI. F(2)	Busy line verification	E18. Access Service Tariff
15	XI. I(5)	800 database query	E6. Access Service Tariff

## CERTIFICATE OF SERVICE

I HEREBY CERTIFY that a true and correct copy of the foregoing was served via U.S. Mail this 30th day of October, 1996 to the following:

American Communication Services of Jacksonville, Inc. 131 National Business Parkway, #100 Annapolis Junction, MD 20701 Phone: (301) 617-4215

BellSouth Telecommunications. Inc. Ms. Nancy H. Sims 150 South Monroe Street, Suite 400 Tallahassee, FL 32301-1556 Phone: (904) 224-7798 Fax: 222-8640

### Attachment II

## Arrangements Set by the Commission

950984, 950985	BellSouth - MCImetro and MFS-FL
Interconnection	Mutual traffic exchange
Unbundling/Resale	\$17.00 - 2-wire voice grade analog loop (interim) \$ 2.00 - 2-wire analog port (interim)
Temporary Number Portability	\$ 1.00 res. or bus \$.50 per additional path and \$10.00 per order nonrecurring charge

950984, 950985	GTEFL - MPS-FL	
Interconnection	Mutual traffic exchange	
Unbundling/Resale	\$ 20.00 - 2-W voice grade analog loop \$ 25.00 - 4-W voice grade analog loop \$ 20.00 - 2-W ISDW digital loop \$ 250.00 - 4-W DS-1 digital loop, (interim)	
Temporary Number Portability	\$ 1.00 res. or bus \$.50 per additional path and \$10.00 per order nonrecurring charge	

950984, 950985	United/Centel - Time Warner, Continental, & MPS-FL	
Interconnection	Mutual traffic exchange	
Unbundling/Resale	\$15.00 - 2-wire voice grade analog loop (interim) \$ 7.00 - 2-wire analog port (interim)	
Temporary Number Portability	\$ 1.00 res. or bus \$.50 per additional path and \$10.00 per order nonrecurring charge	

## Agreements Negotiated and Approved by the Commission

950985	MCImetro - BellSouth **
Interconnection	\$0.011/minute - Plorida Rate
Unbundling/Resale	Not a part of agreement.
Temporary Number Portability	\$ 1.25 res. & \$1.50 bus \$.50 per additional path and \$25.00 per order nonrecurring charge

 Agreement allows MCImetro to take interconnection or temporary number portability via a Commission ordered tariff or another agreement.

960228	OTEFL - Intermedia
Interconnection	\$.011136/minute, w/1050 cap
Unbundling/Resale	\$23.00 - 2-wire voice grade analog loop
Temporary Number Portability	\$1.25 res. or bus \$.50 per additional path and \$5.00 per order nonrecurring charge

950696, 950737, 950984, 950985	* BellSouth - PCTA, Time Warner, Intermedia, Teleport, Sprint Metro, & Continental
Interconnection	\$.01052/minute, w/105% cap
Unbundling/Resale	\$21.15 - 2-wire voice grade analog loop
Temporary Number Portability	\$1.25 res., \$1.50 bus \$.50 per additional path and \$25.00 per order nonrecurring charge

Approved under state law.

960719	BellSouth - Time Warner/Digital Media Partners
Interconnection	\$0.01/minute; however, Mutual traffic exchange will apply: Months 1-6 Months 7-12 if out of balance <=\$40,000 Months 13-18 if out of balance <=\$30,000 Months 19-24 if out of balance <=\$20,000
Unbundling/Resale	No Agreement. Bell offered retail rate minus avoided costs but did not identify what the avoided costs were.
Temporary Number Portability	\$1.15 res. for 6 paths - \$.50 per additional path \$2.25 bus. for 10 paths - \$.50 per additional path No nonrecurring charge

960769	BellSouth - Intermedia
Interconnection	\$0.01028/minute w/ 105% Cap -Dedicated \$0.01056/minute w/ 105% Cap -Tandem However, Mutual traffic exchange will apply: Months 1-6 Months 7-12 if out of balance < \$40,000 Months 13-18 if out of balance < \$30,000 Months 19-24 if out of balance < \$20,000
Unbundling/Resale	Dnbundling:  \$ 2.00 - Residence Port \$ 4.50 - Business Port \$ 7.50 - PBX Trunk Port \$ 2.00 - Rotary Service \$ 0.0275/1st minute - Usage on Port \$ 0.0125/Add'l minutes - Usage on Port \$ 17.00 - Unbundled Exchange Access Loop \$140.00 - MRC 1st Loop \$ 45.00 - MRC Add'l Loop \$ 28.50 - Unbundled Inter. Office Channel \$ 1.65 - 1-08 Miles \$ 1.65 - 9-25 Miles \$ 1.55 - Over 25 Miles Repale: 18% off Residential Retail Rates 12% off Business Retail Rates
Temporary Number Portability	\$1.15 res. for 6 paths - \$.50 per additional path \$2.25 bus. for 10 paths - \$.50 per additional path No nonrecurring charge

960791	United/Centel - Intermedia
Interconnection	Option A - \$2,137 DS-1 Port Option B - \$.01979/minute, w/105% cap
Unbundling/Resale	\$19.05 - 2-wire voice grade analog loop
Temporary Number Portability	\$ 1.25 res. or bus \$.50 per additional path and \$25.00 per order nonrecurring charge

960795	BellSouth - Telephone Company of Central Florida
Interconnection	Not a part of the agreement.
Unbundling/Resale	Resale: 18% off residential retail rates. 12% off business retail rates.
Temporary Number Portability	Not a part of the agreement.

960801	United/Centel - SprintNetro
Interconnection	Option A - \$2,137 DS-1 Port Option B - \$.01979/minute, w/105% cap
Unbundling/Resale	\$19.05 - 2-wire voice grade analog loop
Temporary Number Portability	\$ 1.25 res. or bus \$.50 per additional path and \$25.00 per order nonrecurring charge

960845	BellSouth - SouthEast
Interconnection	Not a part of the agreement.
Unbundling/Resale	Resale: 18% off residential retail rates. 12% off business retail rates.
Temporary Number Portability	Not a part of the agreement.

960852	BellSouth - Payphone Consultants, Inc.
Interconnection	Not a part of the agreement.
Unbundling/Resale	Resale: 18% off residential retail rates. 12% off business retail rates.
Temporary Number Portability	Not a part of the agreement.

960854	BellSouth - Eart Communications
Interconnection	\$0.01/minute w/ 105% Cap
Unbundling/Resale	Unbundling: \$2.00 - Residence Port \$4.50 - Business Port \$7.50 - PRX Trunk Port \$2.00 - Rotary Service \$0.0275/lst minute - Usage on Port \$0.025/Add'l minutes - Usage on Port \$17.00 - Unbundled Exchange Access Loop \$140.00 - MRC 1st Loop \$45.00 - MRC Add'l Loop Resals: 18% off Residential Retail Rates 12% off Business Retail Rates
Temporary Number Portability	Remote Call Forwarding: \$1.25 res. per 8 ported - \$.50 per additional path \$1.50 bus. per 8 ported - \$.50 per additional path \$25.00 Nonrecurring charge.  Direct-Inward-Dial: \$ 0.01 Per number per month recurring for both res. and bus. \$ 1.00 Per number nonrecurring charge. \$25.00 Per Order nonrecurring charge.

960862	BellSouth - Teleport
Interconnection	\$0.01028/minute w/ 105% Cap -Dedicated \$0.01056/minute w/ 105% Cap -Tandem However, Mutual traffic exchange will apply: Months 1-6 Months 7-12 if out of belance < \$40,000 Months 13-18 if out of belance < \$30,000 Months 19-24 if out of belance < \$20,000
Unbundling/Resale	Unbundling: \$2.00 - Residence Port \$4.50 - Business Port \$7.50 - PRX Trunk Port \$2.00 - Rotary Service \$0.0275/lst minute - Usage on Port \$0.0125/Add'l minutes - Usage on Port \$ 17.00 - Unbundled Exchange Access Loop \$140.00 - ERC 1st Loop \$ 45.00 - ERC Add'l Loop Resals: 184 off Residential Retail Rates 124 off Business Retail Rates
Temporary Number Portability	Remote Call Forwarding: \$1.15 res. for 6 paths - \$.50 per add'l path \$2.25 bus. for 10 paths - \$.50 per add'l path No nonrecurring charge.  Direct-Invard-Dial: \$ 0.01 Per number per month recurring for both res. and bus. \$ 1.00 Per number nonrecurring charge. \$25.00 Per Order nonrecurring charge.

960863	BellSouth - TriComm
Interconnection .	\$0.01028/minute w/ 105% Cap -Dedicated \$0.01056/minute w/ 105% Cap -Tandem However, Mutual traffic exchange will apply: Months 1-6 Months 7-12 if out of balance < \$40,000 Months 13-18 if out of balance < \$30,000 Months 19-24 if out of balance < \$20,000
Unbundling/Resale	Unbundling: \$2.00 - Residence Port \$4.50 - Business Port \$7.50 - PEX Trunk Port \$2.00 - Rotary Service \$0.0275/1st minute - Usage on Port \$0.0125/Add'l minutes - Usage on Port \$ 21.15 - Unbundled Exchange Access Loop \$140.00 - ERC 1st Loop \$ 45.00 - ERC Add'l Loop Resale: 18t off Residential Retail Rates 12t off Business Retail Rates
Temporary Number Portability	Remote Call Forwarding: \$1.25 res. per 8 ported - \$.50 per additional path \$1.50 bus. per 8 ported - \$.50 per additional path \$25.00 Nonrecurring charge.  Direct-Inward-Dial: \$0.01 Per number per month recurring for both res. and bus. \$1.00 Per number nonrecurring charge. \$25.00 Per Order nonrecurring charge.

960864	BellSouth - American NetroComm
Interconnection	\$0.01028/minute w/ 105% Cap -Dedicated \$0.01056/minute w/ 105% Cap -Tandem However, Mutual traffic exchange will apply: Months 1-6 Months 7-12 if out of belance < \$40,000 Months 13-18 if out of belance < \$30,000 Months 19-24 if out of belance < \$20,000
Unbundling/Resale	Unbundling: \$2.00 - Residence Port \$4.50 - Business Port \$7.50 - PBX Trunk Port \$2.00 - Rotary Service \$0.0275/1st minute - Usage on Port \$0.0125/Add'l minutes - Usage on Port \$ 17.00 - Unbundled Exchange Access Loop \$140.00 - MRC 1st Loop \$ 45.00 - MRC Add'l Loop Resale: 18% off Residential Retail Rates 12% off Business Retail Rates
Temporary Number Portability	Remote Call Forwarding: \$1.15 res. for 6 paths - \$.50 per additional path \$2.25 bus. for 10 paths - \$.50 per additional path. No nonrecurring charge.  Direct-Inward-Dial: \$ 0.01 Per number per month recurring for both res. and bus. \$ 1.00 Per number nonrecurring charge. \$25.00 Per Order nonrecurring charge.

These are the proposed agreements for this agenda:

960967	BellSouth - Intetech
Interconnection	Not a part of the agreement.
Unbundling/Resale	Resale: 180 off residential retail rates. 120 off business retail rates.
Temporary Number Portability	Not a part of the agreement.

960968	BellSouth - Mational Tel
Interconnection	\$0.010/minute w/ 105% Cap However, Mutual traffic exchange will apply: Months 1-6 Months 7-12 if out of balance < \$40,000 Months 13-18 if out of balance < \$30,000 Months 19-24 if out of balance < \$20,000
Unbundling/Resale	Unbundling: \$ 17.00 - Unbundled 2-Wire Local Loop \$555.00/mo/unbundled loop channelization \$490.00/non-recurring charge Resale: 18% off Residential Retail Rates 12% off Business Retail Rates
Temporary Number Portability	\$1.15 res. for 6 paths - \$.50 per additional path \$2.25 bus. for 10 paths - \$.50 per additional path No nonrecurring charge

960969	BellSouth - ACSI
Interconnection	Mutual traffic exchange will apply unless difference in minutes of use exceed 2 million.
Unbundling/Resale	Unbundling: \$ 2.00 - Residence Port \$ 4.50 - Business Port \$ 7.50 - PRX Trunk Port \$ 2.00 - Rotary Service \$ 0.0275/1st minute - Usage on Port \$ 0.0125/Add'l minutes - Usage on Port
Temporary Number Portability	\$1.15 res. for 6 paths - \$.50 per additional path \$2.25 bus. for 10 paths - \$.50 per additional path No nonrecurring charge

961053	DellSouth - MPS
Interconnection	\$0.009/minute
Unbundling/Resale	<u>Onbundling:</u> BST and MPS do not agree on the rates for unbundled loops, therefore this issue will be subject to further negotiations, PCC and/or Commission Proceedings/Orders and/or Arbitration.
Temporary Number Portability	\$1.15 res. for 6 paths - \$.50 per additional path \$2.25 bus. for 10 paths - \$.50 per additional path No nonrecurring charge

961090	BellSouth - GTEFL/NGS
Interconnection	\$0.009/minute w/ 105% Cap -Dedicated \$0.00075/minute w/ 105% Cap -Tandem However, Mutual traffic exchange will apply:
Unbundling/Resale	<u>Onbundling:</u> GTEFL and MPS do not agree on the rates for unbundled loops, therefore this issue will be subject to further negotiations, PCC and/or Commission Proceedings/Orders and/or Arbitration.
Temporary Number Portability	Remote Call Forwarding: \$1.15 res. for 6 paths - \$.50 per additional path \$2.25 bus. for 10 paths - \$.50 per additional path. No nonrecurring charge.